Potential benefits of standardisation of bed protections at waiting places at ship locks in the Netherlands

L.H.M. van der Wart





The potential benefits of standardisation of bed protections of waiting places at ship locks in the Netherlands

by

L.H.M. van der Wart

to obtain the degree of Master of Science at the Delft University of Technology, to be defended publicly on Thursday December 8, 2022 at 15:00.

Student number:4579763Project duration:March 23, 2022 – December 8, 2022Thesis committee:Prof. Dr. Ir. M. van Koningsveld,
Dr. Ir. B. Hofland,
Ir. A. van der Hout,
Ir. C. van der VormTU Delft, supervisor
TU Delft, Deltares
Rijkswaterstaat

Cover image by Gokturk_06/Shutterstock.com



Executive summary

In the near future, Rijkswaterstaat has the task to replace or renovate a lot of ship locks. They are either at the end of their technical lifespan or no longer meet their current functional requirements. This offers the possibility of standardisation. The long-term project 'MultiWaterWerk' (EN: MultiWaterWork) focuses on the standardisation of lock components. This thesis contributes to this by researching the potential benefits of standardisation of bed protection design at waiting places of locks.

The desire for standardisation has arisen because of a lack of uniformity and clear design guidelines. Due to this, it is difficult to guarantee reliability and to estimate the building time and costs properly. Currently, the design of bed protection is based on empirical knowledge used to predict flow velocities and scour formation. The guidelines for designing bed protections are based on limited vessel configurations and bow thruster types. Consequently, designing bed protections with these guidelines can lead to both under and over-dimensioning of the bed protections. By standardising the design method, and thereby reducing mutual differences, costs can be saved and uncertainties can be reduced. Furthermore, better estimates of when maintenance is required can be done because data from similar locks allows for more reliable extrapolation. The research question of this thesis becomes:

What are the potential benefits of standardisation of the design of bed protections at waiting places of ship locks in the Netherlands?

This research focuses only on bed protections outside of the lock itself, at waiting places in the approach harbours. Furthermore, locks that are managed by parties other than Rijkswaterstaat, e.g. provinces, are not considered. Furthermore, this thesis is limited to ship locks for inland water transport; ship locks for sea-going vessels are not included. Lastly, this research only concerns the upper layer of the bed protection; the vertical composition and filter function is not taken into consideration.

First, a literature review was conducted to find which parameters are required to calculate the dimensions of a bed protection at a waiting place of an inland ship lock in the Netherlands. By researching Dutch guidelines, four categories of design parameters are identified:

- Ship dimensions: beam, and design draught
- Propeller characteristics for main and bow propeller: type, number of thrusters, used power, diameter, distance from propeller axis to the bed, and distance from propeller axis to the quay
- · Hydraulic boundary conditions: design water depth
- · Berth properties: berth type, slope angle, and bed material

Next, data on these design parameters were collected for all 99 waiting places where the most common bed protection is expected, which is riprap. Choosing only the most common bed protection type simplified the analysis on erosion. For approximately 60% of the waiting places where riprap is expected, data was available and acquired from RINK reports, see Figure 1.

Multibeam drawings were available as attachments to RINK reports and were used to acquire data on the state of the bed. At 15 waiting places, a riprap or gravel protection was found; at 18 waiting places, it was certain no bed protection is present. At the remaining waiting places, it cannot be said with full certainty whether there is a bed protection or not. However for the waiting places where the bed was discussed in RINK reports, the assumption was made that there are no protections, else they should have been mentioned there. For 81 out of the 99 waiting places where a riprap bed protection was expected, this expectation was inaccurate.

Next, the locks were compared methodically. To group similar bed protections together, a classification analysis was applied. To determine which waiting places fall in which class, each parameter is divided



Figure 1: Overview of occurrence of bed protection types and availability of data for the most commonly expected bed protection type

into a number of ranges, k. When two waiting places fall into the same range for every parameter, they fall into the same class. Each range is assigned a letter, so that the class becomes a string of letters. Both the number of ranges and number of parameters included in the classification analysis were determined carefully. Using the formulas researched in the literature review, the design parameters listed above are condensed to three parameters: bed material, berth type, i.e. quay or piles, and maximum expected near-bed flow velocity. They were split up into the following ranges:

Table 1: Ranges per parameter used in the classification analysis

Bed material		Berth type		Max V _{bed} [n	n/s]
Fine	F	Piles	Р	0 - 1	Α
Sand	S	Quay	Q	1 - 2.5	В
Gravel	G	Combination	С	2.5 - 4.5	С
Cobbles	С			> 4.5	D
10-60 kg rocks	R				

Classification of the whole dataset resulted in 19 different classes. There is too much variation in erosion and design vessels between all waiting places to find one standard solution for all of them. More similarities were found for waiting places in the same CEMT-class or corridor: in CEMT-class II and VI, similarities were found that show potential for standardisation of the design per CEMT-class. Waiting places in CEMT-class IV already have similar solutions for bed protections and might therefore be standardised. For waiting places of CEMT-class V, too much variation was found. Therefore, the waiting places of CEMT-class V were analysed per corridor. In these corridors, only waiting places in the Nederrijn-Lek corridor show enough similarities for standardisation to be beneficial. In the Meuse and Twente channels, the observed scour hole depths differ too much; so where bed protections are required, they should be optimised per waiting place. Other corridors contain so few waiting places that the effort for standardisation does not outweigh the potential benefits. The actual scour holes were not all in accordance with the expectation. Especially where larger velocities were expected, no larger scour holes were found. A reason for these anomalies could be that actual use deviates from the assumed use in the design, e.g. used power of thrusters. Actual loads on the beds could thus be similar.

For the groups with a low degree of variation - CEMT-class II, VI, and the Nederrijn-Lek corridor - no scour holes were observed that require protection. One standardised solution could be to allow these holes and not protect the bed. However, due to the number of uncertainties, there is a not insignificant chance that in waiting places where no data was acquired, larger scour holes have developed. Also

in the Meuse, no large scour holes were found. However, the holes were found in protected beds, making it likely that at these waiting places higher bed-loads occur. Because the scour and assumed maximum near-bed flow velocities vary a lot between waiting places, the potential for standardisation in the Meuse is low. In the Twente channels, there is also too much variation in scour holes for standardisation to be beneficial.

For corridors and CEMT-classes with a good potential for standardisation, standardising the design assumptions concerning ship dimensions and propeller characteristics might be beneficial. A potential standard design vessel per corridor or CEMT-class can lead to a more reliable estimation of the expected scour at the waiting places. Furthermore, estimations for new bed protections at waiting places on lifetime, building duration and cost, and required maintenance will be more substantial because there are more reference projects to compare the new waiting places to.

The main recommendations are to store the data in a more structured and accessible manner, and to standardise ship dimensions and propeller characteristics per CEMT-class and corridor. If a standard were to be developed, it is interesting to review whether the observed scour holes are more in accordance with the new-found expected near-bed flow velocities than with the current expected near-bed flow velocities.

Nomenclature

- $\begin{aligned} \alpha & \text{slope angle} \\ \beta_{cr} & \text{coefficient including turbulence and frequency of load} \end{aligned}$
- Δ relative density
- ϕ angle of internal friction
- ϕ_{sc} stability correction factor for the geometry of transitions
- Ψ_{cr} cricital Shileds stability parameter
- ρ_s rock density
- ρ_w density water
- *B_{cr}* critical stability coefficient of bed material

B_{settling} width of settling strip

- *C*1 coefficient depending on type of propeller
- *C2* coefficient to differentiate ducted from non-ducted propellers
- C_L lift factor
- C_m factor for rudder angle
- *D_p* propeller diameter
- D₅₀ median diameter of particle
- D_{85} diameter of particle where 85% of total sample is smaller than this size particle

D_{mattress} thickness of mattress

- $D_{n,50}$ nominal median diameter of particle
- *f* percentage used power
- g gravitational acceleration
- h_p distance between propeller axis and bed
- *k_h* velocity profile factor
- k_t turbulence factor
- k_{sl} side slope factor
- *P_D* maximum installed power
- *S* depth scour hole
- *V*₀ outflow velocity
- V_{b.max} maximum near-bed flow velocity
- *x_p* distance between outflow opening of bow thruster and quay wall

Contents

1	Intro	aduction 1
•	1 1	Background
	1.1	Besearch questions and approach
	1.2	
	1.0	Structure of the report
	1.4	
2	Des	ign of bed protections at waiting places 7
	2.1	Loads
	2.2	Calculation of flow velocity at bed
		2.2.1 Main propulsion system 8
		222 Bow thruster 9
	23	Berth types
	2.0	Scour of bed
	2.7	2.4.1 Erosion of common had protection types 14
	25	Calculation of dimensional of had protection
	2.5	
		2.5.1 Width
		2.5.2 Length
	~ ~	2.5.3 Inickness
	2.6	Which parameters are required to design a bed protection at a waiting place?
3	Mate	erials 19
	3.1	Most common bed protection
	3.2	Used sources for data collection
		3.2.1 Databases of Rijkswaterstaat
		3.2.2 Lock and regional information managers
		3.2.3 Archive
	3.3	For which waiting places can data be acquired?
		3.3.1 Availability of data on design parameters
		3.3.2 Availability of data on flow velocities
		3.3.3 Availability of data on erosion
	3.4	Collected data
	-	3.4.1 Ship dimensions
		3.4.2 Propeller characteristics
		3.4.3 Hydraulic boundary conditions
		344 Berth properties and the presence of bed protections 32
		345 Near-bed flow velocities 35
		346 State of the bed 36
4	Met	hod used for comparison of waiting places 39
	4.1	Classification analysis
		4.1.1 Which parameters are included in the classification analysis?
	4.2	Defining range boundaries
		4.2.1 Bed material
		4.2.2 Berth type
		4.2.3 Maximum near-bed flow velocities
	4.3	Result of classification analysis

5	Result of comparison of waiting places	43			
	5.1 Comparison over CEMT-class	. 44			
	5.1.1 CEMT-class II	. 44			
	5.1.2 CEMT-class V	. 40 47			
	5.1.4 CEMT-class VI 50			
	5.2 Comparison over corridors of CEMT-class V	. 51			
	5.2.1 Meuse	. 53			
	5.2.2 Nederijn-Lek	. 55			
	5.2.3 Twente channels	. 56			
6	Discussion	59			
	6.1 Limitations	. 59			
	6.1.1 Quality of data	. 59			
	6.1.2 Availability of data	. 61			
	6.1.3 Other types of bed protections	. 01 61			
	6.1.4 Loss of information by classification analysis	. 01 62			
	6.3 Potential for standardisation	. 62			
	6.3.1 Degree of variation	. 62			
	6.3.2 Measured erosion vs. expected erosion	. 64			
	6.3.3 Benefits of standardisation	. 65			
7	Conclusion and recommendations	67			
	7.1 Conclusion	. 67			
	7.2 Recommendations	. 69			
Bi	ibliography	69			
Ap	ppendices	74			
Α	Type of protection per lock	75			
R	Lised databases	79			
c c	CENT election ??				
Č		00			
D	Collected data	85			
	D.1 Ship dimensions and hydraulic boundary conditions	00. 20			
	D.2 Characteristics of how thrusters	. 09 94			
	D.4 Berth properties.	. 99			
	D.5 Flow velocities	.103			
	D.6 Erosion	.106			
	D.7 References	. 111			
Е	Results classification analysis 115				
F	Corridors	119			

Introduction

1.1. Background

In the near future, Rijkswaterstaat has the task to replace or renovate a lot of ship locks. They are either at the end of their technical lifespan or no longer meet their current functional requirements. This offers the possibility of standardisation. The long-term project 'MultiWaterWerk' (EN: MultiWaterWork) focuses on the standardisation of lock components. This thesis contributes to this by researching the potential benefits of standardisation of bed protection design at waiting places of locks.

The desire for standardisation has arisen because of a lack of uniformity and clear design guidelines. Due to this, it is difficult to guarantee reliability and to estimate the building time and costs properly. Currently, the design of bed protection is based on empirical knowledge used to predict flow velocities and scour formation. In the PIANC (2015) guidelines, the state-of-the-art knowledge of the damaging effects of propeller jets on the bed is summarised. Also, PIANC (2015) presents two methods, Dutch and German, for the design of bed protections. The German method is based on research by Fuehrer et al. (1981) and Schmidt (1998), whereas the Dutch method is based on research by Blaauw and van de Kaa (1987), Verweij (1983), and Blokland and Smedes (1996). In both design methods, decisions and assumptions need to be made, e.g. the used power of vessels can vary, but one value should be taken as the governing value. With the current guidelines, it is possible that for two identical locks, different bed protections are designed because different assumptions were made for the design parameters.

Furthermore, the guidelines are based on limited vessel configurations and bow thruster types. Consequently, designing bed protections with these guidelines can lead to both under and over-dimensioning of bed protections. By standardising the design method, and thereby reducing mutual differences, costs can be saved and uncertainties can be reduced. Furthermore, better estimates of when maintenance is required can be done because data from similar locks allows for more reliable extrapolation. Standardisation must also lead to achieving Rijkswaterstaats sustainability goals (Van der Vorm, 2021). Standards have a major role in influencing the design of products and processes, where sustainability requirements can be established in the standard.

Bed protections are placed to prevent a quay wall or other structures from collapsing. When a ship cannot enter the lock immediately, she will have to wait in a mooring area before she can sail away. During these berthing and deberthing manoeuvres, bow thrusters and main propellers are used that exert a significant hydraulic load on the bed. The jet from the bow thruster is reflected on the quay wall towards the bottom; the jet from the main propeller hits the bed directly (PIANC, 2015). When soil is transported by the jets without replenishments, scour holes are created. When these extend towards the base of a structure, the structure may collapse as shown in Figure 1.1. By constructing a protection to cover the bed that is able to resist the hydraulic loads, both the bed and the structure are protected. Bed protections come in many shapes and sizes. They can be made from rock, concrete, asphalt, or a combination (CIRIA et al., 2007). Usually, a design for a bed protection is made per individual ship lock. The fact that current design rules can lead to different solutions for the same problem, has led

to many different bed protections. This thesis aims to determine whether there are potential benefits if the design was standardised. This is done by researching how the existing bed protections have performed and how they were designed. In the present study, such an assessment is carried out on network level for the first time.



Figure 1.1: Collapse of a quay wall after a scour hole is created, adapted from Roubos and Verhagen (2007)

Ship locks and their bed protections have a long design lifespan, oftentimes one hundred years (Vrijburcht, 2000). Because of increasing ship sizes and growing attention for sustainability, locks do not meet the current requirements. Larger ships with larger thruster capacity and lower underkeel clearances may berth at waiting areas (Roubos & Verhagen, 2007). This results in higher loads on the bed protection, which has led to more research into the flow characteristics. For example, Tukker (2021) and Deltares (Van der Vorm, 2021) are researching the decrease of the flow velocity from a bow thruster, which appears to decrease faster than is described in current guidelines. In the Netherlands, a committee dedicated to optimising the design of bed protections, the CROW-propeller jet group, does extensive research to update the guidelines accordingly (Van der Vorm, 2021). Rijkswaterstaat is also a partner of this group and so the present thesis is also connected. From a sustainability perspective, bed protections should use as little material as possible and preferably the most sustainable materials. In the Netherlands, the sustainability of a protection is oftentimes represented with the Environmental Cost Indicator (ECI) (Prinssen et al., 2019). Riprap protections have the lowest ECI value and are therefore preferred from a sustainability perspective (Schipper et al., 2021).

Not only Rijkswaterstaat has expressed interest in standardising bed protections. The Port of Rotterdam has similar goals and has developed her own methodology to design bed protections, where a lot of attention is paid toward flexibilisation. The port mostly uses riprap protections, penetrated with colloidal concrete, but is also experimenting with making deeper quay walls without bed protections. (Blokland et al., 2018)

Moreover, Germany has encountered a similar challenge: the condition of the locks is becoming more and more critical due to age and usage and technical reports have shown that almost all locks are due for a complete overhaul or even a replacement. The Federal Waterways and Shipping Administration (WSV) claims that standardisation of hydraulic structures is a necessary step for the maintenance and operation of the infrastructure, especially in times of limited budgets and (human) resources. Because of the increasing complexity due to multi-layered requirements and lack of personnel, they urge that standardisation and improvement of equipment (eg. with IT infrastructure or software) is necessary. Therefore, the possibilities of standardisation of a lock component will be discussed in the current study. (Wacholz, 2015)

1.2. Research questions and approach

The objective of this report is to investigate resemblances between waiting places with regard to physical properties and design parameters to gain insights into the potential benefits of standardisation of bed protections at waiting places at ship locks in the Netherlands. By standardising the design approach, cost, construction time, and reliability estimates become more predictable. The objective of this research can be summarised by asking the question:

What are the potential benefits of standardisation of the design of bed protections at waiting places of ship locks in the Netherlands?

To arrive at the answer to the main question, 3 sub-questions will be answered in this report. The first sub-question revolves around the design of the bed protections. A literature review is conducted to find which parameters influence the dimensions of the bed protections at waiting places in front of locks and which guidelines should be followed to determine those dimensions. The accompanying research question is defined as:

Which data are required to design bed protections at waiting places in the Netherlands?

The literature review will result in an overview of the parameters that are required to design a bed protection at a waiting place. The next step is to find information on the waiting places. Only the bed protections, where the most common material is expected, are researched to simplify the analysis on erosion. With the collected data, it can be determined whether the expected bed protections are present. The question is threefold:

a) What types of bed protections are expected in the approach harbours of inland ship locks in the Netherlands and which type is most common?

b) For this most common type, what data are available and how can they be collected?

c) For this most common type, what is the state of each bed and are the expected bed protections present?

The next step is to compare the waiting places of which data are collected. By researching the variation between waiting places and whether the actual erosion is in accordance with literature, the potential of standardisation can be estimated. If there is little variation in design parameters and the actual erosion is as expected or similar, the potential benefits of standardisation would be high. If the waiting places vary too much, there are fewer benefits. The number of parameters that are required to calculate a bed protection is high, which makes the comparison between the protections difficult. Therefore, the design parameters are condensed into three: material of upper layer of the bed, berth type (piles or quay wall), and maximum near-bed flow velocity. A classification analysis is done to group similar waiting places together and methodically compare the waiting places. The accompanying sub-question is:

Can similarities between the bed protections be found regarding the design of bed protections at waiting places that show potential for standardisation?

Next to the three parameters, erosion data is used to compare the waiting places. The comparison is done per size waterway and per corridor (= shipping route) to find similarities indicating that standardisation might be possible. For waiting places on one corridor, it is expected that similar design vessels are used and that the design parameters are thus also similar. For waiting places in the same size waterway, also similar design vessels are expected. Many similarities between waiting places are an indication that standardisation of these bed protections is beneficial. If significant variations in the state of each bed and expected load are found, it is more beneficial to optimise the bed protection per waiting place.

1.3. Scope

This research will focus only on bed protections outside of the lock itself, at waiting places in the approach harbours. Figure 1.2 shows the layout of an approach harbour. When the traffic is two-way, the layout is symmetrical on the other side of the lock. Of each ship lock, both the upstream and downstream sides will be taken into consideration. Rijkswaterstaat manages 89 lock complexes in the Netherlands. Other locks are managed by for example provinces and are not considered. Furthermore, this thesis is limited to ship locks for inland water transport; ship locks for sea-going vessels are not included. The location and number of waiting places of the lock complexes are shown in Figure 1.3. The total number of waiting places is 236. There are 68 inland lock complexes with at least one waiting place. Lastly, this research only concerns the upper layer of the bed protection; the vertical composition and filter function is not taken into consideration.



Figure 1.2: Schematical drawing of a lock with approach harbour. Together, the waiting space and set-up space, which are framed, form the waiting places and are thus the area of interest, adapted from (RWS WVL, 2020)

1.4. Structure of the report

After this introduction, the result of an extensive literature research is represented in the second Chapter. This literature research summarises the current guidelines and methods to design bed protections at waiting places in the Netherlands. In the third Chapter, data are collected to obtain an overview of the current bed protections and the availability of the data. Chapter 4 then explains how the waiting places can be compared to obtain insights into the potential benefits of standardisation. In Chapter 5, the results of the comparison are discussed. Chapter 6 gives a discussion on the research that is done and in Chapter 7 a conclusion is given. Also the recommendations for further research are presented in Chapter 7.



Figure 1.3: Locations and number of waiting places of (non-sea) lock complexes in the Netherlands that are managed by Rijkswaterstaat, adapted from Planbureau voor de Leefomgeving (2022)

\sum

Design of bed protections at waiting places

This Chapter will explain how a bed protection at a waiting place is designed. The different loads that a bed protection at a waiting place should be able to resist will be discussed, as well as the methods to calculate the governing loads. Furthermore, the relation between the expected load and both the expected scour depth and required dimensions of a bed protection are discussed. The first subquestion will thus be answered: which data are required to design bed protections at waiting places in the Netherlands?

2.1. Loads

A bed protection is necessary when the hydrodynamic forces on the bed are too big and a scour hole forms that threatens the stability of the quay wall or embankment. The critical failure modes of rip-rap protections are initiation of motion and deformation caused by hydrodynamic forces (Pilarczyk, 1995). If ships that are almost stationary manoeuvre with a lot of power in shallow water near vertical structures, e.g. at a waiting place, a bed protection may be necessary (Dienst Weg- en Waterbouwkunde, 2000). This Section discusses the loads acting on a bed protection in a waiting place.

- During levelling of the lock, the water flows through openings in the door of the lock or via special drains in the walls (Vrijburcht, 2000). Levelling causes a translatory wave or surge through the canal (Battjes & Labeur, 2017). Upstream of the lock, high flow velocities only occur right in front of the openings through where the water is extracted to fill the lock. The only high near-bed flow velocities occur downstream of the door openings and diminish quickly. At around seven times the downstream water depth, usually no significant velocities are found (Vrijburcht, 2000).
- When water needs to be sluiced through the lock, the doors are (partly) opened. This usually does not lead to significant flow velocities near the bed in the approach harbour because the flow disperses quickly (Vrijburcht, 2000). Ships are not allowed to pass through at this moment.
- When a ship navigates in a waterway, it is accompanied by a return current next to and below the ship which is opposite to the ship's direction (Elsherbiny et al., 2019). The return current increases for a higher blockage of the wet cross-section of the channel and higher navigation speed (Robijns, 2014). During berthing and deberthing the speed of a ship is almost zero. The flow rate at the bed as a result of the return flow is in most cases not decisive, unless the blockage of the waterway is extremely big; typical rates for return flows vary from 0.1 to 1.0 m/s (Dienst Weg- en Waterbouwkunde, 2000).
- Propeller jets are used to manoeuvre the ship during berthing and deberthing manoeuvres. Nowadays, vessels usually have both bow thrusters and a main propeller. Ships are only getting larger and larger and as a consequence, they use more powerful propellers to manoeuvre (Roubos & Verhagen, 2007). The near-bed velocities can reach up to 8 m/s (Verheij et al., 2010).

- Sometimes tug boats are necessary to manoeuvre a vessel into the lock chamber (Vergote et al., 2013). In order to obtain sufficient towing force, tug boats are usually equipped with high-powered engines which can lead to high near-bed flow velocities (Park et al., 2012). Tugs are however used predominantly for sea-going vessels and are not common for inland water vessels. Due to this, the hydraulic force caused by tug boats is not taken into consideration further on.
- Wind waves and primary or secondary waves can occur at a waiting place. However, neither lead to significant near-bed flow velocities (Vrijburcht, 2000).
- For impermeable types of bed protections, the suction load by the propeller should be considered as well (Hawkswood et al., 2014). The increase in water velocity results in an upward force on the bed (PIANC, 2015).

Figure 2.1 shows how the different loads act on different parts of the bed protection, implying that the loads should not be superposed. The bed protection should however always be dimensioned for the maximum load. The current thesis will only elaborate further upon the loads caused by the main propeller and bow thrusters, because these are the governing loads at waiting places. Section 2.2 explains the calculation of the near-bed flow velocities caused by these loads.



Figure 2.1: Locations of different types of loads acting on the bed protection for a ship with two bow thrusters

2.2. Calculation of flow velocity at bed

In the Netherlands, several guidelines and standards apply to the design of bed protections. In the Guidelines for Hydraulic Design (ROW), an overview of all guidelines and norms that should be used for the design of a riprap bed protection is given (RWS GPO, 2020). This document is updated regularly and is written to ensure continuity and provide clarity on more general guidelines. Where guidelines are contradicting each other, it states that the most current guideline should be followed. Important guidelines such as the PIANC report on scour caused by ships, the lock design manual, and the rock manual are mentioned here repeatedly. The guidelines for calculating the near-bed flow velocity described in this Section are up to date with the ROW of 2020.

2.2.1. Main propulsion system

The governing load can be caused by a circular jet from the main propulsion system. As shown in Figure 2.2, the flow is only confined by the bed. The flow velocity decreases as the propeller is further away from the ground due to dispersion and friction. The maximum flow velocity at the bed occurs for $h_p/x = 0.18$ (Verweij, 1983). Blaauw and van de Kaa (1987) and Verweij (1983) derived certain values that yielded equations for the flow velocity along the propeller axis and the flow distribution (PIANC, 2015). The equation for the resulting near-bed velocity is given in Equation 2.1. A scour hole can develop where the jet hits the bed. Figure 2.3 shows where the scour hole from the main propeller is located compared to the scour hole caused by a bow thruster.

$$V_{b,\max} = C2 \cdot V_0 \cdot \frac{D_p}{h_p}$$
(2.1)

Where:

- V₀ = outflow velocity [m/s]
- D_p = propeller diameter [m]
- h_p = distance between propeller axis and bed [m]
- C2 = coefficient to differentiate ducted from non-ducted propellers 0.216 for non-ducted propellers and 0.306 for ducted propellers



Figure 2.2: Scour of bed by main propulsion system (adapted from PIANC (2015))



Figure 2.3: Location of scour from bow thruster (left) and main propeller (right) (Roubos & Verhagen, 2007)

2.2.2. Bow thruster

The Dutch method to determine the actual near-bed velocity caused by bow thrusters is based on research by Blaauw and van de Kaa (1987), Verweij (1983), Blokland and Smedes (1996) and Blokland (1997). The formulas for the maximum near-bed velocity caused by bow thrusters reflecting on a vertical wall are given in Equations 2.2 and 2.3. A horizontal jet propagates and expands towards the quay wall and is reflected towards both the bed and the surface, see Figure 2.4. At the bed, the flow is then

diverted towards the ship again. Because the velocity is ever-decreasing during its propagation due to friction and dispersion, the maximum near-bed velocities are found at the intersection of the bed and quay wall. This relation is also expressed in Equation 2.3. The maximum flow velocity near the bed is defined as the time-averaged maximum horizontal flow velocity consisting of an x- and y-component (PIANC, 2015).



Figure 2.4: Scour of bed by bow thruster when sailing away in order to enter the lock, adapted from PIANC (2015)

$$V_{b,max} = 1.0 * V_0 * \frac{D_p}{h_p}$$
 if $\frac{x_p}{h_p} < 1.8$ (2.2)

$$V_{b,max} = 2.8 * V_0 * \frac{D_p}{x_p + h_p}$$
 if $\frac{x_p}{h_p} \ge 1.8$ (2.3)

Where:

- V₀ = outflow velocity [m/s]
- D_p = diameter outlet bow thruster [m]
- h_p = distance between axis thruster and bed [m]
- x_p = distance between outflow opening and quay wall [m]

For a sloping bank, equations derived by Blokland should be used to calculate the flow velocity (PIANC, 2015). The smaller the angle, the larger the distance between the thruster and bank. More dispersion has taken place before the flow hits the slope, thus the resulting near-bed flow velocity and scour depth will be smaller, see Figure 2.5.

Outflow velocity

In the calculations of the near-bed velocities of both types of propellers, a dependence on the outflow velocity V_0 is noticed. The outflow velocity is dependent on, among other factors, the power P_D of the ship, as illustrated in Equation 2.4 (BAW, 2010).



Figure 2.5: Transverse thruster jet above a slope (PIANC, 2015)

$$V_0 = C \left(\frac{f \cdot P_D}{\rho_w D_p^2} \right)^{0.33} \tag{2.4}$$

Where:

C1 = coefficient depending on type of propeller

 P_D = maximum installed power [W]

f = percentage actual used power [-]

 ρ_w = density water [kg/m³]

Several values have been found for C1: according to the Rock Manual, C1 should equal 1.15 (CIRIA et al., 2007); Blokland (1997) has found a value of 1.17 and incorporates a factor f, which is usually not known and oftentimes neglected because it ranges from 1.02 to 1.05 (PIANC, 2015); PIANC (2015) uses the value of 1.17 for ducted propellers and 1.48 for non-ducted propellers.

Verheij (2010) found relations for the installed power of bow thrusters of different ship types and the main propeller. The relationships he found apply to the average values of the dimensions of a ship. Individual ships however might have considerably different dimensions.

Flow around a pile

When the ship uses its thrusters in the vicinity of piles, Equation 2.5 should be applied. In front of the pier is a downflow, which acts like a vertical jet, similar to a jet against a quay wall. Together with the accelerated flow at the sides of the pier, this jet causes erosion, see Figure 2.6 (Schiereck, 2019). In general, the flow velocity directly next to the pile is approximately twice the approach velocity (Breusers et al., 1977). Subsequently, the depth of the scour hole is also twice as (PIANC, 2015). It should be noted that this relation is based on the assumption that the flow direction of the bow thrusters is perpendicular to the pile structure. The average distance between the centre of berthing piles is 22 m (Vrijburcht, 2000). This distance is so large that the piles have no influence on each other (PIANC, 2015).

$$V_{\text{pile}} \approx 2^* V_{\text{approach}}$$
 (2.5)

2.3. Berth types

As stated in the previous Section, the presence of piles influences the magnitude of the near-bed velocity. Whether piles are present depends on the berth type. Worldwide, there are many berth types. The choice between them depends on characteristics of the design vessel, material availability, geotechnical conditions, etc. According to Verheij et al. (2010), berth structures can be characterised in two main groups according to their relevance for the impact of both types of propellers, solid berth



Figure 2.6: Scour along a pile (Breusers & Raudkivi, 1991)

structures and open berth structures. A vertical closed quay wall is a typical example of a solid berth structure, see Figure 2.7, whereas an open berth structure at a waiting place is characterised by piles, see Figure 2.8. It should be noted that although Figure 2.8 shows a sloped bank, in many canals and approach harbours the ground is retained by for example sheet piles. The berthing piles are then placed at some distance from the bank.



Figure 2.7: Side (left) and top (right) view of a ship berthed at a quay wall (Google, 2022b)



Figure 2.8: Side (left) and top (right) view of a ship berthed at piles (Google, 2022a)

2.4. Scour of bed

A scour hole develops when more particles are moved away from the bed than are settling. The flow velocities induced by a propeller may cause scour if they are higher than the threshold value, or critical velocity, of the bed material. When these holes extend towards the base of a structure, the structure may collapse. Sediment transport is a function of velocity and sediment properties. First of all, the threshold value for movement of a particle depends on the particle size. A larger and heavier particle, such as a rock, is harder to move than a sand particle and has a lower settling velocity (Bosboom & Stive, 2015). For clay in turbulent flow, a critical, or threshold value of 0.25 - 1 m/s should be assumed (PIANC, 2015). PIANC (2015) describes methods to estimate the scour depth for the specific cases of scour due to propellers. For non-cohesive soils, Römisch (2006) derived Equations 2.6 and 2.7 to determine the depth of the scour hole by a bow thruster in front of a closed quay wall. For scour by the main propeller, Römisch and Schmidt (2012) also derived similar equations. All the formulas are derived empirically and contain some degree of uncertainty. For a main propeller, the length of a scour hole is approximately 5 to 7 times the depth (Schiereck, 2019), see Figure 2.9.



Figure 2.9: Scour due to a horizontal propeller

1st phase:
$$\frac{S}{D_{85}} = C_m 0.1 \left(\frac{B}{B_{cr}}\right)^{13}$$
 for $1.0 \le \frac{B}{B_{cr}} \le 1.4$ (2.6)

2nd phase:
$$\frac{S}{D_{85}} = C_m 4.6 \left(\frac{B}{B_{cr}}\right)^{2.25}$$
 for $\frac{B}{B_{cr}} \ge 1.4$ (2.7)

$$B = \frac{V_{\rm b,max}}{\sqrt{D_{85}g\Delta}}$$

Where:

S = depth of scour hole [m]

- D_{85} = diameter of particle where 85% of total sample is smaller than this size particle [m]
- C_m = factor for rudder angle = 0.44
- B_{cr} = critical stability coefficient of bed material = 1.2

When inspecting a bed protection at a waiting place, Rijkswaterstaat orders a multibeam drawing to detect whether there are scour holes and what risk they pose. A multibeam drawing shows the contour lines of the bed with respective depths. A deep scour hole close to the bank poses a bigger threat than a shallow hole in the middle of the waterway. After the inspection is conducted, the expected scour depth is compared to the actual scour from the multibeam drawing to see whether there are unexpected irregularities. If very large scour holes were found where none were expected, it is an indication the calculation was not done right or that actual use deviates from the expected use. Otherwise, if no scour holes were found where large ones were expected, the calculation might have been done too conservatively. Scour holes with a depth ranging from -0.15 to +0.15 m are also regarded as stable because the dredging tolerance of waterways up to 5 m depths is 0.15 m (RWS GPO, 2020).

2.4.1. Erosion of common bed protection types

Riprap

An individual stone should be able to resist all hydraulic loads as mentioned in Section 2.1. If stones from the upper armour layer are moved, a scour hole can be created that threatens the stability of the wall or the geotextile will become exposed (PIANC, 2015). To calculate the necessary stone size, the Dutch propose the use of two stability formulas: Izbash and Pilarczyk (RWS GPO, 2020). In the Izbash approach, the forces on an individual grain are considered and a balance in forces is found. The balance of forces is illustrated in Figure 2.10. This approach is most fitting for larger rocks. For smaller grains, such as sand, it is advised to use the Shields approach (Schiereck, 2019). When the active forces, caused by the flow, become larger than the passive forces, for example gravity, the balance is lost and the grain starts to move. (Pilarczyk, 1995) uses the same principle, but takes into account more factors, which is further explained in Section 2.5.3.



Figure 2.10: Schematic of forces on a grain by flow (Schiereck, 2019)

Composite mattresses

When large areas need to be protected, placing loose rock protections can become time-consuming and expensive. Alternatively, concrete mattresses can be used, usually constructed upon a geotextile (Schiereck, 2019). The blocks in these mattresses interlock, depending on the specific type of block. Because the blocks interlock, initial movement will occur only at higher flow velocities. First, the whole mattress will be lifted, before one block becomes loose. However, after one block has left the mattress, many blocks will follow because they lost the strength from interlocking. Also when the soil is washed away from under the mattress, the protection can fail. In Figure 2.11, a failed concrete mattress is shown, where it can be seen how large chunks of the mattress broke off after the underlying soil was washed away. Figure 2.12 also shows a mattress that has fallen apart due to instability.



Figure 2.11: Failed concrete lining (Heibaum & Trentmann, 2010)



Figure 2.12: Failure of concrete mattress (Pilarczyk & Klein Breteler, n.d.)

2.5. Calculation of dimensions of bed protection

When the critical velocity is reached, a scour hole can develop that may threaten the structural integrity of the bank. A bed protection might be necessary to prevent this. According to research by Blokland et al. (2018), from an economical perspective, bed protections should be placed only when holes deeper than 1.8 m are expected near the quay or a structure. This Section will briefly explain how the dimensions of a bed protection are determined. Where the design rules for width and length are the same for all types of bed protections, the rules for thickness differ per type. The most common types will be discussed in this Section.

2.5.1. Width

The width of the bed protection should be such that during the design life of the quay wall, no soil is lost from the passive soil wedge (RWS GPO, 2020). PIANC (2015), prescribes an equation to use to calculate the minimum required width of the protection. This equation includes an extra five meters, which is based on experience and to assure the geotechnical stability of the quay wall. The Port of Rotterdam offers a similar approach, where the total width should equal the sum of the width of the passive soil wedge and the settling strip, see Figure 2.13 (Blokland et al., 2018). Next to the bed protection, erosion can occur so that a scour hole develops. The settling strip is a strip of loose rock that will fall into the scour hole so that no soil is lost from the passive soil wedge. The width of this strip is dependent on the expected maximum depth of the scour hole. In the Port of Rotterdam, a value of 5 meters is usually assumed for $B_{settling}$. Usually, the size of the passive soil wedge is known.



Figure 2.13: Passive soil wedge and width of the bed protection, adapted from Tipton and Krause (2013)

2.5.2. Length

According to Blokland (1997), the length of the bed protection along the quay wall should be at least be one ship's length plus fifty meters both in front of the bow and behind the stern. The exact length however depends on the berthing procedures. As can be seen in Figure 1.2, it is possible that there is both a set-up space and a waiting space. In that case, the bed protection will have to be longer to accommodate more ships. The same design rules apply.

2.5.3. Thickness

Riprap

A riprap protection consists of loose rocks that protect the bottom against scour. The armour stones in the upper layer are usually of significant size, e.g. 10-60 kg with a median nominal diameter $D_{n,50}$ of 23 cm (RWS GPO, 2020). In comparison, sand has a median diameter of 0.06 to 2.0mm. If the armour stones would be placed directly on the sand, the sand would still easily be washed away through the openings between the rocks. To prevent this, a filter layer should be in between the layers. There are several ways to construct a filter layer, of which three are discussed here. First, a granular filter is built from different layers with different size stones. From low to high the stones go from small to large so that smaller stones are blocked from moving upwards. A second possibility is a geotextile, which is a piece of cloth, originally reed, that has openings that are so small that sand cannot pass through, but water can. And lastly, concrete can be used to penetrate the stones. When a 'full and saturated' penetration is applied, no grains can escape.

The individual stone size is determined by finding the critical velocity at which a grain starts to move. The velocity in Equation 2.8 is the velocity acting on the stone defined by Izbash, but there is no definition of where on the stone. The flow is assumed to be turbulent and non-uniform (Izbash, 1932). Furthermore, in the original equation, it is not very clear how the diameter of the stone is defined. However, the ROW offers clarity by assuming the diameter to equal the median diameter D_{50} (RWS GPO, 2020).

$$D_{50} > \frac{1}{k_{sl}} \cdot \beta_{cr} \cdot \frac{V_{b,max}^2}{2g\Delta}$$
(2.8)

$$k_{sl} = \sqrt{1 - \left(\frac{\sin\alpha}{\sin\phi}\right)^2} \tag{2.9}$$

- k_{sl} = side slope factor [-]
- g = gravitational acceleration $[m/s^2]$
- Δ = relative density = $\frac{\rho_s \rho_w}{\rho_w}$ [-]
- α = slope angle [°]
- ϕ = angle of internal friction [°]

The value of β_{cr} depends on the frequency of the load caused by the propeller or jet: 2.5 for infrequent use and 3.0 for frequent use at one location, for example at a quay wall (Blokland & Smedes, 1996) (CUR, 1997). This value of β_{cr} includes the effect of turbulence (r ~ 0.40). The factor k_{sl} is included to incorporate the effect of the bottom slope. Pilarczyk combined several design formulas and added extra coefficients to the Shields and Izbash equations to arrive at Equation 2.10 (CIRIA et al., 2007). The extra coefficients take the following factors into account: turbulence, slope angle of the bed, vertical velocity profile and geometrical characteristics of the protection layer (Pilarczyk, 1995).

$$D_{n50} = \frac{\phi_{sc}}{\Delta} \frac{0.035}{\Psi_{cr}} k_h k_{sl}^{-1} k_t^2 \frac{V_{b,max}^2}{2g}$$
(2.10)

Where:

 ϕ_{sc} = stability correction factor for the geometry of transitions [-]

 Ψ_{cr} = critical Shields stability parameter [-]

 k_h = velocity profile factor [-]

 k_t = turbulence factor [-]

When filling in the Pilarczyk equation for a rock bed protection, $D_{n,50}$ equals ~ 2.89 $\cdot \frac{U_b^2}{2g\Delta}$. The used parameters apply to riprap and have been retrieved from the guidelines (RWS GPO, 2020): ϕ_{sc} = 0.75,

 Ψ_{cr} = 0.035, k_h = 1, k_t = 1.8, k_{sl} = 1. This is only slightly lower than the value for β_{cr} that has been found by Izbash. The formula from Izbash is used most commonly in the Netherlands, because it is less complicated than the formula from Pilarczyk and experience proved that it yields sufficient stable results.

As explained, a bed protection might consist of multiple layers of rock. Wörman (1989) found a sensible thickness-to-diameter ratio. Generally, the minimum thickness of any layer is $2 \cdot D_{n,50}$ (Schiereck, 2019). For smaller stones, a minimum thickness of 250 cm is maintained for constructability.

Riprap can be penetrated with colloidal concrete to improve its strength. Grouting binds smaller stones and grains together; the cohesion between the stones makes the armour layer more resistant against the flow (RWS BD & Vrijburcht, 2000). Stone sizes or other elements may therefore be reduced, thus making more economic use of available materials. Colloidal concrete is cement-based and is used most commonly for riprap penetration in the Netherlands. The amount of concrete can differ, but 'full and saturated' grouting is the most common. Limited theoretical knowledge is available for the sizing of grouted stones (CIRIA et al., 2007). Sometimes, the concrete is only used as a binder and the armour stones are dimensioned with the rules for loose rock. Using this method, the economic advantage of using less rock is lost. According to the Rock Manual, grouted rock can resist current velocities up to 10 m/s (CIRIA et al., 2007).

Composite mattresses

The minimal thickness of a mattress is, similar to rocks, proportional to the squared bottom velocity, see Equation 2.11. To include turbulence, the factor K_t can be introduced as done by Pilarczyk for rock protections (PIANC, 2015).

$$D_{mattress} \ge \frac{C_L}{2 \cdot \Delta \cdot g} \cdot V_{b,\max}^2$$
(2.11)

Where $D_{mattress}$ is the mattress thickness and C_L is the lift factor. Mattresses can cope with high propeller velocities, with a relatively low thickness compared to rock protections. A thickness of 150-300 mm is most commonly used, but thicknesses from 100 mm to 600 mm are also readily available (Hawkswood & Assinder, 2013). Where berths are dredged by large maintenance dredging vessels, a minimum thickness of 200 mm is advised. Figure 2.14 shows an example of the placement of concrete block mattresses.



Figure 2.14: Placement of interlocking concrete blocks on the Afsluitdijk (deafsluitdijk.nl, 2021)

2.6. Which parameters are required to design a bed protection at a waiting place?

The bed at a waiting place should be protected when scour holes might occur that threaten the structural stability of the bank. These can be created when the near-bed flow velocity exceeds the critical velocity of the particles in the bed. The governing loads on a bed protection located at a waiting place are the near-bed flow velocities caused by the main propulsion system and bow thrusters. The type of berth influences the near-bed flow velocity because the possible presence of piles affects the flow pattern and thus increases the velocity. The width of a bed protection depends mostly on the beam of the design ship; the length depends on both the length of the design ship and the number of ships that the waiting place can accommodate at the same time. The thickness however depends on the type of bed protection. The most common bed protections are made of riprap or composite mattresses with a geotextile to ensure no sand is washed from under the protection. For loose rock, individual stone dimensions have been calculated most commonly with the Izbash formula or a variation on it, such as the Pilarczyk formula.

Table 2.1 concludes all data that is required to design a bed protection at a waiting place. Rijkswaterstaat also uses bed elevation measurements from multibeam drawings to estimate the actual erosion and to compare this with the expected load. This thesis will therefore also collect data on scour holes at the location of the waiting places. Because of the different scour processes for varying bed protection types, only the waiting places, where the most common type is expected, will be taken into consideration. In the next Chapter, it will be discussed how the data of these waiting places are gathered and an overview of the available data will be presented.

Ship dimensions	Unit
Beam	m
Design draught	m
Propeller characteristics (main and bow)	
Туре	-
Number of thrusters	-
Used power	kW
Diameter	m
Distance propeller axis to bed	m
Distance propeller axis to quay	m
Hydraulic boundary conditions	
Design water depth	m
Berth properties	
Berth type	-
Slope angle	0
Bed material	-

Table 2.1: Required data for designing a bed protection at a waiting place

5

Materials

This Chapter will answer a set of three sub-questions: a) What types of bed protections are expected in the approach harbours of inland ship locks in the Netherlands and which type is most common? and b) For this most common type, what data are available and how can they be collected? and c) For this most common type, what is the state of each bed and are the expected bed protections present? First, the most commonly expected type of bed protection is determined. Next, all used sources for the data collection are discussed. This is followed by a discussion on the availability of the data per waiting place, because not for all waiting places, data is obtainable. The collected data are presented in Section 3.4, where also the state of each bed and presence of expected bed protections is discussed.

3.1. Most common bed protection

To provide necessary protection for a bed against current attack, many solutions have been developed. The current research considers only the most common type of protection for waiting places in the Netherlands. The most commonly used type of protection is derived from a data analysis of the approach harbours of all the locks maintained by Rijkswaterstaat in the Netherlands as done by De Kat (2021). Because a waiting place is usually located within the approach harbour of a lock, it is expected to have the same type of bed protection as the protection of the approach harbour. The full research data with type of bed protection per individual lock are provided in Appendix A. No distinction was made between riprap and riprap penetrated with colloidal concrete. For this thesis, the waiting places of locks destined for sea-going vessels were neglected. Also the data from the locks with zero waiting places are not used. For three lock complexes, the research by De Kat (2021) states multiple types of bed protection are used in the approach harbour. For the waiting places of these locks, it is assumed that the different types are all equally present. For example, lock Empel has three waiting places and both riprap and concrete are expected in the approach harbour. It is then assumed that 1.5 waiting place has a riprap protection and 1.5 waiting place has a concrete protection. The exact distribution of bed protections of each waiting place is not known. Table 3.1 concludes this analysis.

Table 3.1: Number	of waiting places v	with a specific bed	protection type	found in the approach harbo	our
-------------------	---------------------	---------------------	-----------------	-----------------------------	-----

Туре	# waiting places	% waiting places
Riprap	162	69
Concrete	25	11
Set stone	3	1
Unknown	46	19
Total	236	100

From Table 3.1, it can be concluded that riprap is the most commonly used type of bed protection in approach harbours of ship locks. These findings are consistent with literature data. Rock is relatively easy to construct, has a long design life, is relatively cheap, can follow settlements in the soil, and can

be reused (Dienst Weg- en Waterbouwkunde, 2000). As explained in the Introduction, loose rock is preferred over concrete from a sustainability perspective. The ROW mentions and acknowledges the use of concrete and other types of bed protections, but covers only the application of rock because it is the most common material (RWS GPO, 2020). Furthermore, it is remarkable that for almost one-fifth of the waiting places, it is not known whether there is a bed protection or which type of bed protection it is.

Henceforward, only the waiting places of locks where riprap is expected in the approach harbour will be analysed. This includes also the waiting places where multiple types of bed protections were expected in the approach harbour. The total number of waiting places that will be analysed is 168, which belong to 46 lock complexes.

3.2. Used sources for data collection

To design a bed protection at a waiting place, the design parameters from Table 2.1 should be known. This Section will discuss what sources were used to find and collect the data. The different types of sources that were used are databases from Rijkswaterstaat, lock managers, and the physical archive of Rijkswaterstaat.

3.2.1. Databases of Rijkswaterstaat

Rijkswaterstaat gathers and stores enormous amounts of data, of which a big part is open to the public (Rijkswaterstaat, 2022e). This Section discusses the consulted databases with regard to the type of information they contain and what information is obtained. The consulted databases are shown below. Appendix B further explains how the databases can be accessed. Per region, data is stored differently. Appendix B also shows the different regions in the Netherlands.

- DISK
- RINK-database
- Meridian UIM
- Geoweb
- Ultimo RWS
- Vaarweginformatie.nl

DISK

All locks considered in this thesis can be found in DISK. DISK provides an overview of complexes of structures which consists of multiple objects with each their own components. Using the DISK code of an object or structure, its passport can be found in the database. Also inspection reports and small risk assessments can be found in DISK. Appendix B explains the use of DISK-codes further. The information on components was used by De Kat (2021) to estimate which type of bed protection is present in the approach harbour of a lock, see Section 3.1. No further data relevant to this thesis have been acquired using DISK.

RINK-database

In RINK reports, different components of a lock are analysed and assessed. Control calculations were explained regarding the strength of the structures and inspection results were attached. Based on the analyses, measures to improve performance are recommended for each object (Movares & Gerdessen, 2013). Not for all locks, a RINK report was made. The reports that however were available, have been used extensively to collect data on design parameters, near-bed flow velocities, and erosion.

Meridian UIM

In Meridian UIM, technical documentation is stored per region, e.g. as-built drawings, certificates, etc. Design documents of the Zandkreeksluis and Grevelingensluis were obtained through Meridian.

Geoweb

Geoweb contains several maps where data on a lock can be found at its geographic location. Meridian UIM can also be accessed through the Geoweb viewer. For the region Southern Netherlands, a profile tool is available to determine the slope of the bank and bed level at waiting places of locks. No further documents have been acquired with Geoweb.

Ultimo RWS

In Ultimo, mostly qualitative information is stored, such as general information and the configuration manager. Lots of documents can be acquired, for example manuals for the use of a bridge, or warranties for components. Only for two lock complexes, Hintham and Empel, relevant data has been acquired using Ultimo.

Vaarweginformatie.nl

On the website Vaarweginformatie.nl, up-to-date information can be acquired on the availability of a waterway, next to real-time information on a multitude of waterways, waiting places, and locks (RWS Dienst VenW, 2022). Information was retrieved on the location of all locks and waiting places. Furthermore, the sizes of the waterways were identified using this website.

3.2.2. Lock and regional information managers

To obtain technical drawings, maintenance histories, and design documents, many locks and regional information managers should be contacted. Their contact information can be obtained through the regional managers, whose contact information can be found on the intranet of Rijkswaterstaat. For several regions, the request for data can only go through a datadesk (NL: dataloket). The necessary data is expected to be documented within the following type of documents:

- · Maintenance history, for state of bed and extent of erosion
- · Inspection results, for state of bed and extent of erosion
- · Design documents, for assumed parameters, expected loads, and dimensions
- As-built drawings, for dimensions
- · Hydraulic conditions, for water levels

Only in the region Sea and Delta, the lock manager has the design documents of some waiting places of locks available. Regional information managers are not able to provide the correct data, but can refer to possibly useful databases. Moreover, they can provide help in accessing and navigating the previously mentioned databases.

3.2.3. Archive

Several lock and regional information managers indicated that the original design documents of bed protections of locks might be stored in regional archives. A nationwide request was put in to search for these documents. Furthermore, design documents and technical drawings were requested at the main Technical Archive at the headquarters in Utrecht. No documents relevant to this thesis are available.

3.3. For which waiting places can data be acquired?

The total number of waiting places that will be analysed is 168, which belong to 46 lock complexes. This Section will discuss which data are available per lock complex and waiting place. First, the available data on the required design parameters as listed in Section 2.6 is shown. Furthermore, the availability of data on flow velocities and erosion is discussed.

3.3.1. Availability of data on design parameters

In the RINK reports, strength calculations were made for the bed protections. From these reports, the design parameters used to calculate the expected near-bed flow velocity and required bed protection were obtained. For 55% of the waiting places, a RINK report was acquired. For two lock complexes (= 3.5% of the waiting places), Hintham and Empel, other documents were acquired in which some relevant data was found. Not for every design parameter, the correct data could be retrieved from the

reports. Table 3.2 shows for each design parameter how much data was acquired.

Only for the Grevelingen lock complex, a design document was acquired which also includes the required design parameters. This document was drafted in 1980 and uses different relations and assumptions to calculate the expected load than the calculations done in RINK reports. Comparison between waiting places based on the original design is not possible due to a lack of available data. For consistency, only the design parameters used for the strength calculation in RINK reports are used for the comparison between waiting places. The data from the design documents of the Grevelingen lock complex are not taken into consideration any further.

Table 3.2: Percentage of waiting places for each design parameter where data could be retrieved from RINK reports

Ship dimensions	% available
Beam	59
Design draught	59
Propeller characteristics (main and bow)	
Туре	59
Number of thrusters	59
Used power	59
Diameter	59
Distance propeller axis to bed	59
Distance propeller axis to quay	52
Hydraulic boundary conditions	
Design water depth	59
Berth properties	
Berth type	59
Slope angle	41
Bed material	59

For most waiting places, the RINK reports provide all design parameters. For 11 waiting places where a RINK report was available, the horizontal distance between the bank and bow thruster was not given. This does not include the number of waiting places where no bow thrusters were assumed. For 38 waiting places, the slope of the bank could not be found in a RINK report. However, for 8 waiting places in the region Southern Netherlands, the slope of the bank could be acquired by making a bed profile with the GeoWeb profile tool. Figure 3.1 shows an overview of the availability of RINK reports and whether all design parameters were acquired.



Figure 3.1: Availability and completeness of design parameters for all 46 lock complexes

3.3.2. Availability of data on flow velocities

Next to the parameters required to design a bed protection, also the expected flow velocities caused by propellers were retrieved from the RINK reports. In the reports, the flow velocities were calculated at the bed near the lock. Where the water depth near the lock is equal to the water depth at the waiting place, the velocities are equal as well. However, this is not the case for all waiting places. Table 3.3 gives an overview of how much data was acquired on flow velocities. For 90 waiting places (=45%), a RINK report was available and the water depth near the lock and at the waiting place is equal. For 21 waiting places (=13%), the water depths are not equal, but the flow velocities caused by the propellers are known near the lock. Figure 3.2 shows for all 46 lock complexes at how many waiting places, the near-bed velocity can be obtained directly from the reports in orange. In turquoise, the number of waiting places per lock is shown where the expected near-bed flow velocity is given only near the lock. The water depth of the waiting place can differ from the water depth at the lock. When the water depths at both the waiting places and locks are known, the expected near-bed flow velocity at the waiting place can also be calculated. This is the case for all waiting places where the water depth at the waiting place differs from the water depth near the lock.

Table 3.3: Percentage available data on flow velocities

Type of data	% available
No data	39.9
V _{bed} at waiting place	47.6
V _{bed} near lock	12.5
Total	100


Figure 3.2: Percentage waiting places per lock complex where the near-bed velocity is known at the waiting places in orange, or near waiting places in turquoise

3.3.3. Availability of data on erosion

In Section 2.4, it was explained that Rijkswaterstaat uses multibeam drawings to detect scour holes. The expected scour hole depths, calculated with the assumed design parameters, are then compared to the actual scour holes as seen on the multibeam drawing. All multibeam drawings were obtained from the RINK database. For 99 waiting places, RINK reports have been acquired. However, not all RINK reports contain multibeam drawings. Furthermore, some multibeam drawings contain information only close to the lock and do not cover all waiting places. For 68 waiting places, a multibeam drawing has been obtained. Figure 3.3 shows for each lock complex at how many waiting places multibeam drawings can be acquired. No documents with xyz-coordinates of the bed have been found.



Figure 3.3: Percentage waiting places per lock complex where data on erosion is available in RINK reports

3.4. Collected data

This Section will provide an overview of all found design parameters as discussed in Section 2.6. Furthermore, near-bed flow velocities and data on erosion are given. The collected data are shown in bar charts and histograms. The number of bins is chosen so that the histograms are representative of the data they show. As Scott (1979) notes, multiple scientists advise that for real data sets histograms based on 5-20 bins usually suffice. Because of the large variation in most parameters, most times 20 bins are used to represent the data in this Section. This Section does not include the waiting places where no data was acquired. All data per waiting place can be found in Appendix D.

3.4.1. Ship dimensions

Ships are designed to be able to navigate a certain shipping route. CEMT (1992) has described certain classes in which waterways and ships are divided, called CEMT-classes. Appendix C shows which size design vessel falls into which class. Tables 3.4 and 3.5 show the distribution of the design vessels' beams and draughts.

Min [m]	Max [m]	CEMT	Number of ships [-]
0	5.05	I	0
5.05	6.6	II	0
6.6	8.2	111	8
8.2	9.5	IV	20
9.5	11.5	V	51
11.5	23.0	VI	20
Total			99

Table 3.4: Distribution of ship beams

Table 3.5: Distribution of ship draughts

Min [m]	Max [m]	CEMT	Number of ships [-]
0	2.2	I	13
2.2	2.5	II,III,IV	4
2.5	2.8	Va	16
2.8	4.5	Vb,VI	63
4.5		>VI	3
Total			99

No ships with a beam belonging to CEMT-class I are observed, since such small ships are not decisive for the design. However, there are 13 ships with a small draught that fall into CEMT-class I. This difference is caused by the limited water depths of several shallow waterways. The assumed beam and draught of the design vessel are not always in accordance with the CEMT-class of the waterway. This can be explained by the fact that in practice, sometimes wider ships are allowed. Next to a design beam, the CEMT-class also prescribes a design depth and length, see Appendix C. When the waterway is built for a ship with a limited length, its CEMT-class will also be lower. However, it is possible that the width of the waterway allows for wider ships. Then, it is more logical to assume the design vessel to have these different dimensions.

3.4.2. Propeller characteristics

Propeller type

Per propeller type, a different factor should be used to account for a decrease in effective power, see Table 3.6. The relation between the effective diameter and actual propeller diameter equals $D_0 = D_p * C1$. The values for C1 correspond to the three types described in the manual for design of a ship lock (Vrijburcht, 2000). Figure 3.4 shows for both the main propulsion system and bow thrusters what factor was assumed in the strength calculation in RINK reports.

Table 3.6: Factor C1 for different screw placements in nozzle

Туре	Factor [-]
Screw without nozzle	0.71
Screw in nozzle	1
Screw/nozzle combination	0.85



Figure 3.4: Bar chart of factors for propeller type

From Figure 3.4, it can be concluded that for 27 waiting places, it is assumed that the ships that use the waiting places either don't have or don't use bow thrusters. At the other 72 waiting places, the screw is always assumed to be placed in the nozzle. For the main propulsion system, either a screw/nozzle combination or a screw in nozzle system is usually assumed. At four waiting places, a value of 0.96 was used. Here, it can be assumed that the screw is also placed in the nozzle because the difference in factors is minimal.

Number of thrusters

Figure 3.5 shows the distribution of number of thrusters of the design vessel. Again, for 27 waiting places, no bow thruster is expected. The maximum number of bow thrusters is two, but one bow thruster is used most commonly. For the main propulsion system, having two main propellers is typical. Only for a small number of waiting places, the design vessel is assumed to have three propellers.



Figure 3.5: Bar chart of number of design vessels with a certain number of thrusters

Used power per thruster

Figure 3.6 shows a histogram of the expected used power at waiting places for both the main propulsion system and bow thrusters. The power shown is the power per individual propeller of the design vessel. It can be concluded that generally, the power of the main propeller is higher than the power of a bow thruster. The variation is however larger for the power of bow thrusters.



Figure 3.6: Histogram with 20 bins of the used power per propeller of both the main propellers and bow thrusters at waiting places

Diameter

Figure 3.7 shows the histogram of the diameters of the propellers. The diameter of the main propeller is almost always larger than the diameter of the bow thrusters. The variation of the diameters is small; two outliers are detected: at the southern locks of IJmuiden, the diameter of the main propeller is assumed to be 3.4 m; at lock complex Roermond, the diameter of the bow propeller is assumed to be 2 m.



Figure 3.7: Histogram with 20 bins of the propeller diameters of both the main propellers and bow thrusters of the design vessel

Distance axis to bed

Figure 3.8 shows the distribution of vertical distances between the axis of a propeller and the bed. There is a lot of variation for both the distance from the main propellers to the bed and from the bow thrusters. For seven waiting places, the distances from the main propeller and bed and from bow thruster to bed are equal.



Figure 3.8: Histogram with 20 bins of the vertical distances between the axis of the propeller and the bed

Distance axis to quay

Figure 3.9 shows the distribution of horizontal distances between the axis of the bow thruster and the bank. For twelve waiting places, the distance between the bow thruster and bank is unknown. There is a significant difference in distance to the bank. When a ship is berthed at a quay wall, it lies very close

to the quay, whereas piles could be placed at a distance from the bank. See for example Figure 3.10, where two waiting places upstream of the Bosscherveld lock are shown. At the waiting place nearest to the lock, ships berth at a quay wall, so directly to the bank. At the waiting place further away, ships berth at piles that are right in the middle of the waterway.



Figure 3.9: Histogram with 20 bins of the horizontal distances between the axis of the bow thruster and the bank



Figure 3.10: Top view of the Bosscherveld lock with two waiting places (dark blue) upstream of the lock (RWS Dienst VenW, 2022)

3.4.3. Hydraulic boundary conditions

Water depth

Figure 3.11 shows the histogram of the expected water depths. At most waiting places, the water depth is approximately 4 meters.



Figure 3.11: Histogram with 20 bins of expected water depths

3.4.4. Berth properties and the presence of bed protections

Berth type

Figure 3.12 shows how common the two berth types are. Although piles are the most common, there is still a significant number of quay walls present. One waiting place, at lock Hengelo, is a combination of the two berth types. In Figure 3.13, it can be seen how close to the lock, at the left side, the berth is a quay wall, whilst further away, the ship berths at piles.



Figure 3.12: Bar chart of berth types



Figure 3.13: Waiting place upstream of lock Hengelo. The lock is to the left of the picture. (Google, 2022c)

Slope angle

Figure 3.14 shows the distribution of the angles of the slopes of the banks at the waiting places. It is very clear that most angles are (close to) 90 degrees, indicating that most banks are vertical walls. As stated in Section 3.3.1, for eight waiting places in the Southern Netherlands, the angle of the slope was obtained with the RWS Southern Netherlands GeoWeb tool. Figures 3.15 and 3.16 show how a cross-section at a waiting place can be obtained. From Figure 3.16, the angle of the slope can be calculated.



Figure 3.14: Histogram with 20 bins of the angle of the slope of the banks at the waiting places



Figure 3.15: Location of cross section; top view of lock Linne using the RWS ZN profile tool (Rijkswaterstaat & GeoWeb, 2022)



Figure 3.16: Cross section of waterway at location as shown in Figure 3.15 (Rijkswaterstaat & GeoWeb, 2022)

Bed material

All RINK reports make some note of the bed material; sometimes it is described qualitatively, sometimes quantitatively with exact grain sizes. Using Table 3.7, all bed materials were described qualitatively in Table D.5. Figure 3.17 shows how common different bed materials are. At most waiting places, the upper layer of the bed consists of sand.

Table 3.7: Standard to determine bed material type based on grain diameters, translated from Normcommissie 351006 'Geotechniek' (2020)

Category	Grain size fraction (abbreviation)	Grain size range [mm]		
	Large blocks (Lbo)	> 630		
Very coarse ground	Boulders (Bo)	> 200 tot \leq 630		
	Cobbles (Co)	$> 63 \text{ tot} \le 200$		
	Gravel (Gr)	> 2.0 tot ≤ 63		
	Coarse gravel (cGr)	> 20 tot ≤ 63		
	Middle coarse gravel (mGr)	> 6.3 tot ≤ 20		
Coarse around	Fine gravel (fGr)	> 2.0 tot \le 6.3		
	Sand (Sa)	$> 0.063 \text{ tot} \le 2.0$		
	Coarse-grained sand (cSa)	> 0.63 tot ≤ 2.0		
	Middle coarse-grained sand (mSa)	$> 0.2 \text{ tot} \le 0.63$		
	Fine-grained sand (fSa)	> 0.063 tot ≤ 0.2		
	Silt (Si)	> 0.002 tot ≤ 0.063		
	Coarse silt (cSi)	$> 0.02 \text{ tot} \le 0.063$		
Fine ground	Middle coarse silt (mSi)	$> 0.0063 \text{ tot} \le 0.02$		
	Fine silt (fSi)	> 0.002 tot ≤ 0.0063		
	Clay (Cl)	≤ 0.002		

Presence of the expected bed protections

For 33 out of the 99 waiting places, there is no doubt about whether either rocks or gravel have been placed on top of the bed. At 15 waiting places, a riprap or gravel protection has been found. For 55 of the remaining 66 waiting places, a discussion on the bed is included in the RINK report. Here the state of the bed is discussed, e.g. possible scour holes in a sandy bed are mentioned. For none of those 55 waiting places, a bed protection at a waiting place is mentioned. Therefore, it is assumed no bed protection is placed on top of the bed. For the remaining 11 waiting places, which fall outside of the multibeam survey scopes, the same assumption is made. For 81 waiting places where a riprap bed protection was expected, the expectation was inaccurate.



Figure 3.17: Bar chart of materials found in the upper layer of the bed at the waiting places

3.4.5. Near-bed flow velocities

Figure 3.18 shows the distribution of the near-bed flow velocities caused by either the main propulsion system or the bow thrusters. Whereas the used power in Figure 3.6 was portrayed as the power per individual propeller, the near-bed flow velocities are caused by all main (or bow) propellers of the design vessel together. Due to the difference in use and locations of the load, it is assumed that the near-bed flow velocities do not interfere with each other, see Section 2.1. For many locks, the near-bed flow velocities cannot be directly read from the RINK reports. RINK reports calculate the near-bed flow velocity near the lock and at some waiting places, the local water depth differs from the depth at the lock. In this case, the near-bed flow velocity from the lock should be multiplied with $\frac{h_{waitingplace}}{h_{nearlock}}$. In case the water depth of the lock is equal to the water depth at the waiting place, the near-bed flow velocity is equal as well. The obtained data per waiting place is shown in Appendix D.5.



Figure 3.18: Histogram with 20 bins of the expected near-bed flow velocities caused by either the main propulsion system or bow thrusters

3.4.6. State of the bed

Information regarding the state of the bed can be retrieved from multibeam drawings. 3D multibeam measurements are taken with a multibeam sonar which maps the bed of a waterway, see Figure 3.19. These measurements are then visualised in a technical drawing. Figure 3.20 shows a multibeam drawing near the Zandkreek lock with several highlighted scour holes. The drawing contains both a colour scale and contour lines to illustrate differences in bed level. To compare the erosion at waiting places, both the location and depth of the scour holes are researched. To find the locations of waiting places in the multibeam drawings, the website Vaarweginformatie.nl from RWS Dienst VenW (2022) is used, see Figure 3.21.

The location of the scour hole indicates which propeller is responsible for the erosion: a scour hole at the rear indicates erosion by the main thruster, while erosion at the front is more likely to indicate erosion by the bow thruster, as shown in Figure 2.1. Furthermore, when the ship berths at piles, scour holes around the piles are expected, because the near-bed flow velocities are higher near the pile, see Section 2.2.2. On the contrary, a singular pit is predicted when the ships berth at a quay wall. Also the distance to the bank or another structure is important: the closer the hole, the greater the risk of collapse.

To find the depth of a scour hole, the bed level is compared to a point at the same distance from the bank where the bed shows little to no irregularities, i.e. a similar point where no erosion occurs. The depth of the scour hole is equal to the difference between the bed levels.

For 68 waiting places, a multibeam drawing has been acquired. These drawings show a snapshot of the bed profile, i.e. they show the bed profile at only one moment in time. It is possible that if the inspection was carried out at a different moment, the bed profile would have been different. This is more likely for smaller scour holes than for larger ones, because large scour holes develop over a longer time period. Therefore, the conclusions drawn from these data contain uncertainty.



Figure 3.19: Scanning with Multibeam Bathymetry (Wessex Archeology, 2010)

There is a lot of difference in how the data from the multibeam are presented. First of all in the use of colours and contour lines. Most drawings are similar to Figure 3.20, but some are made with a more practical purpose in mind, see Figure 3.22. Also the quality of the images varies greatly. Whilst most images are of high quality with legible bed levels, there are multiple waiting places where the bed levels are hard to decipher. Lastly, different reference levels are used, such as NAP (Dutch reference level) or the local bank level. Attention should be paid to whether the difference in bed level is positive, indicating a hole, or negative, indicating accumulation.

Figure 3.23 shows the spread of the depths of the scour holes per longitudinal location, i.e. at the rear or mid-front. The distance from the scour hole to the bank on the x-axis is the shortest horizontal distance



Figure 3.20: Multibeam drawing of the bed at the Zandkreek lock, where several scour holes are pointed out with white circles. Adapted from RWS Dienst Infrastructuur (2013)



Figure 3.21: Top view of the Zandkreek lock with its waiting place in dark blue (RWS Dienst VenW, 2022)



Figure 3.22: Multibeam drawing of Belfeld, translated from RWS Dienst Infrastructuur and Iv-Infra B.V. (2010)

to a bank or pile. The closer the hole is to a structure, the higher the risk of collapse. The horizontal distance is not the exact distance; an estimation has been made and the exact distance can differ by a few meters. 84 scour holes have been found. Most waiting places have one pronounced scour hole; only few waiting places have two holes that are worth mentioning. In Table D.7, the erosion information can be found per waiting place. At four waiting places, a negative depth was found. At those waiting places, not erosion but accretion occurred. At 8 waiting places, neither erosion nor accretion has been caused by ships (de)berthing at the waiting place. Accretion is not a risk for the stability of the quay wall, but may cause problems for navigation due to a locally reduced water depth.



Figure 3.23: Visualisation of the location and depth of scour holes, where a negative scour hole depth equals accretion and a positive depth erosion

The deepest scour hole is 3.4 meters and is located at the Zandkreeksluis. To assess the bed protection at this location, a near-bed flow velocity of the main propeller of 2.1 m/s was assumed. No bow thruster is assumed in the strength calculation of the bed. However, there are multiple deep holes found near the piles, which makes it unlikely that the scour is caused by only the main propeller. It is however very likely that the ships that berth at this waiting place do use a bow propeller, which might be the cause for the large scour hole. This shows that actual use may deviate from the assumed use.



Method used for comparison of waiting places

This Chapter will explain the method that is used to compare the waiting places methodically using the data that was collected in Chapter 3.

4.1. Classification analysis

The locks have to be compared methodically, which is difficult because of the many different design parameters. To group similar bed protections together, classification analysis is applied. Classification is useful because it makes it possible to identify, group, and correctly recognise design parameters through a standardised system (De Smith et al., 2018). Using classification analysis, ratio data (numerical data with a true zero) are converted into nominal, or categorised, data. The used design parameters which were analysed for each waiting place in Section 3.4 are the ratio data to be categorised.

With a classification analysis, waiting places that are similar can be grouped together in a class to make the comparison between waiting places easier. To determine which waiting places fall in which class, each parameter should first be divided into a number of ranges, k. When two waiting places fall into the same range for every parameter, they fall into the same class. In this thesis, each range will be assigned a letter, so that the class become a string of letters. Waiting places where design parameters fit within the same ranges will have identical strings and are grouped together in a class.

Both the number of ranges and the number of parameters included in the classification analysis have to be determined carefully. If the number of parameters is too large, the analysis will result in too many classes. Waiting places that are almost identical will fall into different classes, which defeats the purpose of the classification. However, all parameters that significantly influence the design of a bed protection at a waiting should be included, see Section 4.1.1. Also the number of ranges into which each parameter is divided into shouldn't be too large. This results in small ranges and consequently many classes, which again defeats the purpose of classification. However, if the number of ranges is too small, the ranges are larger. With a larger range, the likelihood of a bigger variety within a class increases as well. If the variation within a class becomes too great, no meaningful conclusion can be drawn from a comparison between classes. The determination of the number of ranges per parameter is discussed in Section 4.2.

4.1.1. Which parameters are included in the classification analysis?

As explained in the previous Section, not too many parameters should be included in the classification analysis for it to be meaningful. Therefore, not all parameters from Table 2.1 should be considered. Using the formulas from Chapter 2, the number of parameters can be condensed so that only three remain, see Table 4.1. The bed material and berth type represent the constructive side, i.e. the berth properties, whereas the maximum near-bed flow velocity represents the load for which the bed protection is dimensioned. Next to these design parameters, the waiting places will also be compared on

erosion. Furthermore, a comparison per vessel class and per waterway is done for waiting places in CEMT-class V waterways. Figure 4.1 shows the classification analysis for an example waiting place. It also shows the process of condensation of the design parameters into the final three parameters.

During condensation of the parameters, a lot of detail is lost. Section 6.1.4 discusses the impact of this in further detail.

Table 4.1: Condensed set of parameters required to design a bed protection at a waiting place

Parameter	Unit
Bed material	-
Berth type	-
Maximum near-bed flow velocity	m/s



Figure 4.1: A schematic visualisation of the conducted classification analysis of a waiting place

4.2. Defining range boundaries

This Section will define the range boundaries of each parameter in Table 4.1. As discussed in the above Section, the number of ranges per parameter should be neither too big nor too small.

4.2.1. Bed material

For the type of material in the upper layer of the bed, again categories are discerned. The categorisation roughly follows the standard from Table 3.7: cobbles and 10-60 kg rocks fall into the category 'very coarse ground'; sand and gravel fall into the category 'coarse ground'; silt falls into the category 'fine ground'. Cobbles or larger rocks are always a bed protection and do not occur naturally in the bed of Dutch waterways. Sand and silt are never used as protection since they offer no more stability than naturally occurring sand. Gravel may occur naturally in the Meuse, south of Roermond, but can be used as a protection at other places where the bed is finer. In the Meuse, upstream of Roermond, gravel is observed at lock Bosscherveld and lock complex Belfeld. It is not certain whether these gravel beds are placed or naturally occurring.

Table 4.2: Categorised ranges for the material in the upper layer of the bed

Material type	Letter	Protection
Silt / Fine ground	F	No
Sand	S	No
Gravel	G	Sometimes
Cobbles	С	Yes
10-60 kg rocks	R	Yes

4.2.2. Berth type

For the berth type, three options have been distinguished in Section 3.4.4: piles, quay wall, or a combination of the two, see Table 4.3.

Table 4.3: Categorised ranges for the berth type

Berth type	Letter			
Piles	Р			
Quay wall	Q			
Combination	С			

4.2.3. Maximum near-bed flow velocities

The categorisation of the near-bed flow velocities is based on the critical near-bed flow velocities of different bed materials. As explained in Section 2.4, the threshold value for cohesive material, e.g. silt, is 1 m/s. At 4 m/s, a boundary is placed to differentiate the extreme flow velocities. The difference between 1 and 4 m/s is too great to lump together all waiting places that fall in that interval. Therefore, an extra range boundary is placed at 2.5 m/s. The range boundaries are shown in Figure 4.2 and Table 4.4.

4.3. Result of classification analysis

Using these range boundaries, there are 60 possible classes. In total, 19 classes have been found. A full overview of which waiting place belongs in which class can be found in Appendix E, of which an excerpt is shown in Table 4.5. The waiting places of the Spooldersluis fall into the same range for every parameter and are thus grouped in the same class. The waiting place of IJmuiden has the same berth type as the waiting places of the Spooldersluis, but the top layer of the bed and the maximum near-bed flow velocity are very different. Therefore, the waiting place of IJmuiden falls into a different class.



Maximum expected near-bed flow velocity, divided into four ranges

Figure 4.2: Range boundaries for the maximum near-bed flow velocity

Table 4.4: Categorised ranges for the maximum near-bed flow velocity

Min [m/s] Max [m/s]		Letter		
0	1	А		
1	2.5	В		
2.5	4.5	С		
4.5	-	D		

Table 4.5: Classification of waiting places, excerpt from Table E.2

			Anateria MPE Jued			
Complex	Name waiting place	CEMT-class	Der	' \$ ⁶	No	Total string
Spooldersluis	Binnenkant 1	Va	S	Р	D	SPD
	Buitenkant 1	Va	S	Р	D	SPD
ljmuiden zuidersluizen (kleine sluis + zuidersluis)	WachtPiles sluis west	Va	R	Р	С	RPC

Result of comparison of waiting places

In the previous Chapter, similar waiting places have been grouped together in classes. This results in Figure 5.1. This Chapter will look into the degree of variation of waiting places in a CEMT-class and corridor. For a CEMT-class, it is expected that the design vessels and water depths are similar, which should result in a similar maximum near-bed velocity. For the waiting places in a specific corridor, it is expected that the design vessel and berth properties are even more similar. The state of the bed is also discussed. In this thesis, the potential for standardisation is measured by the variation in assumptions made in the assessment of the bed protections, variation in the state of the beds, and whether the beds are behaving in accordance with literature. If indeed the waiting places are alike, standardisation would be beneficial. If either a lot of variation or unexpected erosion is found, it is more beneficial to optimise the bed protection per waiting place.

No waiting places occur in CEMT-class III waterways. For CEMT-class I, there are two waiting places at the Groevesluis. However, no data on design parameters are available. Therefore, CEMT-class I and III are not shown in the Figure. Figure 5.1 shows how many waiting places fall into each class. Class 'SPB' and 'SPC' are the prevailing classes. 'SPB' represents a waiting place with a sandy top layer, piles, and a moderate near-bed flow velocity. Class 'SPC' also represents a waiting place with a sandy bed and piles, but with a higher flow velocity. Next to these two most common classes, there are seventeen other classes with a lower number of waiting places in them.



Number of waiting places in each class for whole dataset

Figure 5.1: Number of waiting places in each class for the whole dataset

5.1. Comparison over CEMT-class

In the following Subsections, the result of the classification analysis is shown per CEMT-class, complemented by a discussion on the state of the bed and erosion. It is expected that deeper scour holes are found where the bed is unprotected and made of finer material or where higher near-bed flow velocities occur.

Figure 5.2 shows the distribution of berth properties and maximum near-bed flow velocity per CEMTclass. First of all, the number of waiting places per CEMT-class can be obtained. In Table E.1, an overview of the CEMT-class of the waterway of each waiting place is given. It is clear that most waiting places are located in a CEMT-class V waterway. In the left graph of Figure 5.2, the distribution of berth properties is shown. At most waiting places, a sandy top layer and piles have been observed. In the right graph, the distribution of maximum near-bed flow velocities is shown per CEMT-class. Moderate and high velocities are distributed quite evenly; only in CEMT-class V, extreme flow velocities are expected. In CEMT-class II, all waiting places have a sandy top layer and quay walls. However, from the right chart, it can be concluded that there is variation in the distribution of maximum near-bed flow velocities. So for CEMT-class II, the classification analysis results in two different classes. For CEMTclass V however, many different classes are expected because of the variety in berth properties and flow velocity. In CEMT-class V, also a few waiting places are protected. Where a bed protection has been placed, a larger flow velocity is expected and vice versa. All waiting places in CEMT-class IV of which data have been acquired are protected with 10-60 kg rocks.

Figure 5.3 shows the distribution of the scour depths per CEMT-class in box plots. The median depth becomes higher for higher CEMT-classes, indicating deeper scour holes for higher CEMT-classes. For CEMT-class II and V, accretion, or a negative scour hole, is observed. For waiting places in CEMT-class IV waterways, no data on the state of the bed has been acquired.



Figure 5.2: Distribution of berth properties (left) and near-bed flow velocities (right) of waiting places per CEMT-class

5.1.1. CEMT-class II

Three lock complexes are located in a class II waterway. Together they hold 12 waiting places. Half of the waiting places fall into class 'SQB', half fall into class 'SQC'. Both waiting places thus have a sandy top layer and a quay wall where only the load differs. This difference is caused because at lock Panheel, it was assumed there are bow thrusters, whereas at locks 15 and 16, no bow thrusters were assumed. Where bow thrusters were assumed, the near-bed flow velocity is slightly higher. In reality, bow thrusters are used at all waiting places. These differences in assumptions show there is room for uniformity in the design or assessment of the bed protections.

Figure 5.4 shows how many waiting places are in each class (blue + grey) and for how many of these waiting places data on erosion is known (blue). In the right bar, the number of scour holes or stable beds is shown. Scour holes with a depth ranging from -0.15 to +0.15 m are also regarded as stable



Figure 5.3: Distribution of depths of scour holes per CEMT-class

because the dredging tolerance is 0.15 m for waterways up to 5 m depths (RWS GPO, 2020). The number of scour holes can be higher than the number of waiting places where data on erosion is known, because some waiting places have two separate noteworthy scour holes. CEMT-class II waterways contain relatively many stable beds and waiting places with accretion compared to waterways of higher CEMT-classes.

Figure 5.5 shows the distribution of the scour hole depths, where a negative depth indicates accretion. At two waiting places of lock complex 16, 1.5 m sand has accumulated on top of the bed over a large area from the centre to the rear of the waiting places. Furthermore, it can be concluded that scour holes of class 'SQC' are on average deeper. The difference in near-bed flow velocities is caused by the fact that not for all waiting places of CEMT-class II, a load from a bow thruster was expected. At lock complex Panheel, the near-bed flow velocities from the bow thrusters are larger than the load from the main propellers.

Figure 5.6 shows the location and depth of the scour holes. The distance to the bank is the shortest distance from the deepest point in the pit to the closest bank. There are two holes close to a bank, both 1.5 m deep. This is below the limit where placing a protection would be preferred. The other holes are smaller and further away and thus do not pose a great risk for the collapse of the quay walls. The variation between the two classes regarding location and depth of the scour holes is small. Furthermore, no hole is so large that a bed protection is required. Due to little variation in berth properties and bed-load and actual erosion, there is a potential for standardisation for waiting places in CEMT-class II waterways.

Distribution of depths of scour holes per class for waiting

Number of waiting places and data on erosion per class for waiting places in a CEMT-class II waterway



Figure 5.4: Number of waiting places, availability of erosion data, and scour holes Figure 5.5: in each class for waiting places in a CEMT-class II waterway

of scour holes per class for waiting places in a CEMT-class II waterway

Distribution of depths



Data on scour holes per class of waiting places of CEMT-class II with a guay wall

Figure 5.6: Location and depth of scour holes per class of waiting places in CEMT-class II waterways

5.1.2. CEMT-class IV

Two lock complexes are located in a class IV waterway, holding six waiting places in total, see Figure 5.7. Two different classes have been found, where the berth type is the only difference. At all six waiting places, 10-60 kg rocks have been placed on the bed to protect it. At none of these waiting places, measurements or information on the state of the bed have been found. The maximum expected near-bed flow velocities and actual bed protections fall into the same range, indicating that standardisation is beneficial. Information on the state of the bed could either validate or discredit this statement.



Number of waiting places and data on erosion per class for waiting places in a CEMT-class IV waterway

Figure 5.7: Number of waiting places and scour holes in each class for waiting places in a CEMT-class IV waterway

5.1.3. CEMT-class V

Most waiting places (68 out of 99) are located in a CEMT-class V waterway. They fall into 16 different classes, which are shown in Figure 5.8. Most waiting places are in class 'SPB' or 'SPC', meaning in a sandy waiting place with piles and a lower or medium near-bed flow velocity. These classes show the most potential for standardisation because they contain the most waiting places. Figure 5.9 shows the distribution of the scour hole depths for all classes. Several subsets of this Figure are shown in Figure 5.10.

For two classes, 'SPC' and 'SPD', multiple scour holes have been found at many waiting places. These two classes have their berth properties in common and are expected to have high to extreme near-bed flow velocities. Thus, more and deeper scour holes are expected than at class 'SPB'. However when looking at Figure 5.10a, it can be observed how the depths of the scour holes for sandy berths with piles don't differ significantly depending on their expected near-bed flow velocity.

For piles, the scour holes are expected to be deeper. However, Figure 5.10b does not confirm this expectation. Scour holes of classes SQC', 'SQB', and 'GQB' are deeper than their respective counterparts SPC', 'SPB', and 'GPB'.

Figure 5.10c shows the distribution of scour hole depths per class for waiting places with a protected bed, where a negative depth indicates accretion. The bed is stable in classes 'GPB' and 'RPC', where the scour hole depth is equal to zero, probably because the beds are protected. Most waiting places that are protected don't have deep scour holes, except for class 'CQC'. At Schijndel, the bed is protected with cobbles, but a scour hole of 1.5 m has been measured.

Also for finer beds, deeper scour holes are expected. As shown in Figure 5.10d, there are quite deep scour holes for class 'FPB', so near piles and with a moderate flow velocity. Only one waiting place has a fine bed with a quay wall. There, the scour depth is the same as the median depth of waiting places with a fine bed with piles.

At locks Eefde and Roermond, accretion has been found, which might cause problems for ships wanting to (de)berth. At Eefde however, the biggest heap of sand has accumulated mostly under a walkway between the bank and the piles, where ships cannot go. At Roermond, the largest heap is located at the front of the waiting place and is very concentrated in one location. The smaller heap is less steep and located more at the centre of the waiting place. The piles are at such distance from the bank, that the heap at the front does disturb any ships in the waiting place because of its steepness, whereas the heap in the centre does due to its smaller slope.

Figure 5.11 shows the location and depth of the scour holes. For berths with piles, it shows the distance from the deepest point of the scour hole to a pile; for berths with quay walls, it shows the distance from the deepest point to the closest quay. Most holes are located at the centre-front or rear of the waiting place, which is where the bow thrusters and main propellers are located. Holes caused by



Number of waiting places and data on erosion per class for waiting places in a CEMT-class V waterway

Figure 5.8: Number of waiting places and scour holes in each class for waiting places in a CEMT-class V waterway



Distribution of depths of scour holes per class for waiting places in a CEMT-class V waterway

Figure 5.9: Distribution of depths of scour holes per class for waiting places in a CEMT-class V waterway

bow thrusters are located closer to the piles or bank than holes caused by the main propeller, which corresponds with Figure 2.3.

Within the two largest classes ('SPB' in pink and 'SPC' in yellow), there is not a lot of variation in scour hole depth. The largest hole from these classes is 1.94 m deep and is found in Hengelo. This hole was already detected some time ago during the inventorying of locks for RINK. At this moment, the waterway of lock Hengelo is being upgraded and deepened, so less scour is expected to occur in the future. All other scour holes are less than 1.8 deep and would thus suffice without a bed protection. This limit has been determined by the Blokland et al. (2018), where for holes with a depth under 1.8 m, it is not economically attractive to add a bed protection. A deeper quay wall or regular maintenance should suffice. Because the beds of classes SPB' and 'SPC' show similar erosion holes without extremes, there is a potential for standardisation. For example, the assumed used power and distance from the bow thruster to the quay wall vary per lock complex. Using standardised assumptions would result in equal expected bed loads without changing the actual erosion. However, the complexity of the strength calculation and comparison of waiting places would decrease. The larger holes are found in the classes would not be beneficial. Because the variety between the waiting places is still very



(a) Distribution of scour depths for increasing $\mathsf{V}_{\mathit{bed}}$





(b) Distribution of scour depths for three sets of classes where only the berth type (quay vs. piles) differs



(d) Distribution of scour depths for fine beds

Figure 5.10: Distributions of scour depths

large, they are further divided into the corridors they are located in, see Section 5.2. In that Section, the differences between the waiting places and corridors are discussed in more detail.



Data on scour holes per class of waiting places of CEMT-class V with a quay wall



Figure 5.11: Location and depth of scour holes per class of waiting places in CEMT-class V waterways for waiting places with piles (top) and quay walls (bottom)

5.1.4. CEMT-class VI

Three locks are located in a waterway of class VI. Together they hold thirteen waiting places, see Figure 5.12. Four different classes have been found. Most waiting places fall into class 'SPB', so a sandy bed with piles and a moderate maximum near-bed flow velocity. One waiting place in the Prins Willem-Alexander lock has a deeper scour hole because the water depth is slightly smaller, 'Remmingwerk Buiten IJ'. For each waiting place where data on erosion was acquired, a scour hole has been found. No accretion or stable beds have been observed. Figures 5.13 and 5.14 shows the location and depths of the scour holes. Standardisation of the design of the bed protections shows some potential, because based on the multibeam drawings, no waiting places require a bed protection. Furthermore, the berth properties and expected load on the bed are very similar. However, for four waiting places, no multibeam was found. At these waiting places, a bed protection has been placed, probably because more scour was expected. It is unknown whether these waiting places would also have sufficed without a bed protection.



Figure 5.12: Number of waiting places, availability of erosion data, and scour holes in each class for waiting places in a CEMTclass VI waterway Figure 5.13: Distribution of depths of scour holes per class for waiting places in a CEMT-



Figure 5.14: Location and depth of scour holes per class of waiting places in CEMT-class VI waterways for waiting places with piles

5.2. Comparison over corridors of CEMT-class V

Most waiting places are located in CEMT-class V, divided into 16 classes. The variation is too large for standardisation of all waiting places. This section will divide the waiting places into corridors. Both differences between corridors and more similarities within each corridor are expected because the design ship should be able to pass all locks in the corridor. Appendix F shows the corridors in which the lock complexes are situated, as retrieved from Rijkswaterstaat (2022c), these are visualised in Figure 5.15. Only waiting places in CEMT-class V are taken into further consideration, because only for this CEMT-class there is a significant number of waiting places. Figure 5.16 shows firstly the number of waiting places per corridor. Most waiting places are located in the Meuse corridor. As shown in Figure 1.3, the average number of waiting places per lock complexes in the Meuse corridor is high relative to other corridors.

Figure 5.17 shows the distribution of berth properties per corridor on the left and the distribution of maximum near-bed flow velocities on the right. Most waiting places have a sandy unprotected bed with piles. Most corridors contain too few waiting places to be of interest for standardisation. The Meuse, Nederrijn-Lek, and Twente channels are further discussed in the Subsections below. From



Figure 5.15: Corridors with lock complexes visualised by geographical location

Figure 5.17, a clear difference between these waiting places can already be seen in the expected loads: in the Meuse, there is much variation in near-bed flow velocities; in the Twente channels, the loads are on average higher than in the Nederrijn-Lek. This is because of a smaller depth. The Twente channels are being deepened, which will mean the near-bed flow velocities will decrease. The waiting places of lock IJmuiden in the North sea channel are noteworthy because they are protected with 10-60 kg rocks. However, the expected maximum near-bed flow velocities are not extreme.



Number of waiting places and data on erosion per corridor for waiting places in a CEMT-class V waterway

Figure 5.16: Number of waiting places, availability of erosion data, and scour holes per corridor for waiting places in a CEMTclass V waterway



Figure 5.17: Distribution of berth properties (left) and near-bed flow velocities (right) of waiting places per corridor for waiting places in a CEMT-class V waterway

5.2.1. Meuse

In the Meuse, 34 waiting places are located where the expected flow velocities and berth properties are known, of which at 25 waiting places the state of the bed is known, see Figure 5.18. For only a few waiting places, an extreme near-bed flow velocity is expected. These velocities occur at lock Heumen, where the bed is protected with gravel. The distance from the bow thruster to the bank is smaller than at other waiting places, which is why the calculated near-bed flow velocity is higher. At lock Grave, which is the closest lock to lock Heumen, the bed is also protected with gravel. Contrariwise, the expected flow velocities at Grave are of category 'B', so moderate. For the waiting places with a higher near-bed flow velocity of range 'C' or 'D', e.g. Roermond, Belfeld, and Heumen, the used power that was assumed in the strength calculation of the RINK report is higher, which causes the higher flow velocity. Only at two waiting places, a finer bed material has been found, in Bosscherveld, which lies

in Maastricht, far away from other locks.

Figure 5.19 shows the distribution of scour hole depths per class. It is remarkable that holes from class 'SPB' and 'SPC' are very similar, because the flow velocity of the second class is higher. A reason could be that although different assumptions were made in the RINK assessment, the actual load on the bed is similar. Furthermore, it is unexpected that there is accretion in class 'SPC', where the expected maximum near-bed flow velocity is larger. At most waiting places where the bed is finer, the observed scour holes are larger, which is in line with the expectation. The little variation in erosion indicates that there is potential for standardisation.



Figure 5.18: Number of waiting places, availability of erosion data, and state of bed for waiting places in the Meuse corridor



Figure 5.19: Distribution of depths of scour holes per class for waiting places in the Meuse corridor

Figure 5.20 shows the depth and location of the scour holes found at waiting places in the Meuse. The depth of the deepest scour hole is 1.5 m and is located at a waiting place with a finer bed. At the centre front of the waiting place, the scour holes are all measured at a very similar distance from the quay or piles. Where gravel is used as bed protection, the scour holes are smaller and further away from a bank or pile. If no gravel would have been placed here, the scour holes likely would have been closer to the quay and deeper. Standardisation might therefore not be beneficial in the Meuse. No scour hole of an unprotected bed is deeper than 1.8 m, so no further bed protections are required.



Data on scour holes per class of waiting places of CEMT-class V in the Meuse corridor

Figure 5.20: Location and depth of scour holes per class of waiting places in the Meuse

5.2.2. Nederijn-Lek

In the Nederrijn-Lek, all waiting places have a sandy bed material, see Figure 5.21. Also at most waiting places, the maximum near-bed flow velocity is moderate. At one waiting place, the near-bed flow velocity is significantly higher, at the Noordersluis in Utrecht. This is because a smaller distance from the bow thrusters to the quay wall has been assumed, compared to other waiting places in the Nederrijn-Lek. Also a smaller water depth was found here than at nearby locks, e.g. lock Hagestein or the princess Beatrix locks, see Figure 5.22. Furthermore, a higher near-bed flow velocity is expected at the Princess Beatrixlocks, resulting in class 'SPC'. This is caused by a smaller water depth than at other locks in the Nederrijn-Lek.

The scour holes are only present at the level of the bow thrusters or main propellers, see Figure 5.23. Also the depths of the scour holes are of approximately the same magnitude, where none require a bed protection. At the rear of the waiting place, the distances to the bank or piles lie close together. The fact that the depths and locations of the scour holes are not large and similar, despite the different berth types and expected near-bed flow velocities, implies that there is potential for a more uniform approach. The solution is already standardised: at none of the waiting places, a protection is placed.



Figure 5.21: Number of waiting places, availability of erosion data, and state holes per class for waiting places in the of bed for waiting places in the Nederrijn-Lek Nederrijn-Lek



Figure 5.23: Location and depth of scour holes per class of waiting places in the Nederrijn-Lek

5.2.3. Twente channels

Figure 5.24 shows the classes of the waiting places in the Twente channels. At the Twente channels, both the bed material and the expected maximum near-bed flow velocities are similar, even though the berth type of the waiting places differ. Most scour holes are found more to the front of the waiting places. Two large scour holes are present in the Twente channels near a quay wall. On average, the holes in front of a quay wall are bigger than the holes near piles. This contradicts the expectation that the scour depth is larger around piles. It should be noted here that the Twente channels are being deepened and lower near-bed flow velocities are expected in the future, together with smaller scour holes. Because of the variation in scour hole depth and unexpectedly large scour depths shown in Figures 5.25 and 5.26, there are not many benefits for standardisation.



Figure 5.24: Number of waiting places, availability of erosion data, and state of bed for waiting places in the Twente channels



Figure 5.26: Location and depth of scour holes per class of waiting places in the Twente channels



Discussion

This Chapter will provide a discussion on the limitations of the research, its relation to other research, and the potential for standardisation.

6.1. Limitations

Critical points in this thesis are the quality and availability of the collected data. Also, information is lost during the classification analysis. This Section discusses the limitations of this research.

6.1.1. Quality of data

Uncertainty of data of actual bed protections

To find the most common type of bed protection that is used in approach harbours, research by De Kat (2021) was used. At 69% of all 236 (= 168) waiting places, a riprap bed protection was expected in the approach harbour and thus at the waiting places. However, upon further investigation of those waiting places, at only very few waiting places an actual bed protection was found. For approximately 60% of these waiting places (= 99), information was acquired regarding the design of a possible bed protection. In the RINK reports, the state of the bed is discussed and shown in multibeam drawings. For 68 waiting places, multibeam drawings were acquired. For 33 of those 68 waiting places, it was explicitly stated whether a bed protection is present at the location of the waiting place or not. For the remaining waiting places, a discussion on the bed protections within the scope of the multibeam is included. For none of those waiting places, a bed protection is mentioned. Therefore the assumption was made that no bed protection is present at those waiting places. However, it cannot be said that this assumption is true because it is based only on the fact that possible bed protections were not mentioned.

Data from RINK reports

The design parameters that were collected in Section 3.4 have been collected mostly from RINK reports. In the RINK reports, locks are reviewed. Regarding bed protections, new strength calculations were completed to see whether they still fulfilled the requirements of current guidelines and the state of the bed is discussed. For most waiting places, the RINK reports discuss only the bed protections directly next to the lock, whilst most waiting places are located further away. For this thesis, it was assumed that the same ships use the waiting places with the same power etc. as they would near and in the lock chamber. For several locks, the water depth differs between the lock and the waiting place, as shown in Figure 3.2. Here, the near-flow bed velocity has been recomputed to fit the correct water depth. For most locks, it is assumed that 100% of the power of the bow thrusters is used to manoeuvre in and out of the lock chamber, which is similar to manoeuvring at a waiting place (PIANC, 2015). For the main propeller, it was found that 70-100% of installed power was used for entering and leaving the lock. According to PIANC (2015), the same percentages can be assumed to be used during deberthing manoeuvres. PIANC (2015) recommends assuming 100% of installed power for the main propulsion system for smaller ships, decreasing to 50% for larger ships. However, as shown in Figure 3.6, not at all waiting places a bow thruster has been assumed. At several locks, it is stated that bow thrusters do not pose a risk at all for the bed protection in and near the lock. Just in front and behind the lock, the

bow thruster is usually not near a quay wall that could direct the flow to the bed. The bow thruster is less strong and located higher on the ship and will be dispersed further when it reaches the bed than if it would be placed directly next to a quay wall. Inside the lock, the return flow usually causes the biggest near-bed flow velocity under the ship because of the sudden decrease of the wet area when the ship enters the lock. Upon leaving the lock, the main propellers cause the largest force because they are used at 100% and the initial jet is directed towards the bed by the closed lock doors directly behind the ship. The fact that the bow thrusters are not the governing load inside and near the lock, might be a reason why this load isn't always taken into consideration for the assessment of the bed protections. No pattern or reason has been found as to why for some locks the load by the bow thrusters are calculated and for others not.

Uncertainty in erosion data

For 68 waiting places, data on the state of the bed was acquired and collected. Next to the depth of scour holes or height of accumulated sand, also the lengthwise location in the waiting place and distance to either the quay or piles were measured. All erosion data have been gathered from multibeam drawings attached to RINK reports. All collected data on the bed profile contains uncertainty. First of all, the multibeam drawings only show the bed profile at one moment in time. It is possible that the scour hole present on the multibeam drawing is moved or filled up by another ship sometime after the bed was measured. It is possible that if the inspection was carried out at a different moment, the bed profile would have been different. This is more likely for smaller scour holes than for larger ones, because a large scour hole is developed over a longer time period. As shown in Figure 3.23, most scour holes are smaller than 1.5 meters and could thus have been moved or be of different depth if the bed was measured at another moment in time. The conclusions drawn from these data will therefore contain uncertainty.

Secondly, only the multibeam drawings were available; the documents containing xyz-coordinates of the bed were not. Therefore, the exact depth and location of each point of the bed were not known. The quality of the drawings can differ significantly per drawing: for some waiting places, the depth at the contour line was legible, for others, the depth had to be estimated using colours and a colour scale. There were also drawings without contour lines or colour scale which made finding the scour holes complicated. Also the exact distance from the deepest point to the closest quay or pile is not known. To estimate this distance, the multibeam drawing and top view of the lock and waiting place from Vaarweginformatie.nl were placed on top of each other, see Figure 6.1. Using the scale, a rough estimation of the distance could be made. For this waiting place, the recorded distance is twelve meters.



Figure 6.1: Snapshot from Vaarweginformatie.nl of outer waiting place the Zandkreek lock with the multibeam drawing placed on top of it. The white circle shows the location of the scour hole. Adapted from RWS Dienst VenW (2022) and RWS Dienst Infrastructuur (2013)
6.1.2. Availability of data

Most time of this research has been dedicated to acquiring data concerning design parameters and the state of the bed. Nevertheless, the required data have been found for all waiting places. First, the most common type of bed protection was searched for using data from De Kat (2021). For 19% of all waiting places (=46) this is unknown, seeTable 3.1. Then, many sources have been used to try to find the design parameters of the 168 waiting places where riprap was expected. For 60% of the 168 (=99) waiting places, these data were acquired. Figures 3.1 and 3.2 show at which waiting places these data were found. Less data was found on the state of the bed because some waiting places fell outside the scope of the multibeam drawings and some RINK reports did not include multibeam drawings. Most waiting places are located in a CEMT-class V waterway, so for this CEMT-class there are more data points. Compared to other CEMT-classes, the variety in design parameters, expected maximum near-bed flow velocity, and scour hole depths is the largest. If more data were known about the waiting places in waterways of other CEMT-classes, there is a chance that more extremes would also be observed there. For example for the 13 waiting places of CEMT-class VI, the maximum and minimum scour hole depths are respectively 1.5 m and 0.1 m. However, for 4 waiting places, no data is available on the state of the bed and there is a chance that the scour holes at those waiting places are much deeper or shallower. For waiting places in CEMT-class V, this chance is lower because more data is already available. The limited amount of erosion data that has been acquired of the waiting places introduces uncertainty in the conclusion of this thesis.

Although not all desired data has been acquired, there is a possibility that the data does exist and is stored by someone that was not approached during this thesis. This is however unlikely because a large number of employees and departments of Rijkswaterstaat have been approached. Information and lock managers of several regions have all been approached separately, but none could say where more data could be stored or point to someone that knew. The sources that have been consulted in this thesis are discussed in Section 3.2. Also nationwide and regional requests for documents from the physical archive led to little new data that wasn't obtained yet through the RINK reports.

6.1.3. Other types of bed protections

This research has limited itself to researching only the waiting places where the most common bed protection, riprap, was expected. Waiting places with bed protections of other types, such as concrete and set stone, were not analysed. The berth properties and maximum near-bed flow velocities can be grouped together with a classification analysis. The scour holes however develop very differently. For example, interlocking stones offer more resistance against uplift at first, but once one stone has cut loose, more stones will rapidly follow. For concrete slabs as well, the uplifting force is more important because the slabs are impermeable. If a part of the concrete slab were to break and drift off, immediately a large area of the bed would be exposed to the near-bed flow velocities, and large holes can form quickly.

6.1.4. Loss of information by classification analysis

In Chapter 2, the parameters required for the design of a bed protection at a waiting place were explained. However, if the classification analysis from Chapter 4 would have included all parameters, the analysis would have resulted in too many classes. Almost identical waiting places would have fallen into different classes, which defeats the purpose of the classification analysis. Therefore, the number of parameters used in the classification analysis was condensed using the literature discussed in Chapter 2. Finally, only the bed material, berth type, and maximum near-bed flow velocity were included. The maximum near-bed flow velocity is calculated using the power of the design ship, the draught, the water depth and many more parameters which are not represented directly. When looking at the results of the classification analysis in Chapter 5, information on these parameters cannot be obtained directly. However, Chapter 5 does discuss possible causes for deviating near-bed flow velocities, where these parameters are addressed. For example, the near-bed flow velocity in the Princess Beatrixlocks of class 'SPC', see Figure 5.21, is higher than at other waiting places in the Nederrijn-Lek. Here, the difference is caused by a smaller water depth.

Regarding the decision of the range boundaries for the classification, there are natural breaks in the dataset of expected maximum near-bed flow velocities at 1 and 4 m/s, see Figure 4.2. No natural break

is however present at the range boundary of 2.5 m/s. As a result, two waiting places with the same berth properties and slightly different near-bed flow velocities can fall into different classes and can thus appear more different than they are. This is the case for the waiting places in CEMT-class VI: one waiting place has a slightly smaller water depth, which resulted in a slightly higher expected near-bed flow velocity. This made that one waiting place fall into a different class. This could however not have been prevented. If no range boundary would have been placed there, there would have been no differentiation between waiting places with an expected velocity of 1 and 4 m/s. Placing the boundary at 2.5 m/s is then the most logical location. At higher near-bed flow velocities, usually a bed protection should be placed.

6.2. Impact of other research on bow thrusters

This Section will relate the results of this thesis with other research. Currently, Deltares is doing research on the decay of the flow velocity of bow thrusters, which might influence the results of this thesis. It appears to be decreasing faster than described in current guidelines. If the guidelines are indeed too conservative, the expected near-bed flow velocities caused by bow thrusters calculated in RINK should be lower as well. As shown in Figures 3.18 and 4.2, the extreme near-bed flow velocities are mostly caused by bow thrusters. The results of the research of Deltares are not yet published so it is not yet known to what extent current guidelines underestimate the decay in flow velocity of bow thrusters. As a result, it is also not yet known how much the near-bed flow velocities in Figure 4.2 will decrease. It is however likely that more waiting places will fall into range 'B' (moderate velocity) instead of range 'C' (higher velocity). At other range boundaries, there is a prominent natural break in the data so there, it is less likely for waiting places to fall into a different range if the near-bed flow velocity would be lower.

6.3. Potential for standardisation

When the degree of variation between the design parameters assumed in the RINK assessment and between the state of the beds is low and the beds are behaving in accordance with literature, there is potential for standardisation. If the design parameters and state of each bed vary much between the waiting places, it is better to optimise the bed protection per waiting place. If, for example, the design of bed protections with different loads would be standardised, some bed protections will be over-dimensioned. The strongest load has to be assumed for all waiting places, or else some beds will fail. Over-dimensioning should be avoided because it requires more materials which might not be necessary. The smaller the degree of variation of hydrodynamic loads between the waiting places, the more benefits standardisation has. Next to the degree of variation, it should be considered whether the actual state of the bed is in accordance with literature, e.g. for finer beds, deeper scour holes are expected. When the actual scour holes are not in accordance with literature, it could indicate that the bed-load estimation or the scour depth measurement was incorrect. It is not likely that either the berth type or bed material is estimated wrong. A wrong bed-load estimation could be due to incorrect guidelines or incorrect design assumptions. For example, in reality, different ships could have used the waiting berth than expected. As discussed in Section 6.1.1, the erosion measurements were not exact and taken at only one moment in time and thus contain uncertainty. If the erosion and behaviour of the bed are unpredictable, these uncertainties should be factored in during the design. This can result in over-dimensioned and conservative bed protections. This Section will discuss the degree of variation of the waiting places, whether the measured erosion matches the expected erosion and the possible benefits of standardisation.

6.3.1. Degree of variation

The degree of variation is measured using the distribution of the waiting places in classes and the variation in erosion. Fewer classes indicate less variation in expected bed loads and scour holes which shows potential for standardisation. Furthermore, the variation of erosion within one class should be inspected. If little variation is found, the potential benefits of standardisation are higher. 19 different classes have been found for the waiting places where a riprap bed protection was expected and where data on erosion and expected near-bed flow velocity was found. Because of this high number of classes, the potential for standardisation is also investigated per CEMT-class.

Variation per CEMT-class

As shown in Section 5.1.1, there is little variation in berth properties, bed-load, and erosion for all waiting places in CEMT-class II. There are two classes, which only vary in expected near-bed flow velocity. Furthermore, the scour holes are small and similar in size. For CEMT-class V, there are 16 classes, and also many waiting places. Most waiting places fall into a class with a sandy upper layer and piles as berth type. However, due to the sheer amount of classes and the large variation in erosion, standardisation of all waiting places in class V will not be beneficial. More likenesses are expected per corridor, so the waiting places of CEMT-class V were further analysed per corridor. For CEMT-class VI, four waiting places were found, where most waiting places lie in one class, containing sand, piles, and a moderate bed load. The waiting places where erosion data is available show only small scour holes where no bed protection is required. For the classes where a bed protection is placed, no erosion data was available.

In Section 5.1, the causes for different classes were discussed for each CEMT-class. The differences are mostly caused by three parameters: whether a bow thruster was assumed in the design, water depths, and the assumed power of the thrusters. However, the resulting erosion depths per CEMT-class are very similar. Only for CEMT-class V, large holes were found. Based on the little variation in classes and erosion within CEMT-classes II and VI, it can be concluded that the design assumptions, e.g. assumed power of thrusters, in CEMT-class II and VI can be standardised. The water depths however are fixed and cannot be changed or standardised.

Variation per corridor of CEMT-class V

More similarity is expected for waiting places in one corridor. The corridors with the most waiting places were analysed further: the Meuse, Nederrijn-Lek, and Twente channels. There are also some distinct differences between the corridors. In the Twente channels, the near-bed flow velocity is on average significantly higher than in the Nederrijn-Lek due to a difference in water depth.

Most waiting places are located in the Meuse, where many differences were found in berth properties and estimated bed load. The difference in bed load is mainly due to different assumptions for power. It is possible that different assumptions for power are made because of differences in berth layouts, i.e. a waiting place with piles could be directly in front of a lock for which case bow thrusters are not required. However, due to similar layouts of berths over the Meuse, it is expected that the use of thrusters for berthing manoeuvres is also similar. The maximum erosion depth varies between -0.4 and +1.5 m, so at none of these waiting places more bed protection is required and there is a potential for standardisation. Research should be done into what the expected used power is per thruster over the whole Meuse to find the best-fitting standard.

In the Nederrijn-Lek, all waiting places have a sandy bed. There are however differences in berth type and near-bed flow velocities. Differences in bed load are mostly due to different assumptions for the distance between the quay and bow thruster. When looking at the berth layout of waiting places in the Nederrijn-Lek, for waiting places with piles, the distance is indeed larger since the piles are not placed directly next to the quay wall. There are however only small differences in distance between piles to the quay wall. The observed scour holes are not very threatening. Because of the little variation in scour hole depths, there is a potential for standardisation of design assumptions.

In the Twente channels, three different classes have been found, for which the expected flow velocities are similar. The only difference originates from the berth type. Although the expected bed-loads are similar, varying sizes of scour holes have been found, of which some are alarmingly big. This discourages the effort for standardisation. At the moment, the waiting places with large scour holes are being deepened, so smaller holes are expected in the future.

After dividing the waiting places from CEMT-class V into corridors, much more similarities were found. In the Meuse and the Nederrijn-Lek, there is definitely potential for standardisation because of the little variation in scour hole depths. In the Twente channels, there is not as much potential for standardisation. By standardising design assumptions such as the power used during berthing, a better approximation of the maximum near-bed flow velocity can be made.

6.3.2. Measured erosion vs. expected erosion

The expected scour depends on the design parameters as concluded in Section 2.6. For the classification analysis, these were condensed into three parameters: bed material, berth type, and maximum near-bed flow velocity. Per parameter, the relation with scour depth is explained below. The actual scour depths, estimated with multibeam drawings, are compared to the relations to determine whether the actual scour holes are in accordance with literature.

Römisch (2006) developed empirical guidelines for the scour depth, see Equations 2.6 and 2.7. These equations are valid to calculate the scour depth in front of a quay wall for non-cohesive soils when transverse thrusters are used. The equations are visualised in Figure 6.2. At thirteen waiting places, the conditions are similar so that the scour holes can be compared to the guidelines. However, at eight of those waiting places, no data on the state of the bed was found. Finally, at two waiting places, no scour was found. The three scour holes that remain are shown in Figure 6.2. The actual scour hole depths should be compared to the red line, because a steady state situation is very rare for a waiting place (PIANC, 2015). The graph shows the relative scour depth. Römisch (2006) used D_{85} as diameter. However, this soil characteristic is not known for the measurements of this thesis. Instead, D50, which could be obtained from RINK reports, is used. For sand and gravel, D_{50} does not differ a lot from D_{85} because of its steep particle size distributions (Xing et al., 2014). For an estimation, it is therefore sufficient to use D_{50} to calculate the relative scour depth. The observed scour holes are in the same order as the formula of Römisch (2006). As discussed in Section 6.1.1, there is some inaccuracy in the measurements of the erosion depth, which should be kept in mind when discussing the state of the bed.



Figure 6.2: Measured erosion of this thesis compared to empirical formulas based on measurements of Römisch (2006)

Bed material

The finer the bed, the larger the expected scour depths. Particles of less weight are picked up more easily by the flow. The waiting places of CEMT-class II and VI can't confirm nor deny this because all waiting places with data on erosion have the same bed material. In CEMT-class V however, several different bed types exist. It is surprising that at protected beds, see Figure 5.10c, there are scour holes of 1 and 1.5 meters, without the expectation of extreme flow velocities. The average scour depth of holes in finer beds is higher than for rougher or protected beds, see Figure 5.10d. Most holes in sandy beds are less deep than in finer beds and on average slightly deeper than in protected beds. This is in accordance with expectations based on literature.

Berth type

As explained in Section 2.2.2, the expected depth of a scour hole around a pile is larger than in front of a quay, due to the contraction of flow lines around a pile. This causes a higher near-bed flow velocity

which results in larger scour holes. Figure 5.10b shows the scour depths of six waiting places. Scour depths of classes 'GQB', 'SQB', and 'SQC' were compared to their respective counterparts 'GPB', 'SPB', and 'SPB' to research the influence of piles. For none of these pairs, the scour hole depth is deeper for the class with piles. This contradicts the guidelines which may complicate standardisation.

Maximum near-bed flow velocity

For higher near-bed flow velocities, deeper scour holes are expected. In CEMT-class II, the average scour hole depth is indeed larger for higher flow velocities, see Figure 5.5. In CEMT-class V however, the scour depth does not change for increasing bed loads, even for beds with the same material, see Figure 5.10a. For CEMT-class VI, the scour depth is smaller for a higher expected near-bed flow velocity. However, only one data point with a higher flow velocity is available.

Conclusion

In conclusion, the actual scour is not always in accordance with expectations based on literature. Especially the relations between scour depth and both piles and near-bed flow velocity are not represented in the data. There can be multiple causes for these anomalies, e.g. inaccurate erosion measurements, incorrect design assumptions, etc., as discussed at the beginning of Section 6.3.

6.3.3. Benefits of standardisation

There are guidelines for the formulas and design assumptions that engineers need to use in the design of a bed protection at a waiting place. Within a CEMT-class or corridor, it was expected that the design assumptions would not differ much from each other. However, the assumptions, such as used power, have been observed to differ even within corridors. Due to the large number of assumptions that need to be taken, it is difficult to test which assumptions are correct, because there are not many other waiting places where the exact same assumptions have been done. By standardising the design assumptions, it would become clearer what conditions a protection should meet. This simplifies monitoring of the design as well. Furthermore, if more waiting places are designed with the exact same method, the estimations of building duration and cost, lifespan, and required maintenance will contain more certainty because there are more reference projects to compare the new waiting places to. Finally, the duration and complexity of the design phase will be smaller which saves money. However, sufficient research should be done to find the appropriate standard per CEMT-class and corridor.

On the other hand, standardisation has some disadvantages. If the degree of variation is large, standardisation will lead to an overly conservative design for some waiting places, as explained in Section 6.3. From a sustainability perspective, optimisation per waiting place is usually preferred. Also development of new creative solutions for bed protections is not encouraged by standardisation. However, specialisation and research are needed for developing the correct standard.

A risk for the benefits of standardisation is that in the future, new developments may occur with regard to requirements, conditions, or guidelines. For example, the vessels using the waterways can become either larger or smaller, or new propulsion systems can be developed that exert a large force on the bed. Due to climate change, the water depths will be subjected to more extremes. However, the current guidelines describe which water depths should be used. The bed protections are not designed for incidentally low or high water depths. During occasional droughts, temporary draught or power restrictions may be imposed on certain waterways to prevent damage to the bed.

Conclusion and recommendations

This Chapter will answer the question: "what are the potential benefits of standardisation of the design of bed protections at waiting places of ship locks in the Netherlands?". Also, recommendations that follow from this research will be discussed.

7.1. Conclusion

Standardisation is beneficial when the variation in the state of the bed and design parameters between waiting places is low. If, for example, there is significant variation in the loads on the bed, standardisation will lead to some over-dimensioned bed protections, which should be avoided. To determine the potential benefits of standardisation, the waiting places were compared based on design parameters assumed in RINK assessments. Three sub-questions were answered to arrive at an answer to the main question.

To answer the first question, a literature review was conducted to find which parameters are required to calculate the dimensions of a bed protection at a waiting place of an inland ship lock in the Netherlands. By researching Dutch guidelines, four categories of design parameters were identified:

- · Ship dimensions: beam, and design draught
- Propeller characteristics for main and bow propeller: type, number of thrusters, used power, diameter, distance from propeller axis to the bed, and distance from propeller axis to the quay
- · Hydraulic boundary conditions: design water depth
- · Berth properties: berth type, slope angle, and bed material

Next, data on these design parameters were collected for all waiting places where the most common bed protection type was expected. Choosing only the most common bed protection type simplified the analysis on erosion. In total, there are 236 waiting places for inland ship locks. Based on data from De Kat (2021), at a significant portion of the waiting places, 168 out of 236, riprap was expected. For 59% of the waiting places where riprap is expected as bed protections, the design parameters listed above were acquired. For 60.9% of the waiting places where riprap is expected, the expected maximum near-bed flow velocities were acquired. Using multibeam drawings, data on the state of the bed was acquired for 68 waiting places. Almost all data was obtained via RINK reports, which were made in 2010 and include an assessment of current beds and expected loads. From the multibeam drawings, it can be concluded that most scour holes are not very deep, i.e. less than 1.8 m deep. Only four holes are deeper than 1.8 m, which is the limit, under which it is economically unattractive to place a bed protection, as defined by Blokland et al. (2018). At 15 waiting places, a riprap or gravel protection was found; at 18 waiting places, it was certain no bed protection is present. At the remaining waiting places, it cannot be said with full certainty whether there is a bed protection or not. However for the waiting places where the bed was discussed in RINK reports, the assumption was made that there are no protections, else they should have been mentioned there. For 81 out of the 99 waiting places where a riprap bed protection was expected, this expectation was inaccurate. Figure 7.1 shows an overview of which data was available and the occurrence of bed protection types. Overall, it can be concluded that for many waiting places, no data was available.



Figure 7.1: Overview of occurrence of bed protection types and availability of data for the most commonly expected bed protection type

Then, similarities between the bed protections regarding the design of bed protections at waiting places were found in order to examine whether there is potential for standardisation. The design parameters were condensed and compared on three parameters: bed material, berth type, and maximum expected near-bed flow velocity. In addition, the state of the bed was used in the comparison between waiting places. Using a classification analysis, similar waiting places were grouped together in a class. Classification of the whole dataset resulted in 19 different classes. There is too much variation in erosion and design vessels between all waiting places to find one standard solution for all of them. More similarities were found for waiting places in the same CEMT-class or corridor: in CEMT-class II and VI, similarities were found that show potential for standardisation of the design per CEMT-class. Waiting places in CEMT-class IV already have similar solutions for bed protections and might therefore be standardised. For waiting places of CEMT-class V, too much variation was found. Therefore, the waiting places of CEMT-class V were analysed per corridor. In these corridors, only waiting places in the Nederrijn-Lek corridor show enough similarities for standardisation to be beneficial. In the Meuse and Twente channels, the observed scour hole depths differ too much; so where bed protections are required, they should be optimised per waiting place. Other corridors contain so few waiting places that the effort for standardisation does not outweigh the potential benefits. The actual scour holes were not all in accordance with the expectation. Especially where larger velocities were expected, no larger scour holes were found. A reason for these anomalies could be that actual use deviates from the assumed use in the design, e.g. used power of thrusters. Actual loads on the beds could thus be similar.

For the groups with a low degree of variation - CEMT-class II, VI, and the Nederrijn-Lek corridor - no scour holes were observed that require protection. Even when taking into consideration that the erosion data were not exact and taken at only one moment in time, the observed scour holes did not pose a significant risk to the quay walls and piles. One standardised solution could be to allow these holes and not protect the bed. However, due to the number of uncertainties, as explained in Chapter 6, there is a not insignificant chance that in waiting places where no data was acquired, larger scour holes have developed. Also in the Meuse, no large scour holes were found. However, the holes were found in protected beds, making it likely that at these waiting places higher bed-loads occur. Because the scour and assumed maximum near-bed flow velocities vary a lot between waiting places, the potential for standardisation in the Meuse is low. In the Twente channels, there is also too much variation in scour holes for standardisation to be beneficial.

For corridors and CEMT-classes with a good potential for standardisation, standardising the design assumptions concerning ship dimensions and propeller characteristics might be beneficial. A potential standard design vessel per corridor or CEMT-class can lead to a more reliable estimation of the expected scour at the waiting places. Furthermore, estimations for new bed protections at waiting places on lifetime, building duration and cost, and required maintenance will be more substantial because there are more reference projects to compare the new waiting places to.

7.2. Recommendations

First of all, it is recommended that a clear overview is available of which data is available and where the data can be found. The largest portion of this thesis was dedicated to finding data. As shown in Section 3.2, many databases have been searched. However, only the RINK database contained the required data for multiple waiting places. Many information- and lock managers have been approached during this thesis, but none had a clear overview containing all data sources. The fact that information is stored differently in each region, complicates network- or nationwide research.

Secondly, from a researcher's perspective, it is recommended to collect more data on erosion, design parameters, and the expected near-bed flow velocity. By doing a second multibeam measurement, the uncertainty in the erosion data will be decreased, because the erosion is then measured at two moments in time instead of one. This can give a better idea of the change in scour depth as a function of time. If data on erosion etc. is known for more waiting places, then the conclusion of whether standard-isation is beneficial can be drawn with more certainty. Contrarily, it can be refuted from a more practical point of view that additional data are necessary. At only very few waiting places, large scour holes have been found. Therefore, a trade-off has to be made between the extra effort and the potential gain of collecting more data. A middle ground could be to measure the bed when a lock is inspected for other reasons. The results of these measurements should then be kept in a logical and easily locatable place.

Thirdly, it is recommended to standardise ship dimensions and propeller characteristics per CEMTclass and corridor. At the moment, the minimum ship dimensions for a ship to use the waiting place are fixed in the CEMT-class. However, for example in the Brabant channels, larger beams than the minimum should be assumed because wider ships use the locks. Also properties such as the assumed used power per thruster, distance from bow thruster to quay etc. vary within one corridor or CEMTclass. By standardising the ship dimensions and propeller characteristics per CEMT-class and corridor, better estimates of building cost, lifetime, etc. can be obtained. Further research should be done to find those standard vessels per corridor and CEMT-class. If this standard were to be developed, it is interesting to review whether the observed scour holes are more in accordance with the new-found expected near-bed flow velocities than with the current expected near-bed flow velocities.

Bibliography

- Battjes, J. A., & Labeur, R. (2017). Unsteady Flow in Open Channels. Cambridge University Press. ISBN: 9781316576878. https://doi.org/10.1017/9781316576878
- BAW. (2010). Code of Practice Principles for the Design of Bank and Bottom Protection for Inland Waterways (GBB). ISBN: 4972197264540. www.baw.de
- Blaauw, H., & van de Kaa, E. (1987). Erosion of bottom and sloping banks caused by the screw race of manoeuvring ships. *Publ.no.202*.
- Blokland, T. (1997). Bodembeschermingen belast door schroefstralen. Huidige ontwerpmethode. *Gemeen*tewerken Rotterdam, Ingenieursbureau havenwerken, Rapport 61.00-R94.038.
- Blokland, T., Groenewegen, P., & Tuin, H. (2018). Standaardisatie Maritieme Infrastructuur Havenbedrijf Rotterdam. Ontwerpmethodiek bodembeschermingen.
- Blokland, T., & Smedes, R. (1996). In situ tests of current velocities and stone movements caused by a propeller jet against a vertical quay wall. *11th International Harbour Congress*, 425–432.
- Bosboom, J., & Stive, M. (2015). Sediment transport. *Coastal dynamics i, lecture notes cie4305* (pp. 257–267). VSSD. ISBN: 9789065623720.
- Breusers, H. N. C., Nicollet, G., & Shen, H. W. (1977). Local scour around cylindrical piers. *Journal Hydraulic Res., IAHR*, *15*(3), 211–252.
- Breusers, H. N. C., & Raudkivi, A. J. (1991). Scouring. Balkema.
- CEMT. (1992). Resolution No. 92/2 on new classification of inland waterways.
- CIRIA, CUR, & METCEF. (2007). The Rock Manual. The use of rock in hydraulic engineering. ISBN: 978-0-86017-683-1. https://www.kennisbank-waterbouw.nl/DesignCodes/rockmanual/ introduction.pdf
- CUR. (1997). Ontwerpprogramma voor oeververdedigingen in vaarwegen (DIPRO).
- De Kat, I. (2021). Inventarisatie-Bodembescherming-29-9-21.
- De Smith, M. J., Goodchild M F, & Longley, P. A. (2018). Classification and clustering. *Geospatial analysis a comprehensive guide to principles techniques and software tools* (6th ed.). The Winchelsea Press.
- deafsluitdijk.nl. (2021). Kwaliteit voorop bij vernieuwing en versterking Afsluitdijk. https://deafsluitdijk. nl/nieuws/kwaliteit-staat-voor/
- Dienst Weg- en Waterbouwkunde. (2000). Breuksteen in de praktijk Deel 2: dimensionering van de constructies in binnenwateren.
- Dooren, K., & Rijkswaterstaat. (2022). VenR in de Regio's. https://corporate.intranet.rws.nl/Projecten/ Overig/Vervanging_en_Renovatie/VenR_in_de_Regios/
- Elsherbiny, K., Tezdogan, T., Kotb, M., Incecik, A., & Day, S. (2019). Experimental analysis of the squat of ships advancing through the New Suez Canal. *Ocean Engineering*, *178*, 331–344. https: //doi.org/10.1016/J.OCEANENG.2019.02.078
- Fuehrer, M., Römisch, K., & Engelke, G. (1981). Criteria for dimensioning the bottom and slope protections and for applying the bottom and slope protections and for applying the new methods of protecting navigation canals. 25th International Navigation Congress, Permanent International Association of Navigation Congresses.
- Google. (2022a). [Google Maps image of waiting place North of the St. Andries sluice].

Google. (2022b). [Google Maps image of waiting place South of ship lock Weurt].

- Google. (2022c). [Google Maps image of waiting place upstream of sluice Hengelo].
- Hawkswood, M. G., & Assinder, P. J. (2013). Concrete mattress used for berth scour protection. *GhIGS GeoAfrica 2013 Conference*.
- Hawkswood, M. G., Lafeber, F. H., & Hawkswood, G. M. (2014). Berth scour protection for modern vessels.
- Heibaum, M., & Trentmann, J. (2010). Partial Grouted Riprap for Enhanced Scour Resistance, 1–10. ISBN: 9780784411476. https://doi.org/10.1061/41147(392)1
- Izbash, S. (1932). Construction of dams by dumping stones into flowing water. (A. Dovjikov, Trans.)
- Movares, & Gerdessen, M. (2013). Risico Inventarisatie natte Kunstwerken (RINK). https://movares. nl/projecten/risico-inventarisatie-natte-kunstwerken-rink/
- Normcommissie 351006 'Geotechniek'. (2020). NEN-EN-Iso 14688-1:2019, Geotechnisch onderzoek en beproeving - Identificatie en classficatie van grond - Deel 1: Identificatie en beschrijving.
- Park, J. H., Chung, K. N., Chang, B. J., Go, S. C., & Chung, J. H. (2012). A Study of Hydraulic Design of a Ducted Azimuth Thruster. *Volume 1: Symposia, Parts A and B*, 551–557. ISBN: 978-0-7918-4475-5. https://doi.org/10.1115/FEDSM2012-72432
- PIANC. (2015). Guidelines for protecting berthing structures from scour caused by ships. ISBN: isbn9782872232239. http://www.pianc.org
- Pilarczyk, K., & Klein Breteler, M. (n.d.). Design of alternative revetments, Geotextiles in revetment structures - a Dutch approach -. https://www.academia.edu/12424857/Alternative_revetments
- Pilarczyk, K. W. (1995). Simplified Unification of Stability Formulae for Revetments under Current and Wave Attack.
- Planbureau voor de Leefomgeving. (2022). Atlas van de regio Ruimtelijke differentiatie en integratie in kaart. https://themasites.pbl.nl/atlas-regio/kaarten/?gm-b=1599827425139, true, 1; 1595921285002,true, 1
- Prinssen, P., Rademarker, S., & den Boer, F. (2019). Inkopen met de milieukostenindicator.
- Rijkswaterstaat. (2022a). Archief technische documentatie Rijkswaterstaat. http://meridian.ad.rws.nl/ rws_webclient/
- Rijkswaterstaat. (2022b). Data Informatie Systeem voor Kunstwerken. http://disk.intranet.rws.nl/login. asp
- Rijkswaterstaat. (2022c). Landelijk overzicht actuele watersystemen. https://waterberichtgeving.rws. nl/water-en-weer/actuele-overzichten-watersystemen/landelijk-overzicht
- Rijkswaterstaat. (2022d). Meridian Dashboard. http://meridian.ad.rws.nl/meridiandashboard/default. aspx
- Rijkswaterstaat. (2022e). Open data Rijkswaterstaat. https://www.rijkswaterstaat.nl/zakelijk/open-data
- Rijkswaterstaat. (2022f). Ultimo. https://maps.rijkswaterstaat.nl/GeoWebPortaal/
- Rijkswaterstaat, & GeoWeb. (2022). Profielen RWS ZN. https://maps.rijkswaterstaat.nl/gwproj55/ index.html?viewer=ZN_Profielen.Webviewer
- Rijkswaterstaat, & Sweco Nederland B.V. (2022). GeoWeb catalogus. https://maps.rijkswaterstaat.nl/ GeoWebPortaal/
- Robijns, T. (2014). *Flow beneath inland navigation vessels* (Doctoral dissertation). Delft University of Technology.
- Römisch, K. (2006). Erosionspotential von Bugstrahlrudern auf Kanalböschungen [Erosion potential by bow thrusters on canal slopes]. *Binnenschiffahrt*, *11*.

- Römisch, K., & Schmidt, E. (2012). Durch Schifspropeller verursachte Kolkbildung [Scour caused by ship propellers].
- Roubos, A., & Verhagen, H. J. (2007). Uncertainties in the design of bed protections near quay walls.
- RWS BD, & Vrijburcht, A. (2000). Handboek voor het Ontwerpen van Schutsluizen. ISBN: 9036933056. https://puc.overheid.nl/doc/PUC_95170_31
- RWS Dienst Infrastructuur. (2013). Inspectierapport programmeringsinspectie (RINK 2012) Beheerobjectcode: 48E-001-001.
- RWS Dienst Infrastructuur, & Iv-Infra B.V. (2010). Bijlage 6: Inspectierapport Risico Inventarisatie Natte Kunstwerken Complexcode:58D-350. *Proj. Nr. INPA090575-R-002*, (Revision 2D).
- RWS Dienst VenW. (2022). Vaarwegen en Objecten. https://vaarweginformatie.nl/frp/main/#/geo/ map?viewport=50.871845;-0.274658;53.100621;10.272217
- RWS GPO. (2020). Richtlijn Ontwerp Waterbouw.
- RWS WVL. (2020). Richtlijnen Vaarwegen 2020. ISBN: 9789090334233.
- Schiereck, G. J. (2019). Introduction to Bed, bank and shore protection (H. J. Verhagen, Ed.; 2nd). Delft Academic Press/VSSD. ISBN: 9789065624413.
- Schipper, B., Van Hövell, M., Verde, S., Roosendaal, J., & Mentink, B. (2021). LCA Rapportage categorie 3 data Nationale Milieudatabase Hoofdstuk 52 Kust-en oeverwerken.
- Schmidt, E. (1998). Ausbreitungsverhalten und Erosionswirkung eines Bugpropellerstrahles vor einer Kaiwand. Leichtweiss-Inst. für Wasserbau.
- Scott, D. W. (1979). Biometrika Trust. https://www.stat.cmu.edu/~rnugent/PCMI2016/papers/ ScottBandwidth.pdf
- Tipton, H. F., & Krause, M. (2013). *Quay Walls* (J. d. Gijt & M. Broeken, Eds.; 2nd ed.). CRC Press. ISBN: 9780429227462. https://doi.org/10.1201/b16124
- Tukker, J. W. T. (2021). Decay of bow thruster induced near-bed flow velocities at a vertical quay wall A field measurement. http://repository.tudelft.nl/
- Van der Vorm, C. (2021). Deelprojectplan Standaardisatie Bodembescherming.
- Vergote, T. A., Eloot, K., Vantorre, M., & Verwilligen, J. (2013). Hydrodynamics of a ship while entering a lock. In M. Vantorre, K. Eloot, G. Delefortrie, E. Lataire, & M. Candries (Eds.), 3rd international conference on ship manoeuvring in shallow and confined water: With non exclusive focus on ship behaviour in locks (pp. 1–9). Flanders Hydraulics Research. ISBN: 9781909024175.
- Verheij, H. (2010). Comparison of water jets and conventional propeller jets.
- Verheij, H.; Sas, M., Hermans, M.; & Schmidt. (2010). Guidance on the Design of Berthing Structures Related to the Flow Velocities in Ship Thrusters. 5th International Conference on Scour and Erosion (ICSE-5), 914–923. www.pianc-aipcn.org
- Verweij, H. (1983). The stability of bottom and banks subjected to the velocities in the propeller jet behind ships.
- Vrijburcht, A. (2000). Ontwerp van schutsluizen. ISBN: 90-369-3305-6. https://repository.tudelft.nl/ islandora/object/uuid:c8ff509c-7797-4d61-aa59-773a37f6ac8f
- Wacholz, T. (2015). Standardisierung von Wasserbauwerken in der WSV. BAW Kolloquium Wasserbauwerke – Vom hydraulischen Entwurf bis zum Betrieb.
- Wessex Archeology. (2010). Geophysical Survey. https://ets.wessexarch.co.uk/recs/how-we-studythe-seafloor/geophysical-survey/
- Wörman, A. (1989). Riprap Protection without Filter Layers. *Journal of Hydraulic Engineering*, *115*(12), 1615–1630. https://doi.org/10.1061/(ASCE)0733-9429(1989)115:12(1615)

Xing, H.-G., Dang, Y.-H., Yang, X.-G., & Zhou, J.-W. (2014). Experimental Study of Physical and Mechanical Properties of Chemically Grouted Sand and Gravel. http://www.sensorsportal.com

A

Type of protection per lock

Table A.1: Type of protection in approach harbour per lock (De Kat, 2021)

Object code	Object name	Туре
06H-350-02	Gaarkeuken	Riprap
07C-003-01	Dorkwerdersluis	-
07D-002-04	Oostersluis	-
07D-135-01	Slochtersluis	Riprap
07D-136-01	Driewegsluis	-
07F-002-01	Zeesluizen Farmsum klein	-
07F-002-02	Zeesluizen Farmsum kamer 2	-
07F-124-01	Groevesluis-Zuid	Riprap
07F-125-01	Groevesluis-Noord	Riprap
10B-001-05	Lorentzsluizen kamer 1	-
10B-001-06	Lorentzsluizen kamer 2	-
11C-350-01	Terhornesluis	Riprap
14E-001-01	Stevinsluizen	-
15F-001-01	Prinses Margrietsluis	-
20A-001-01	Krabbersgatsluis	Concrete
20A-100-01	Naviduct Krabbersgat	-
20A-100-02	Naviduct Krabbersgat	-
20D-001-01	Houtribsluizen	Concrete
20D-001-02	Houtribsluizen	Concrete
21C-001-01	Roggebotsluis	-
21E-001-01	Grote Kolksluis	-
21E-002-03	Meppelerdiepsluis	-
21G-350-01	Spooldersluis	Riprap
25A-001-01	Noordersluis	Riprap
25A-001-02	Middensluis	Riprap
25A-001-03	Zuidersluis	Riprap
25A-001-04	Kleine Sluis zuidersluis	Riprap
25E-001-01	Noordersluis (Oranjesluizen)	-

Object code	Object name	Туре
25E-001-02	Middensluis	-
25E-001-03	Zuidersluis	-
25E-001-07	Prins Willem Alexandersluis	Riprap
31H-006-01	Zuidersluis	Concrete
31H-007-01	Noordersluis Kleine westelijke sluis	Riprap
31H-007-02	Noordersluis Grote oostelijke sluis	Riprap
31H-008-02	2e Sluis Bewesten Utrecht (Muntsluis)	Riprap
32E-001-01	Nijkerkersluis	-
33F-001-01	Sluis Eefde	Riprap
34E-001-01	Sluis Delden	-
34F-001-01	Sluis Hengelo	Riprap
37C-001-01	Goereese sluis	Riprap
37H-001-02	Algerasluis	Riprap
38F-001-02	Sluis Hagestein	Riprap
38F-006-01	Koninginnensluis	Set stone
38F-352-01	Prinses Beatrixsluis oostelijke sluis (sluis 1)	Riprap
38F-352-02	Prinses Beatrixsluis westelijke sluis (sluis 2)	Concrete
38F-352-05	Prinses Beatrixsluis nieuwe sluis (sluis 3)	Riprap
39B-001-01	Prinses Marijkesluis westelijke sluis	Concrete
39B-001-02	Prinses Marijkesluis oostelijke sluis	Concrete
39B-002-01	Prinses Irenesluis Duwvaartsluis (sluis 2)	-
39B-002-02	Prinses Irenesluis Oude sluis (sluis 1)	Concrete
39B-003-01	Sluis Amerongen	Riprap
39D-001-01	Prins Bernhardsluis Oude sluis (west- elijke sluis - sluis 1)	Riprap
39D-001-02	Prins Bernhardsluis Duwvaartsluis (oostelijke sluis - sluis 2)	Riprap
40A-004-01	Sluis Driel	Concrete
40C-004-01	Sluis Weurt west	Riprap
40C-004-02	Sluis Weurt oost	Concrete
42D-001-05	Roompotsluis	Riprap
43C-001-01	Grevelingensluis	Riprap
43C-002-01	Krammersluizencomplex 2e Jacht- ensluis (noord)	-
43C-002-02	Krammersluizencomplex 2e Duwvaart- sluis (noord)	-
43C-002-03	Krammersluizencomplex 1e Duwvaart- sluis (zuid)	-
43C-002-04	Krammersluizencomplex 1e Jacht- ensluis (zuid)	-
43G-001-01	Sluis 1 (Volkerak)	-

Table A.1: Type of protection in approach harbour per lock (De Kat, 2021)

Object code	Object name	Туре
43G-001-02	Sluis 2 (Volkerak)	-
43G-001-03	Sluis 3 (Volkerak)	-
43G-001-05	Jachtensluis sluizencomplex Volkerak	-
44B-001-01	Biesboschsluis	Riprap
44B-002-01	Spieringsluis	Riprap
44B-003-01	Ottersluis	-
44B-353-01	Helsluis	-
44D-001-01	Marksluis	-
44D-002-01	Sluis I	-
44F-002-01	Wilhelminasluis Andel	Riprap
44G-350-01	Sluis II	Riprap
45B-001-01	Sluis St. Andries	Riprap
45B-351-01	Prinses Maximasluis zuid (oud)	Riprap
45B-351-03	Prinses Maximasluis noord (nieuw)	Riprap
45B-352-01	Sluis Empel	Riprap and con-
450-358-01	Sluis Hintham	Ripran
45E-001-01	Sluis Grave noord (nieuw)	Riprap
450 350 03	Shis Clave Hoord (medw)	Piprap
45G-352-01	Sluis 4	Riprap
456-552-01	Sluis Heumen	Piprap
407-001-01	Sobutshuis Sambook oost	Riprap
40D-350-01	Schutsluis Sambook wost	Ripiap
40D-350-02	Schutsluis Sambeek midden	Piprap
40D-350-03	Zandkrooksluis	Ripiap
482-001-01	Hanswoot Oostoliiko sluis	Кіріар
400-353-01	Hansweet Wostelijke sluis	-
400-303-02	Parasediapaluia	-
496-001-01	Bergsediepsiuls	Diprop
49D-350-01	Kreekraksiuizen (vostsiuis)	Ripiap
49D-350-02		Кіргар
50F-350-02		- Diaran
51A-002-01	Siuis IV	Riprap
51E-001-04	Siuis 5	Riprap
51E-002-02		Riprap
51F-001-04	Siuis 6	Riprap
51H-003-01	Sluis 11	-
51H-004-03		-
51H-357-01	Sluis Helmond	-
54E-001-01	Oostsluis, Ierneuzen	Set stone
54E-001-04	Middensluis, Terneuzen	Concrete and riprap
54E-001-07	Westsluis, Terneuzen	Set stone and riprap

Table A.1: Type of protection in approach harbour per lock (De Kat, 2021)

Object code	Object name	Туре
57F-001-01	Sluis 12	Riprap
57H-001-01	Sluis 16	Riprap
58A-001-01	Sluis 13	Riprap
58A-002-01	Sluis 15	Riprap
58A-351-01	Sluis Hulsen	Riprap
58C-001-01	Sluis Panheel (oude kolk, noord)	Riprap
58C-001-04	Sluis Panheel (nieuwe kolk)	-
58C-002-01	Sluis Maasbracht oost	Riprap
58C-002-02	Sluis Maasbracht midden	Riprap
58C-002-03	Sluis Maasbracht west	Riprap
58D-001-01	Sluis Heel west	Riprap
58D-001-02	Sluis Heel oost	Riprap
58D-002-01	Sluis Linne	Riprap
58D-350-01	Sluis Roermond	Riprap
58E-350-01	Schutsluis Belfeld oost (oude sluis)	Riprap
58E-350-02	Schutsluis Belfeld west	Riprap
58E-350-03	Schutsluis Belfeld midden	Riprap
60A-001-01	Sluis Born midden	Riprap
60A-001-02	Sluis Born oost	Riprap
60A-001-06	Sluis Born west	Riprap
61F-002-01	Sluis Bosscherveld	Riprap

Table A.1: Type of protection in approach harbour per lock (De Kat, 2021)



Used databases

This Appendix discusses the consulted databases in more detail. Per region, there is a difference in which databases are used and how the information is stored. For an overview of the regions, see Figure B.1.

DISK

DISK stands for 'Data Informatie Systeem voor Kunstwerken', which translates to 'Data Information System for Structures'. It can be accessed by Rijkswaterstaat employees through this webpage from within the RWS network (Rijkswaterstaat, 2022b). DISK is the management and information system of Rijkswaterstaat for the data on structures that are managed by Rijkswaterstaat. DISK provides an overview of complexes of structures which consist of multiple objects with each their own components. Each complex and object has its own DISK-code. DISK object codes are used in other databases as well. For example, the DISK-code of the Prinses Beatrix lock complex is 38F-352. The Central Prinses Beatrix lock is one of its objects and has the object code 38F-352-01. Using the object code, one can find the passport of an object, which contains all components and basic information such as built year, location, etc. Furthermore, inspection reports can be found in DISK. These reports contain information on the condition of all underlying components which were defined in the passport. Also a short risk assessment is provided.

RINK-database

RINK is an acronym for 'Risico Inventarisatie Natte Kunstwerken', which translates to 'Risk Inventory Hydraulic Structures'. The RINK project was initiated around 2010 because Rijkswaterstaat did not have a complete quantitative overview of the risks of hydraulic structures. In RINK reports, different components of a lock are analysed and assessed. Control calculations were explained regarding the strength of the structures and inspection results were attached. Based on the analyses, measures to improve performance are recommended for each object (Movares & Gerdessen, 2013). The client, Rijkswaterstaat, prescribed which components were to be reviewed by a subcontractor. The reports are divided into various categories, such as 'Analysis steel components' and 'Analysis hydraulic components'. To obtain the required data from Table 2.1, the analysis of hydraulic components, which include bed protections, and inspection report were studied for each lock.

The RINK reports can be found on a drive within a protected Rijkswaterstaat environment. Many RINK reports have been made, but they do not cover all the locks studied in this thesis. However, the reports that were available, have been used extensively during the collection of the required data.

Meridian UIM

Meridian UIM is a Technical Document Management System where all technical documentation of the areal are managed. This includes various types of as-built and detailed drawings and documents such as manuals and certificates. There is a separate Meridian environment for each region. It can be accessed through this link (Rijkswaterstaat, 2022a).



Figure B.1: Map of regions in the Netherlands (Dooren & Rijkswaterstaat, 2022)

There is also an application containing more documents: BC-Meridian Poweruser. This application can be downloaded only after access has been requested and approved. Inside the app, several vaults can be found, each containing data of a different region or department. For this thesis, entrance to the vaults of regions Sea and Delta and Southern Netherlands was allowed.

Geoweb

GeoWeb is a webviewer which makes it easy to offer large amounts of geographical data within an organisation. The catalogue of GeoWeb maps which contain data of Rijkswaterstaat can be found with this link (Rijkswaterstaat & Sweco Nederland B.V., 2022). Some maps are password protected and some are open to the public. The profile tool of the Southern Netherlands region is also linked to GeoWeb. For this thesis, it is used to find the slope of the bank and bed level at waiting places of locks. Also Meridian UIM can be accessed through the GeoWeb viewer. The documents are linked to their location on the map. By clicking on a structure, e.g. a lock, the attached documents from Meridian can be viewed and download. No further documents were however found using Meridian through GeoWeb.

Ultimo RWS

Ultimo is an Infra AssetmanagementSystem (AMS) where all dynamic area data are registered and stored. It can be accessed using this link (Rijkswaterstaat, 2022f). In Ultimo, mostly qualitative infor-

mation such as general information and the configuration manager can be found. Lots of documents are stored, for example manuals for the use of a bridge, or product information and warranties for components. Through Areal information - Complexes, a large list of complexes can be found. By searching with a specific DISK code, it is possible to find all documents attached to a (lock) complex.

Ultimo RWS is partly coupled to Meridian. Figure B.2 shows per region which documents from Meridian are coupled to Ultimo. Regions Northern Netherlands and Central Netherlands use Ultimo the most, which is reflected in the figure.



Figure B.2: Overview of number of Meridian documents coupled to Ultimo per region (green) and total number of Meridian documents (green + red) (Rijkswaterstaat, 2022d)

Vaarweginformatie.nl

On the website Vaarweginformatie.nl, up-to-date information can be found on the availability of a waterway, next to real-time information on a multitude of waterways, waiting places, and locks (RWS Dienst VenW, 2022). This data originates from several organisations, e.g. provinces or water boards are authorities on 'their' waterways and deliver data. This data is then verified by the Waterkamer of Rijkswaterstaat. From Vaarweginformatie.nl, information was retrieved on the location of all locks and waiting places. Also the size of the waterways were identified here.

CEMT-classification

Type de voies navigables		Classe de voies navigables		Automoteurs et chalands Motor vessels and barges			Convois poussés Pushed convoys				Hauteur minimale sous les ponts		
	Type of Inland	of navigables waterways	Ту Ту	Type de bateaux: caractéristiques générales Type of vessel: générales characteristics			Type de convoi- Caractéristiques générales Type of convoy- Générales characteristics					Minimum height under	
	waterways		Dénomination Designation	Longueur Length	Largeur Beam	Tirant déau Draught	Tonnage Tonnag e		Longueur Length	Largeur Beam	Tirant déau Draught	Tonnage Tonnage	bridges
0				m	m	m	t		m	m	m	t	m
VTERET	OF RE	I	Péniche Barge	38.50	5.05	1.80-2.20	250-400						4.00
REGIO	RTANO	Ш	Kast-Caminois Campine-Barge	50-55	6.60	2.50	4.00-650						4.00-5.00
NAL	E L		Gustav Koenings	67-80	8.20	2.50	650-1000						4.00-5.00
Γ		IV	Johan Welker	80-85	9.50	2.50	1000-1500	ļ	85	9.50	2.50-2.80	1250- 1450	5.25/or 7.00
D'IN		Va	Grand bateaux Rhenands/Large Rhine Vessels	95-110	11.40	2.50-2.80	1500-3000	ļ	95-110	11.40	2.50-4.50	1600- 3000	5.25/or 7.00/or
VTERE	P I	Vb						ļ	172-185	11.40	2.50-4.50	3200- 6000	9.10
T INTE	ITERN,	Vla						ļ	95-110	22.80	2.50-4.50	3200- 6000	7.10/or 9.10
RNAT	ATIO	Vib		140	15.00	3.90		-	185-195	22.80	2.50-4.50	6400- 12000	7.10/or 9.10
TIONAL		Vic							270-280 193-200	22.80 33.00-34.20	2.50-4.50 2.50-4.50	9600- 18000	9.10
		VII							285 195	33.00 34.20	2.50-4.50	14500- 27000	3.10

Table C.1: CEMT-classification for waterways west of the Elbe (CEMT, 1992)

Collected data

This appendix contains all the data that was collected for this thesis. Only data have been researched for waiting places where the most common type bed protection, riprap, was found in the approach harbour. Not for all waiting places data have been found.

Complex	Name waiting place	Complex	Name waiting place
Gaarkeuken	Oost	Sluis IV	Boven linkeroever
	West		Boven rechteroever
Groevesluis-Zuid	Wachtplaats Zuid		Beneden linkeroever
Groevesluis-Noord	Wachtplaats Noord		Beneden rechteroever
Algerasluis	Boven	Sluis 5	Boven sluis - Rechteroever
	Beneden		Beneden sluis - Linkeroever
Bernhardsluizen	Noord 1	Sluis V	Boven sluis - Rechteroever 1
	Noord 2		Boven sluis - Rechteroever 2
	Noord 3		Beneden sluis - Linkeroever
	Noord 4	Sluis 6	Boven sluis - Rechteroever
	Noord 5	Sluis 12	Boven sluis - Rechteroever
	Zuid 1		Beneden sluis - Linkeroever
	Zuid 2	Sluis 13	Boven sluis - Linkeroever 1
	Zuid 3		Beneden sluis - Linkeroever
	Zuid 4		Beneden sluis - Rechteroever
	Zuid 5	Sluis Hulsen	Beneden
Grevelingen	Oost	Maasbracht	Boven 1
	West		Boven 2
Sluis II	Boven rechts		Boven 3
	Boven links		Boven 4
	Beneden rechts		Beneden 1
	Beneden links		Beneden 2
Prinses Maximasluizen	Boven 1		Beneden 3
	Boven 2	Heel	Boven 1
	Boven 3		Boven 2
	Boven 4		Boven 3

Table D.1: Waiting places for which no relevant data have been found

Complex	Name waiting place	Complex	Name waiting place
	Beneden 1		Beneden 1
	Beneden 2		Beneden 2
	Beneden 3		Beneden 3
	Boven 2	Born	Boven 1
	Beneden 1		Boven 2
	Beneden 2		Boven 3
Sluis 4	Boven sluis - Rechteroever		Boven 4
	Beneden sluis - Link- eroever		Beneden 1
			Beneden 2
			Beneden 3
			Beneden 4

Table D.1: Waiting places for which no relevant data have been found

D.1. Ship dimensions and hydraulic boundary conditions

Complex	Name waiting place	Beam [m]	Draught [m]	Water depth [m]
Spooldersluis	Binnenkant 1	11.45	3.76	4.35
	Buitenkant 1	11.45	3.76	4.35
ljmuiden zuider- sluizen (kleine sluis + zuidersluis)	Wachtpalen sluis west	17	5.8	8.15
	Wachtplaats zuidersluis binnen	17	5.8	8.15
	Wachtplaats zuidersluis buiten	17	5.8	6
Prins Willem Alexandersluis	Remmingwerk Buiten IJ	22.8	3.5	4.25
	Binnen IJ	22.8	3.5	4.25
	Binnen IJ Noord	22.8	3.5	4.25
Noordersluis (utrecht)	Zuid	11.5	2.8	3.25
Sluis Eefde	Boven Midden	11.5	2.8	3.6
	Boven 1	11.5	2.8	3.6
	Boven 2	11.5	2.8	3.6
	Boven 3	11.5	2.8	3.6
	Beneden 1	11.5	2.8	3.6
	Beneden 2	11.5	2.8	3.6
	Beneden 3	11.5	2.8	3.6
Sluis Hengelo	Boven 1	11.45	3.35	4.25
	Beneden 1	11.45	3.35	4.25
Sluis Hagestein	Beneden 1	11.4	1.85	4.25
	Boven 2	11.4	1.85	6.75

Table D.2: Dimensions design vessel and water depth per waiting place

Complex	Name waiting place	Beam [m]	Draught [m]	Water depth [m]	
	Boven 1	11.4	1.85	6.75	
Prinses Beatrixs- luizen	Westzijde Zuid 1	17	3.5	5.3	
	Westzijde Zuid 2	17	3.5	5.3	
	Oostzijde Zuid	17	3.5	5.3	
	Oostzijde Noord	17	3.5	4.7	
Sluis Amerongen	Beneden 1	11.4	1.85	4.1	
	Boven 2	11.4	1.85	4.1	
	Boven 1	11.3	1.85	4.1	
Wilhelminasluis Andel	Boven 2	11.4	1.9	2.69	
	Beneden 1	11.4	1.9	2.55	
	Beneden 2	11.4	1.9	2.55	
Sluis St. Andries	Boven	11.4	3.5	4	
	Beneden 1	11.4	3.5	4	
	Beneden 2	11.4	3.5	4	
Sluis Empel	Boven	9.5	3	4.27	
	Beneden 1	9.5	3	4.4	
	Beneden 2	9.5	3	4.4	
Sluis Hintham	Boven 1	9.5	3	4.27	
	Boven 2	9.5	3	4.4	
	Beneden	9.5	3	4.4	
Sluis Grave noord	Boven 1	11.4	3.4	4.9	
	Boven 2	11.4	3.4	4.9	
	Beneden 1	11.4	3.4	4.75	
	Beneden 2	11.4	3.4	4.75	
Sluis Schijndel	Boven 1	9.5	3	3.9	
	Boven 2	9.5	3	3.9	
	Beneden 1	9.5	3	3.9	
	Beneden 2	9.5	3	3.9	
Sluis Heumen	Boven rechteroever	11.4	3.2	4.98	
	Beneden linkeroever	11.4	3.2	4.98	
Sambeek	Boven 1	11.4	3	3.9	
	Boven 2	11.4	3	3.9	
	Boven 3	11.4	3	3.9	
	Boven 4	11.4	3	3.9	
	Beneden 1	11.4	3	3.9	
	Beneden 2	11.4	3	3.9	
	Beneden 3	11.4	3	3.9	
	Beneden 4	11.4	3	3.9	
Zandkreeksluis	Binnen	11.5	4.25	5.55	
	Buiten	11.5	4.25	6.45	
Kreekraksluizen	Noordzijde 1	22.8	4.3	6.7	

Table D.2: Dimensions design vessel and water depth per waiting place

Complex	Name waiting place	Beam [m]	Draught [m]	Water depth [m]
	Noordzijde 2	22.8	4.3	6.7
	Zuidzijde 1	22.8	4.3	4.6
	Zuidzijde 2	22.8	4.3	4.6
	Zuidzijde 3	22.8	4.3	4.6
	Zuidzijde 4	22.8	4.3	4.6
Terneuzen	Oost binnen west	23	4	6.88
	Oost binnen oost	23	4	6.88
	Oost buiten west	23	4	6.38
	Oost buiten oost	23	4	6.38
Sluis 16	Boven 1	7.5	2.72	3.22
	Boven 2	7.5	2.72	3.22
	Beneden 1	7.5	2.72	3.22
	Beneden 2	7.5	2.72	3.22
Sluis 15	Boven 1	6.64	2.72	3.22
	Boven 2	6.64	2.72	3.22
	Beneden 1	6.64	2.72	3.22
	Beneden 2	6.64	2.72	3.22
Sluis Panheel	Boven 1	9.5	2.1	2.8
	Boven 2	9.5	2.1	2.8
	Beneden 1	9.5	2.1	3.08
	Beneden 2	9.5	2.1	3.08
Sluis Linne	Boven1	9.5	3	4.5
	Beneden 1	9.5	3	3.5
Sluis Roermond	Boven	11.4	3.5	4
	Beneden 1	11.4	3.5	4
	Beneden 2	11.4	3.5	4
Belfeld	Boven 1	11.4	3.5	4
	Boven 2	11.4	3.5	4
	Boven 3	11.4	3.5	4
	Beneden 1	11.4	3.5	4
	Beneden 2	11.4	3.5	4
	Beneden 3	11.4	3.5	4
	Beneden 4	11.4	3.5	4
	Beneden 5	11.4	3.5	4
Bosscherveld	Boven 1	8.3	2.5	3.9
	Boven 2	8.3	2.5	3.9
	Beneden 1	8.3	2.5	3.9
	Beneden 2	8.3	2.5	3.9

Table D.2: Dimensions design vessel and water depth per waiting place

D.2. Characteristics of main propulsion system

Table D.3: Characteristics of the main propulsion system per waiting place

Complex	Name waiting place	Diameter [m]	Used power per propeller [kW]	Number of thrusters [-]	Factor nozzle type [-]	Vertical distance thruster - bed [m]
Spooldersluis	Binnenkant 1	1.8	1103	2	0.85	1.65
	Buitenkant 1	1.8	1103	2	0.85	1.65
ljmuiden zuidersluizen (kleine sluis + zuidersluis)	Wachtpalen sluis west	3.4	3730	2	0.71	4.55
	Wachtplaats zuidersluis bin- nen	3.4	3730	2	0.71	4.55
	Wachtplaats zuidersluis buiten	3.4	3730	2	0.71	3.2
Prins Willem Alexander- sluis	Remmingwerk Buiten IJ	1.8	927.5	2	0.85	1.65
	Binnen IJ	1.8	927.5	2	0.85	1.65
	Binnen IJ Noord	1.8	927.5	2	0.85	1.65
Noordersluis (utrecht)	Zuid	1.8	687.5	2	0.85	1.35
Sluis Eefde	Boven Midden	2	1257.8	2	1	1.25
	Boven 1	2	1257.8	2	1	1.25
	Boven 2	2	1257.8	2	1	1.25
	Boven 3	2	1257.8	2	1	1.25
	Beneden 1	2	1257.8	2	1	1.8
	Beneden 2	2	1257.8	2	1	1.8
	Beneden 3	2	1257.8	2	1	1.8
Sluis Hengelo	Boven 1	1.8	883	2	1	1.4
	Beneden 1	1.8	883	2	1	1.4
Sluis Hagestein	Beneden 1	1.943	920	2	1	2.4
	Boven 2	1.943	920	2	1	4.9

Complex	Name waiting place	Diameter [m]	Used power per propeller [kW]	Number of thrusters [-]	Factor nozzle type [-]	Vertical distance thruster - bed [m]
	Boven 1	1.943	920	2	1	4.9
Prinses Beatrixsluizen	Westzijde Zuid 1	1.8	930	2	1	2.7
	Westzijde Zuid 2	1.8	930	2	1	2.7
	Oostzijde Zuid	1.8	930	2	1	2.7
	Oostzijde Noord	1.8	930	2	1	2.1
Sluis Amerongen	Beneden 1	1.943	920	2	1	2.25
	Boven 2	1.943	920	2	1	2.25
	Boven 1	1.943	920	2	1	2.25
Wilhelminasluis Andel	Boven 2	2	1324	2	1	1.79
	Beneden 1	2	1324	2	1	1.65
	Beneden 2	2	1324	2	1	1.65
Sluis St. Andries	Boven	1.8	490	2	0.85	2.62
	Beneden 1	1.8	490	2	0.85	2.62
	Beneden 2	1.8	490	2	0.85	2.62
Sluis Empel	Boven	1.76	1074	1	1	2.2
	Beneden 1	1.76	1074	1	1	2.33
	Beneden 2	1.76	1074	1	1	2.33
Sluis Hintham	Boven 1	1.76	1074	1	1	2.2
	Boven 2	1.76	1074	1	1	2.33
	Beneden	1.76	1074	1	1	2.33
Sluis Grave noord	Boven 1	1.8	500	2	0.85	2.35
	Boven 2	1.8	500	2	0.85	2.35
	Beneden 1	1.8	500	2	0.85	2.2
	Beneden 2	1.8	500	2	0.85	2.2
Sluis Schijndel	Boven 1	2.11	1070	1	0.71	2.46
	Boven 2	2.11	1070	1	0.71	2.46

D. Collected data

Complex	Name waiting place	Diameter [m]	Used power per propeller [kW]	Number of thrusters [-]	Factor nozzle type [-]	Vertical distance thruster - bed [m]
	Beneden 1	2.11	1070	1	0.71	2.46
	Beneden 2	2.11	1070	1	0.71	2.46
Sluis Heumen	Boven rechteroever	1.6	578	3	1	2.58
	Beneden linkeroever	1.6	578	3	1	2.58
Sambeek	Boven 1	1.8	500	2	0.85	1.13
	Boven 2	1.8	500	2	0.85	1.13
	Boven 3	1.8	500	2	0.85	1.13
	Boven 4	1.8	500	2	0.85	1.13
	Beneden 1	1.8	500	2	0.85	1.13
	Beneden 2	1.8	500	2	0.85	1.13
	Beneden 3	1.8	500	2	0.85	1.13
	Beneden 4	1.8	500	2	0.85	1.13
Zandkreeksluis	Binnen	2	1324	2	1	2.3
	Buiten	2	1324	2	1	3.2
Kreekraksluizen	Noordzijde 1	2	1545	3	1	3.4
	Noordzijde 2	2	1545	3	1	3.4
	Zuidzijde 1	2	1545	3	1	2.7
	Zuidzijde 2	2	1545	3	1	2.7
	Zuidzijde 3	2	1545	3	1	2.7
	Zuidzijde 4	2	1545	3	1	2.7
Terneuzen	Oost binnen west	1.8	928	2	1	2.88
	Oost binnen oost	1.8	928	2	1	2.88
	Oost buiten west	1.8	928	2	1	2.38
	Oost buiten oost	1.8	928	2	1	2.38
Sluis 16	Boven 1	1.5	590	1	0.85	1.25
	Boven 2	1.5	590	1	0.85	1.25

Complex	Name waiting place	Diameter [m]	Used power per propeller [kW]	Number of thrusters [-]	Factor nozzle type [-]	Vertical distance thruster - bed [m]
	Beneden 1	1.5	590	1	0.85	1.25
	Beneden 2	1.5	590	1	0.85	1.25
Sluis 15	Boven 1	1.5	590	1	0.85	1.25
	Boven 2	1.5	590	1	0.85	1.25
	Beneden 1	1.5	590	1	0.85	1.25
	Beneden 2	1.5	590	1	0.85	1.25
Sluis Panheel	Boven 1	1.33	300	1	0.71	1.21
	Boven 2	1.33	300	1	0.71	1.21
	Beneden 1	1.33	300	1	0.71	1.49
	Beneden 2	1.33	300	1	0.71	1.49
Sluis Linne	Boven1	1.8	350	2	0.85	2.3
	Beneden 1	1.8	350	2	0.85	1.3
Sluis Roermond	Boven	1.8	350	2	0.85	2.03
	Beneden 1	1.8	350	2	0.85	2.03
	Beneden 2	1.8	350	2	0.85	2.03
Belfeld	Boven 1	1.8	490	2	0.85	1.4
	Boven 2	1.8	490	2	0.85	1.4
	Boven 3	1.8	490	2	0.85	1.4
	Beneden 1	1.8	490	2	0.85	1.4
	Beneden 2	1.8	490	2	0.85	1.4
	Beneden 3	1.8	490	2	0.85	1.4
	Beneden 4	1.8	490	2	0.85	1.4
	Beneden 5	1.8	490	2	0.85	1.4
Bosscherveld	Boven 1	1.6	420	2	0.96	1.3
	Boven 2	1.6	420	2	0.96	1.3
	Beneden 1	1.6	420	2	0.96	1.3

92

Complex	Name waiting place	Diameter [m]	Used power per propeller [kW]	Number of thrusters [-]	Factor nozzle type [-]	Vertical distance thruster - bed [m]
	Beneden 2	1.6	420	2	0.96	1.3

D.3. Characteristics of bow thrusters

Table D.4: Characteristics of the bow thrusters per waiting place

Complex	Name waiting place	Diameter [m]	Used power per propeller [kW]	Number of thrusters [-]	Factor nozzle type [-]	Vert. dis- tance thruster - bed [m]	Hor. dis- tance thruster - bank [m]
Spooldersluis	Binnenkant 1	1	840	1	1	1.65	5.95
	Buitenkant 1	1	840	1	1	1.65	5.95
ljmuiden zuidersluizen (kleine sluis + zuidersluis)	Wachtpalen sluis west	1.14	300	1	1	3.12	7
	Wachtplaats zuidersluis bin- nen	1.14	300	1	1	3.12	7
	Wachtplaats zuidersluis buiten	1.14	300	1	1	1.77	7
Prins Willem Alexander- sluis	Remmingwerk Buiten IJ	1	750	1	1	1.65	16.3
	Binnen IJ	1	750	1	1	1.65	16.3
	Binnen IJ Noord	1	750	1	1	1.65	16.3
Noordersluis (utrecht)	Zuid	1	217.5	1	1	0.6	2
Sluis Eefde	Boven Midden	-	-	-	-	-	-
	Boven 1	-	-	-	-	-	-
	Boven 2	-	-	-	-	-	-
	Boven 3	-	-	-	-	-	-
	Beneden 1	-	-	-	-	-	-
	Beneden 2	-	-	-	-	-	-
	Beneden 3	-	-	-	-	-	-
Sluis Hengelo	Boven 1	-	-	-	-	-	-
	Beneden 1	-	-	-	-	-	-
Sluis Hagestein	Beneden 1	-	-	-	-	-	-
	Boven 2	-	-	-	-	-	-

Table D.4: Characteristics of the bow thrusters per waiting place

Complex	Name waiting place	Diameter [m]	Used power per propeller [kW]	Number of thrusters [-]	Factor nozzle type [-]	Vert. dis- tance thruster - bed [m]	Hor. dis- tance thruster - bank [m]
	Boven 1	-	-	-	-	-	-
Prinses Beatrixsluizen	Westzijde Zuid 1	1	750	2	1	2.9	10
	Westzijde Zuid 2	1	750	2	1	2.9	10
	Oostzijde Zuid	1	750	2	1	2.9	10
	Oostzijde Noord	1	750	2	1	2.3	10
Sluis Amerongen	Beneden 1	-	-	-	-	-	-
	Boven 2	-	-	-	-	-	-
	Boven 1	-	-	-	-	-	-
Wilhelminasluis Andel	Boven 2	1	380.8	1	1	1.49	1.59
	Beneden 1	1	380.8	1	1	1.35	1.59
	Beneden 2	1	380.8	1	1	1.35	1.59
Sluis St. Andries	Boven	1	480	1	1	1.3	-
	Beneden 1	1	480	1	1	1.3	-
	Beneden 2	1	480	1	1	1.3	-
Sluis Empel	Boven	1.05	320	1	1	1.97	0
	Beneden 1	1.05	320	1	1	2.1	0
	Beneden 2	1.05	320	1	1	2.1	0
Sluis Hintham	Boven 1	1.05	320	1	1	1.97	0
	Boven 2	1.05	320	1	1	2.1	0
	Beneden	1.05	320	1	1	2.1	0
Sluis Grave noord	Boven 1	-	-	-	-	-	-
	Boven 2	-	-	-	-	-	-
	Beneden 1	-	-	-	-	-	-
	Beneden 2	-	-	-	-	-	-
Sluis Schijndel	Boven 1	1.24	250	1	1	2.76	1.55

Table D.4: Characteristics of the bow thrusters per waiting place

Complex	Name waiting place	Diameter [m]	Used power per propeller [kW]	Number of thrusters [-]	Factor nozzle type [-]	Vert. dis- tance thruster - bed [m]	Hor. dis- tance thruster - bank [m]
	Boven 2	1.24	250	1	1	2.76	1.55
	Beneden 1	1.24	250	1	1	2.76	1.55
	Beneden 2	1.24	250	1	1	2.76	1.55
Sluis Heumen	Boven rechteroever	1	500	1	1	1.65	2.3
	Beneden linkeroever	1	500	1	1	1.65	2.3
Sambeek	Boven 1	1	420	1	1	3.63	1
	Boven 2	1	420	1	1	3.63	1
	Boven 3	1	420	1	1	3.63	1
	Boven 4	1	420	1	1	3.63	1
	Beneden 1	1	420	1	1	3.63	1
	Beneden 2	1	420	1	1	3.63	1
	Beneden 3	1	420	1	1	3.63	1
	Beneden 4	1	420	1	1	3.63	1
Zandkreeksluis	Binnen	0.7	975	1	1	1.65	-
	Buiten	0.7	975	1	1	2.55	-
Kreekraksluizen	Noordzijde 1	0.7	417	2	1	2.75	-
	Noordzijde 2	0.7	417	2	1	2.75	-
	Zuidzijde 1	0.7	417	2	1	2.05	-
	Zuidzijde 2	0.7	417	2	1	2.05	-
	Zuidzijde 3	0.7	417	2	1	2.05	-
	Zuidzijde 4	0.7	417	2	1	2.05	-
Terneuzen	Oost binnen west	1	750	1	1	3.28	10.58
	Oost binnen oost	1	750	1	1	3.28	10.58
	Oost buiten west	1	750	1	1	2.78	10.58
	Oost buiten oost	1	750	1	1	2.78	10.58
Table D.4: Characteristics of the bow thrusters per waiting place

Complex	Name waiting place	Diameter [m]	Used power per propeller [kW]	Number of thrusters [-]	Factor nozzle type [-]	Vert. dis- tance thruster - bed [m]	Hor. dis- tance thruster - bank [m]
Sluis 16	Boven 1	-	-	-	-	-	-
	Boven 2	-	-	-	-	-	-
	Beneden 1	-	-	-	-	-	-
	Beneden 2	-	-	-	-	-	-
Sluis 15	Boven 1	-	-	-	-	-	-
	Boven 2	-	-	-	-	-	-
	Beneden 1	-	-	-	-	-	-
	Beneden 2	-	-	-	-	-	-
Sluis Panheel	Boven 1	0.98	91	1	1	2.17	6.35
	Boven 2	0.98	91	1	1	2.17	6.35
	Beneden 1	0.98	91	1	1	2.45	6.35
	Beneden 2	0.98	91	1	1	2.45	6.35
Sluis Linne	Boven1	1	300	1	1	2	2
	Beneden 1	1	300	1	1	2	2
Sluis Roermond	Boven	2	420	1	1	2	2
	Beneden 1	2	420	1	1	3.63	1
	Beneden 2	2	420	1	1	3.63	1
Belfeld	Boven 1	1	420	1	1	3.63	7.5
	Boven 2	1	420	1	1	3.63	7.5
	Boven 3	1	420	1	1	3.63	7.5
	Beneden 1	1	420	1	1	3.63	7.5
	Beneden 2	1	420	1	1	3.63	7.5
	Beneden 3	1	420	1	1	3.63	7.5
	Beneden 4	1	420	1	1	3.63	7.5
	Beneden 5	1	420	1	1	3.63	7.5

Table D.4: Characteristics of the bow thrusters per waiting place

Complex	Name waiting place	Diameter [m]	Used power per propeller [kW]	Number of thrusters [-]	Factor nozzle type [-]	Vert. dis- tance thruster - bed [m]	Hor. dis- tance thruster - bank [m]
Bosscherveld	Boven 1	1	360	1	1	3.8	-
	Boven 2	1	360	1	1	3.8	1
	Beneden 1	1	360	1	1	4.21	1
	Beneden 2	1	360	1	1	4.21	1

D.4. Berth properties

Table D.5:	Berth properties	per waiting place
Tuble D.0.	Dertin properties	per multing place

Complex	Name waiting place	Berth type	Angle slope [°]	Material top layer
Spooldersluis	Binnenkant 1	Piles	18.43	Fine grained sand
	Buitenkant 1	Piles	18.43	Fine grained sand
ljmuiden zuidersluizen (kleine sluis + zuidersluis)	Wachtpalen sluis west	Piles	-	10-60 kg rocks
	Wachtplaats zuidersluis binnen	Piles	-	10-60 kg rocks
	Wachtplaats zuidersluis buiten	Piles	-	10-60 kg rocks
Prins Willem Alexandersluis	Remmingwerk Buiten IJ	Piles	0	Middle coarse grained sand
	Binnen IJ	Piles	0	Middle coarse grained sand
	Binnen IJ Noord	Piles	0	Middle coarse grained sand
Noordersluis (utrecht)	Zuid	Quay wall	90	Middle coarse grained sand
Sluis Eefde	Boven Midden	Piles	-	Fine grained sand
	Boven 1	Quay wall	90	Fine grained sand
	Boven 2	Quay wall	90	Fine grained sand
	Boven 3	Quay wall	90	Fine grained sand
	Beneden 1	Piles	-	Fine grained sand
	Beneden 2	Piles	-	Fine grained sand
	Beneden 3	Quay wall	90	Fine grained sand
Sluis Hengelo	Boven 1	Quay wall and piles	90	Fine grained sand
	Beneden 1	Piles	-	Fine grained sand
Sluis Hagestein	Beneden 1	Quay wall	90	Fine grained sand
	Boven 2	Quay wall	90	Fine grained sand
	Boven 1	Quay wall	90	Fine grained sand
Prinses Beatrixsluizen	Westzijde Zuid 1	Piles	-	Middle coarse grained sand
	Westzijde Zuid 2	Piles	-	Middle coarse grained sand
	Oostzijde Zuid	Piles	-	Middle coarse grained sand

Table D.5: Berth properties per waiting place

Complex	Name waiting place	Berth type	Angle slope [°]	Material top layer
	Oostzijde Noord	Piles	-	Middle coarse grained sand
Sluis Amerongen	Beneden 1	Quay wall	90	Fine grained sand
	Boven 2	Piles	-	Fine grained sand
	Boven 1	Quay wall	90	Fine grained sand
Wilhelminasluis Andel	Boven 2	Piles	45	Fine grained sand
	Beneden 1	Piles	45	Fine grained sand
	Beneden 2	Piles	45	Fine grained sand
Sluis St. Andries	Boven	Piles	-	Coarse grained sand
	Beneden 1	Piles	-	Coarse grained sand
	Beneden 2	Piles	-	Coarse grained sand
Sluis Empel	Boven	Piles	-	10-60 kg rocks
	Beneden 1	Piles	-	10-60 kg rocks
	Beneden 2	Piles	-	10-60 kg rocks
Sluis Hintham	Boven 1	Piles	-	10-60 kg rocks
	Boven 2	Piles	-	10-60 kg rocks
	Beneden	Quay wall	90	10-60 kg rocks
Sluis Grave noord	Boven 1	Piles	88	Middle coarse gravel
	Boven 2	Piles	88	Middle coarse gravel
	Beneden 1	Piles	88	Middle coarse gravel
	Beneden 2	Piles	88	Middle coarse gravel
Sluis Schijndel	Boven 1	Quay wall	90	Cobbles
	Boven 2	Quay wall	90	Silty sand
	Beneden 1	Quay wall	90	Cobbles
	Beneden 2	Quay wall	90	Coarse silt
Sluis Heumen	Boven rechteroever	Piles	78.94	Middle coarse gravel
	Beneden linkeroever	Piles	78.94	Middle coarse gravel
Sambeek	Boven 1	Piles	90	Fine grained sand
L				

Table D.5: Berth properties per waiting place

Complex	Name waiting place	Berth type	Angle slope [°]	Material top layer
	Boven 2	Piles	88	Fine grained sand
	Boven 3	Piles	90	Fine grained sand
	Boven 4	Piles	90	Fine grained sand
	Beneden 1	Piles	89	Fine grained sand
	Beneden 2	Piles	89	Fine grained sand
	Beneden 3	Piles	90	Fine grained sand
	Beneden 4	Piles	90	Fine grained sand
sandkreeksluis	Binnen	Piles	-	Coarse silt
	Buiten	Piles	-	Coarse silt
Kreekraksluizen	Noordzijde 1	Piles	-	Middle coarse grained sand
	Noordzijde 2	Piles	-	Middle coarse grained sand
	Zuidzijde 1	Piles	-	Middle coarse grained sand
	Zuidzijde 2	Piles	-	Middle coarse grained sand
	Zuidzijde 3	Piles	-	Middle coarse grained sand
	Zuidzijde 4	Piles	-	Middle coarse grained sand
Terneuzen	Oost binnen west	Quay wall	90	Gravel
	Oost binnen oost	Quay wall	90	Gravel
	Oost buiten west	Piles	-	Gravel
	Oost buiten oost	Piles	-	Gravel
Sluis 16	Boven 1	Quay wall	90	Fine grained sand
	Boven 2	Quay wall	90	Fine grained sand
	Beneden 1	Quay wall	90	Fine grained sand
	Beneden 2	Quay wall	90	Fine grained sand
Sluis 15	Boven 1	Quay wall	90	Fine grained sand
	Boven 2	Quay wall	90	Fine grained sand
	Beneden 1	Quay wall	90	Fine grained sand
	Beneden 2	Quay wall	90	Fine grained sand

Table D.5: Berth properties per waiting place

Complex	Name waiting place	Berth type	Angle slope [°]	Material top layer
Sluis Panheel	Boven 1	Quay wall	90	Middle coarse grained sand
	Boven 2	Quay wall	90	Middle coarse grained sand
	Beneden 1	Quay wall	90	Middle coarse grained sand
	Beneden 2	Quay wall	90	Middle coarse grained sand
Sluis Linne	Boven1	Piles	73.26	Coarse grained sand
	Beneden 1	Piles	53.37	Coarse grained sand
Sluis Roermond	Boven	Piles	85.62	Middle coarse grained sand
	Beneden 1	Piles	18.5	Middle coarse grained sand
	Beneden 2	Piles	18.5	Middle coarse grained sand
Belfeld	Boven 1	Piles	89.61	Middle coarse grained sand
	Boven 2	Piles	89.61	Middle coarse grained sand
	Boven 3	Piles	89.61	Middle coarse grained sand
	Beneden 1	Piles	89.61	Middle coarse grained sand
	Beneden 2	Piles	89.61	Middle coarse grained sand
	Beneden 3	Piles	89.61	Middle coarse grained sand
	Beneden 4	Piles	89.61	Middle coarse grained sand
	Beneden 5	Piles	89.61	Middle coarse grained sand
Bosscherveld	Boven 1	Piles	73	Coarse silt
	Boven 2	Quay wall	90	Coarse silt
	Beneden 1	Piles	89	Middle coarse gravel
	Beneden 2	Quay wall	90	Middle coarse gravel

D.5. Flow velocities

Table D.6: Overview of near-bed flow velocities per waiting place

Complex name	Name waiting place	Vbed main [m/s]	Vbed bow [m/s]
Spooldersluis	Binnenkant 1	5.28	7.60
	Buitenkant 1	5.28	7.60
ljmuiden zuidersluizen (kleine sluis + zuidersluis)	WachtPiles sluis west	2.23	2.55
	Wachtplaats zuidersluis binnen	2.23	2.55
	Wachtplaats zuidersluis buiten	1.57	2.21
Prins Willem Alexandersluis	Remmingwerk Buiten IJ	2.81	1.79
	Binnen IJ	2.23	0.61
	Binnen IJ Noord	2.23	0.61
Noordersluis (utrecht)	Zuid	3.67	5.73
Sluis Eefde	Boven Midden	3.4	-
	Boven 1	3.4	-
	Boven 2	3.4	-
	Boven 3	3.4	-
	Beneden 1	2.7	-
	Beneden 2	2.7	-
	Beneden 3	2.7	-
Sluis Hengelo	Boven 1	3.85	-
	Beneden 1	3.85	-
Sluis Hagestein	Beneden 1	1.55	-
	Boven 2	1.24	-
	Boven 1	1.24	-
Prinses Beatrixsluizen	Westzijde Zuid 1	2.15	1.05
	Westzijde Zuid 2	2.15	1.05
	Oostzijde Zuid	2.15	1.05
	Oostzijde Noord	2.76	2.12
Sluis Amerongen	Beneden 1	2.13	-
	Boven 2	1.99	-
	Boven 1	1.99	-
Wilhelminasluis Andel	Boven 2	0.68	8.34
	Beneden 1	0.94	8.34
	Beneden 2	0.94	8.34
Sluis St. Andries	Boven	1.7	1.7
	Beneden 1	1.7	1.7
	Beneden 2	1.7	1.7
Sluis Empel	Boven	1.99	3.77
	Beneden 1	1.89	3.53
	Beneden 2	1.89	3.53
Sluis Hintham	Boven 1	1.985	3.77

Table D.6: Overview of near-bed flow velocities per waiting place

Complex name	Name waiting place	Vbed main [m/s]	Vbed bow [m/s]	
	Boven 2	1.985	3.77	
	Beneden	1.89	3.53	
Sluis Grave noord	Boven 1	1.54	-	
	Boven 2	1.54	-	
	Beneden 1	1.59	-	
	Beneden 2	1.59	-	
Sluis Schijndel	Boven 1	1.65	2.82	
	Boven 2	1.65	2.82	
	Beneden 1	1.65	2.82	
	Beneden 2	1.65	2.82	
Sluis Heumen	Boven rechteroever	3.55	5.46	
	Beneden linkeroever	3.55	5.46	
Sambeek	Boven 1	2.2	2.2	
	Boven 2	2.2	2.2	
	Boven 3	2.2	2.2	
	Boven 4	2.2	2.2	
	Beneden 1	2.2	2.2	
	Beneden 2	2.2	2.2	
	Beneden 3	2.2	2.2	
	Beneden 4	2.2	2.2	
Zandkreeksluis	Binnen	2.1	-	
	Buiten	1.5	-	
Kreekraksluizen	Noordzijde 1	1.5	-	
	Noordzijde 2	1.5	-	
	Zuidzijde 1	1.7	-	
	Zuidzijde 2	1.7	-	
	Zuidzijde 3	1.7	-	
	Zuidzijde 4	1.7	-	
Terneuzen	Oost binnen west	1.53	2.77	
	Oost binnen oost	1.53	2.77	
	Oost buiten west	1.43	2.77	
	Oost buiten oost	1.43	2.77	
Sluis 16	Boven 1	2.5	-	
	Boven 2	2.5	-	
	Beneden 1	2.5	-	
	Beneden 2	2.5	-	
Sluis 15	Boven 1	2.51	-	
	Boven 2	2.51	-	
	Beneden 1	2.5	-	
	Beneden 2	2.5	-	
Sluis Panheel	Boven 1	3.26	3.26	
	Boven 2	3.26	3.26	
	Beneden 1	2.97	2.97	

Table D.6: Overview of near-bed flow velocities per waiting place

Complex name	Name waiting place	Vbed main [m/s]	Vbed bow [m/s]	
	Beneden 2	2.97	2.97	
Sluis Linne	Boven1	1.66	3.57	
	Beneden 1	2.93	3.57	
Sluis Roermond	Boven	1.39	3.57	
	Beneden 1	3.17	3.57	
	Beneden 2	3.17	3.57	
Belfeld	Boven 1	2.2	3.26	
	Boven 2	2.2	3.26	
	Boven 3	2.2	3.26	
	Beneden 1	2.2	3.26	
	Beneden 2	2.2	3.26	
	Beneden 3	2.2	3.26	
	Beneden 4	2.2	3.26	
	Beneden 5	2.2	3.26	
Bosscherveld	Boven 1	2	2	
	Boven 2	2	2	
	Beneden 1	1.8	1.8	
	Beneden 2	1.8	1.8	

D.6. Erosion

Table D.7 displays the found data on the depth and location of the scour holes per waiting place. Some waiting place have two scour holes that are worth mentioning.

Complex name	Name waiting place	Min. dis- tance to quay/piles [m]	Depth [m]	Location	Depth [m]	Location	Min. dis- tance to quay/piles [m]
Spooldersluis	Binnenkant 1	1	Centre-front	6	0.85	Centre-rear	6
	Buitenkant 1	1.31	Centre	0	1.15	Rear	1
ljmuiden zuidersluis	WachtPiles sluis west	No information	on				
	Wachtplaats zuidersluis binnen	0	Whole length	0			
	Wachtplaats zuidersluis buiten	1	Centre-front	9			
Prins Willem Alexan- dersluis	Remmingwerk Buiten IJ	0.5	Rear	6			
	Binnen IJ	0.1	Rear	12			
	Binnen IJ Noord	0.1	Front	10			
Noordersluis (utrecht)	Zuid	1	Centre-front	11			
Sluis Eefde	Boven Centre	0.7	Centre-front	2			
	Boven 1	2.8	Centre	6			
	Boven 2	No information					
	Boven 3	0.9	Centre-front	6			
	Beneden 1	-0.9	Centre-front	0			
	Beneden 2	1.3	Whole length	9			
	Beneden 3	2.6	Centre-front	5			
Sluis Hengelo	Boven 1	0.86	Centre-front	7			
	Beneden 1	1.16	Centre-front	8	1.94	Rear	9

Complex name	Name waiting place	Depth [m]	Location	Min. dis- tance to quay/piles [m]	Depth [m]	Location	Min. dis- tance to quay/piles [m]
Sluis Hagestein	Beneden 1	1.5	Rear	9	0.75	Centre-front	10
	Boven 2	1.25	Rear	12			
	Boven 1	No informati	on				
Prinses Beatrixsluizen	Westzijde Zuid 1	0	Whole length	0			
	Westzijde Zuid 2	No informati	on				
	Oostzijde Zuid	No informati	on				
	Oostzijde Noord	1.1	Centre-front	1	0.7	Rear	6
Sluis Amerongen	Beneden 1	1.3	Centre-front	7			
	Boven 2	No informati	No information				
	Boven 1	0.6	Rear	8			
Wilhelminasluis Andel	Boven 2	0.7	Centre-front	4	0.5	Rear	8
	Beneden 1	1.1	Centre-front	5			
	Beneden 2	1.1	Whole length	5			
Sluis St. Andries	Boven	1.5	Rear	12			
	Beneden 1	0.5	Whole length	0			
	Beneden 2	0.2	Whole length	1			
Sluis Empel	Boven	No informati	on				
	Beneden 1	No informati	on				
	Beneden 2	No informati	on				
Sluis Hintham	Boven 1	No informati	on				
	Boven 2	No informati	on				
	Beneden	No informati	on				

Complex name	Name waiting place	Depth [m]	Location	Min. dis- tance to quay/piles [m]	Depth [m]	Location	Min. dis- tance to quay/piles [m]
Sluis Grave noord	Boven 1	No informat	ion				
	Boven 2	No informat	ion				
	Beneden 1	No informat	ion				
	Beneden 2	No informat	ion				
Schijndel	Boven 1	No informat	ion				
	Boven 2	No informat	ion				
	Beneden 1	1.5	Centre-front	4			
	Beneden 2	No informat	ion				
Heumen	Boven rechteroever	No informat	ion				
	Beneden linkeroever	0.4	Rear	18			
Sambeek	Boven 1	0	Whole length	0			
	Boven 2	1.2	Whole length	0.5			
	Boven 3	1.2	Centre-front	0.5			
	Boven 4	1.3	Whole length	0.5			
	Beneden 1	0.7	Whole length	7			
	Beneden 2	No informat	ion				
	Beneden 3	0.7	Whole length	7			
	Beneden 4	No informat	ion				
Zandkreeksluis	Binnen	3.4	Whole length	0			
	Buiten	0.3	Centre	12			

Complex name	Name waiting place	Depth [m]	Location	Min. dis- tance to quay/piles [m]	Depth [m]	Location	Min. dis- tance to quay/piles [m]
Kreekraksluizen	Noordzijde 1	1.5	Whole length	4			
	Noordzijde 2	1.5	Centre	4			
	Zuidzijde 1	1	Whole length	10.5			
	Zuidzijde 2	1.5	Whole length	0			
	Zuidzijde 3	1	Rear	10			
	Zuidzijde 4	1.5	Rear	5			
Terneuzen	Oost binnen west	No informati	ion	,			
	Oost binnen oost	No informati	ion				
	Oost buiten west	No informati	ion				
	Oost buiten oost	No informati	ion				
Sluis 16	Boven 1	-1.5	Rear	0.5			
	Boven 2	-1.5	Whole length	0.5			
	Beneden 1	0.2	Centre	18			
	Beneden 2	0	Whole length	0			
Sluis 15	Boven 1	No informati	ion				
	Boven 2	1	Centre-front	7	1.5	Rear	0.3
	Beneden 1	1.5	Centre-rear	0.2			
	Beneden 2	0.25	Centre-front	4			
Panheel	Boven 1	No informati	ion				
	Boven 2	No informati	No information				

Complex name	Name waiting place	Depth [m]	Location	Min. dis- tance to quay/piles [m]	Depth [m]	Location	Min. dis- tance to quay/piles [m]
	Beneden 1	0	Whole length	0			
	Beneden 2	0	Whole length	0			
Sluis Linne	Boven1	0	Whole length	0			
	Beneden 1	No informati	ion				
Sluis Roermond	Boven	-0.7	Centre-front	0	-0.4	Centre	0
	Beneden 1	0.7	Centre-front	2	1	Rear	10
	Beneden 2	1	Centre-front	5	1	Centre-rear	5
Belfeld	Boven 1	1.2	Centre-front	10	0.7	Rear	2
	Boven 2	1	Centre-front	2	0.6	Rear	2
	Boven 3	0.6	Centre-front	3	0.3	Rear	8
	Beneden 1	0.4	Centre	1	0.5	Rear	1
	Beneden 2	0.5	Rear	8			
	Beneden 3	0.5	Front	6	0.3	Rear	18
	Beneden 4	0.5	Centre-front	1	0.4	Rear	2
	Beneden 5	No informati	ion	1			
Bosscherveld	Boven 1	1.4	Whole length	2			
	Boven 2	1.4	Rear	0.3			
	Beneden 1	0	Whole length	0			
	Beneden 2	0.6	Rear	14			

D.7. References

Table D.8: Overview of references used per lock complex

Complex name	References
Spooldersluis	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur, Arcadis. (2012). Integrale Rapportage Spooldersluis Bijlage 6: Analyse Waterbouwkundige Onderdelen-Rink 2011-Cluster 2. <i>C02021.000165.0100</i> .
	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur, Arcadis. (2011). Integrale Rapportage Spooldersluis Bijlage 13A: Inspectierapportage sluis Rink 2011 - Cluster 2. <i>C02021.000165.0100</i> , (Revisie B).
ljmuiden zuidersluizen (kleine sluis + zuider- sluis)	RWS Dienst Noord-Holland, DHV B.V., Iv-Infra B.V. (2012). R-350 Analyse Waterbouw - Zuidersluis (25A-001-03). <i>Proj. Nr. BA</i> 3334 (DHV). (Revisie 1.0).
	RWS Dienst Noord-Holland, DHV B.V., Iv-Infra B.V. (2012). Bijlage 5: Inspectierapport Project Zee- toegang IJmond - T0. <i>Document Nr. R-360</i> , (Revisie 1.0D).
Prins Willem Alexandersluis	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur, Iv-Infra B.V. (2011). Rink 2011-Analyserapport Waterbouw - Prins Willem Alexandersluis(25E-001-07). <i>proj. Nr. INPA100687-R-850</i> , (Revisie 2D).
	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur, Iv-infra B.V. (2011). Bijlage 5: Inspectierapport Risico Inventarisatie Natte Kunstwerken Complexcode: 25E-001. <i>Document Nr. INPA100687-R-860</i> , (Revisie 2D).
Noordersluis (utrecht)	Movares. (2013). Noordersluis Kleine Sluis/Grote sluis 31H-007-01 en 31H-007-02 - Integrale RAMS analyse-Rink 2012. (Versie 2.1).
	Movares. (2013). Noordersluis Kleine sluis/Grote sluis 31H-007-01 en 31H-007-02 Integrale RAMS analyse.
Sluis Eefde	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur, Arcadis. (2014). Rink 2012/2013 Cluster 2, sluiscomplex Eefde Bijlage 6: analyse waterbouwkundige onderdelen. <i>c02021.000227.0100</i> .
	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur. (2014). Inspectierapport programmeringsinspectie (RINK 2012/2013) Beheerobjectcode: 33F-001-01. (Revisie C).
Sluis Hengelo	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur. (2012). Rink 2011-Integrale rapportage Hengelo, Bijlage 6: analyse waterbouwkundige onderdelen. <i>C02021.000165.0100</i> , (Revisie C).
	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur. (2012). Integrale rapportage Hengelo Bijlage 13: Inspectierapportage Rink 2011 - Cluster 2. <i>C02021.000165.0100</i> , (Revisie C).
Sluis Hagestein	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur, Arcadis. (2010). RINK SSC-Risico Inventarisatie Natte Kunstwerken- Analyse Waterbouw Stuw-en Sluiscomplex Hagestein. <i>C02021.000130</i> .
	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur, Arcadis. (2010). Inspectierapport programmeringsinspectie Beheerobjectcode: 38B-001-02.

Table D.8: Overview of references used per lock complex

Complex name	References
Prinses Beatrixsluizen	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur, Iv-Infra B.V. (2011). Rink 2011-Analyserapport Waterbouw - Beatrixsluis (38F-352-01). <i>proj. Nr. INPA100687-R-550</i> , (Revisie 2D).
	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur, Iv-Infra B.V. (2011). Bijlage 5: Inspectierapport Risico Inventarisatie Natte Kunstwerken Complexcode: 38F-352. <i>Document Nr. INPA100687-R-560</i> , (Revisie 2D).
Sluis Amerongen	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur, Arcadis. (2010). RINK SSC-Risico Inventarisatie Natte Kunstwerken- Analyse Waterbouw Stuw- en Sluiscomplex Amerongen. <i>C02021.000130</i> .
	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur (2010). Inspectierapport programmeringsinspectie beheerobjectcode: 39B-003-01. (Revisie 1).
Wilhelminasluis Andel	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur. (2013) Rink 2012/2013 Cluster 2, Wilhelminasluis Bijlage 6, analyse waterbouwkundige onderdelen. <i>c02021.000277.0100</i>
	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur. (2013). Inspectierapport programmeringsinspectie (RINK 2012/2013) Beheerobjectcode: 44F-002-01. (Revisie C).
Sluis St. Andries	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur, Iv-Infra B.V. (2011). Rink 2010 - Risico Inventarisatie Natte Kunstwerken Sluis St. Andries (45B-001-01) - Analyse Waterbouw. <i>Proj. Nr. INPA090575-R-124</i>), (Revisie 3D).
	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur, Iv-Infra B.V., Witteveen+Bos. (2010). Bijlage 6: Inspectierapport, bijlage 1A - Multibeam - Complexcode: 45B-001. <i>Proj. Nr. INPA090575-R-122.</i> (Revisie 2D).
Sluis Empel	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur, WillemsUnie. (2012). Ontwerp oever- en bodembescherming, omlegging Zuid-WIllemsvaart. <i>Proj. Nr. C3774, Document Nr. WU-RAP-0308</i> , (Revisie 4.0).
Sluis Hintham	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur, WillemsUnie. (2012). Ontwerp oever- en bodembescherming, omlegging Zuid-WIllemsvaart. <i>Proj. Nr. C3774, Document Nr. WU-RAP-0308</i> , (Revisie 4.0).
Sluis Grave noord	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur, Iv-Infra B.V. (2010). Rink 2010 - Risico Inventarisatie Natte Kunstwerken Stuw Grave (45F-001-02) - Analyse Waterbouw. <i>Proj. Nr. INPA090575-R-104</i> , (Revisie 2D).
	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur, Iv-Infra B.V. (2010). Bijlage 6: Inspectierapport Risico Inventarisatie natte Kunstwerken Complexcode: 45F-001. <i>Document Nr. INPA090575-R-102</i> , (Revisie 2D).
Sluis Schijndel	Rijkswaterstaat Bouwdienst. (1992). Zuid-Willemsvaart Geedeelte Veghel - Den Bosch Sluis Schi- jndel. <i>NBWZ-1994-05632</i> .
	Movares. (2013). Sluis Schijndel Schutkolk 45G-352-01 Analyserapport Civiele bouw en Waterbouw. D90-WPE-KA-1200384, (Versie 2.1).
	Movares. (2013) Sluis Schijndel Schutkolk 45G-352-01 Inspectierapport. <i>D90-MGE-KA-12000845</i> , (Versie 2.1).

Complex name	References
Sluis Heumen	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur, Witteveen+Bos, Iv-Infra B.V. (2010). Rink 2010-Risico Inventarisatie Natte Kunstwerken, Sluis Heumen (46A-001-01)-Analyse Waterbouw. <i>proj. Nr. INPA090575</i> , (Revisie 2D).
	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur, Witteveen+Bos, Iv-Infra B.V. (2011). Bijlage 6: Inspectierapport Risico Inventarisatie Natte Kunstwerken. <i>Document Nr. INPA090575-R-022</i> , (Revisie 3D).
Sambeek	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur, Iv-Infra B.V. (2010). Rink 2010 - Risico Inventarisatie Natte Kunstwerken Sluis Sambeek (46D-350-03) - Analyse Waterbouw. <i>Proj. Nr. INPA090575</i>
	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur, Witteveen+Bos, Iv-Infra B.V. (2010). Bijlage 6: Inspectierapport Risico Inventarisatie natte Kunstwerken Complexcode:46D-350-03. <i>Document Nr. INPA090575-R-072</i> , (Revisie 2D).
Zandkreeksluis	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur, Arcadis. (2013). Rink 2012/2013 Cluster 2: Complex Zandkreeksluis bijlage 6, analyse waterbouwkundige onderdelen. <i>C02021.000227.0100</i> .
	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur. (2013). Inspectierapport programmeringsinspectie (RINK 2012) Beheer- objectcode: 48E-001-01. (Revisie C).
Kreekraksluizen	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur, Arcadis. (2012). Rink 2012/2013 Cluster 2, sluizencomplex kreekrak bijlage 6, analyse waterbouwkundige onderdelen. <i>C02021.000227.0100</i>
	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur. (2012). Inspectierapport programmeringsinspectie (RINK 2012) Beheer- objectcode: 49D-350-01. (Revisie A).
	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur. (2012). Inspectierapport programmeringspectie (RINK 2012) Beheerobjectcode: 49D-350-02). (Revisie B).
Terneuzen	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur, Iv-Infra B.V. (2011). Analyserapport Waterbouw-Oostsluis Terneuzen (54E-001-01). <i>Proj. Nr. INPA100687-R-350</i>), (Revisie 2D).
	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur, Iv-Infra B.V. (2011). Bijlage 5: Inspectierapport Risico Inventarisatie Natte Kunstwerken Complexcode: 54E-001. <i>Document Nr. INPA100687-R-360</i> , (Revisie 2D).
Sluis 16	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur. (2012a). Integrale Rapportage Sluis 16 Bijlage 6: Analyse Water- bouwkundige Onderdelen RINK 2011 - Cluster 2. <i>C02021.000165.0100</i> .
	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur, Arcadis. (2012). Integrale Rapportage sluis 15 bijlage 13: inspectierap- portage Rink 2011- cluster 2. <i>C02021.000165.0100</i> . (Revisie 2.0).
Sluis 15	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur. (2012a). Integrale Rapportage Sluis 15 Bijlage 6: Analyse Water- bouwkundige Onderdelen RINK 2011 -Cluster 2. <i>C02021.000165.0100</i> .

Table D.8: Overview of references used per lock complex

Complex name	References
	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur, Arcadis. (2012). Integrale Rapportage sluis 15 bijlage 13: inspectierap- portage Rink 2011- cluster 2. <i>C02021.000165.0100</i> . (Revisie 2.0).
Sluis Panheel	Movares. (2013). Sluiscomplex Panheel Sluiskolk noord 58C-001-01 Analyserapport Civiele bouw en Waterbouw. <i>D90-WPE-KA-1200333</i> , (Versie 4.0).
	Movares. (2013). Sluiscomplex Panheel Sluiskolk noord 58C-001-01 Inspectierapport.
Sluis Linne	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur, Iv-Infra B.V. (2010). Rink 2010 - Risico Inventarisatie natte Kunstwerken Sluis Linne (58D-002-01) - Analyse Waterbouw. <i>Proj. Nr. INPA090575</i> , (Versie 2D).
	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur, Iv-Infra B.V. (2010). Bijlage 6: Inspectierapport Risico Inventarisatie Natte Kunstwerken Complexcode: 58D-002. <i>Document Nr. INPA090575-R-132-2D</i> , (Revisie 2D).
Sluis Roermond	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur, Witteveen+Bos, Iv-Infra B.V. (2010). Rink 2010 - RIsico Inventarisatie Natte Kunstwerken Waterbouw - Sluis Roermond (58D-350-01) - Bijlage 2. <i>Proj. Nr. INPA090575-R-002</i> , (Revisie 2D).
	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur, Iv-Infra B.V. (2010). Bijlage 6: InspectieRapport Risico Inventarisatie Natte Kunstwerken Complexcode: 58D-350. <i>Document Nr. INPA090575-R-182-2D</i> , (Revisie 2D).
Belfeld	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur, Iv-Infra B.V. Royal Haskoning. (2010). Rink 2010 - Risico Inventarisatie Natte Kunstwerken Sluis Belfeld West (58E-350-02) - Analyse Waterbouw. <i>Proj. Nr. INPA090575-R-054</i> , (Revisie 2D).
	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur, Iv-Infra B.V. (2010). Bijlage 6: Inspectierapport Risico Inventarisatie Natte Kunstwerken Complexcode: 58E-350. <i>Document Nr. INPA090575-R-052-2D</i> , (Revisie 2D).
Bosscheveld	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur, Iv-Infra B.V., Witteveen + Bos. (2010). Rink 2010 - Risico Inventarisatie Natte Kunstwerken SLuis Bosscheveld (61F-002-01) - Analyse Waterbouw. <i>Proj. Nr. INPA090575-R-114</i> , (Revisie 2D).
	RWS Dienst Infrastructuur, Witteveen + Bos, Iv-Infra B.V. (2010). Bijlage 6: Inspectierapport Risico Inventarisatie Natte Kunstwerken Complexcode 61F-002. <i>Document Nr. INPA090575-R-112</i> , (Revisie 2D).
Roompotsluis	Rijkswaterstaat Deltadienst. (1980). Kolkomzetting en stortebedkonstrukties van de roompotsluis. <i>Projectcode: K9006s00</i>

Next to the references shown per lock in the table above, the following source has been used to determine the water depth of several locks:

RWS Dienst Verkeerskunde (1990). Wegwijzer Voor De Binnenscheepvaart. ed. 6, SDU Uitgeverij, 's-Gravenhage

Results classification analysis

This Appendix shows the result of the classification analysis done in Chapter 4. For easy reference, Table E.1 shows the ranges per parameter.

Table E.1: Ranges per parameter

Bed material		Berth type	Max V_{bed}	Max V _{bed} [m/s]			
Fine	F	Piles	Р	0 - 1	А		
Sand	S	Quay	Q	1 - 2.5	В		
Gravel	G	Combination	С	2.5 - 4.5	С		
Cobbles	С			> 4.5	D		
10-60 kg rocks	R						

			material ype V ved			Jped
Complex	Name waiting place	CEMT-class	Sec	, <i>S</i> e	Na	Total string
Spooldersluis	Binnenkant 1	V	S	P	D	SPD
	Buitenkant 1	V	S	Р	D	SPD
ljmuiden zuidersluizen (kleine sluis + zuidersluis)	Wachtpalen sluis west	V	R	Р	С	RPC
	Wachtplaats zuidersluis binnen	V	R	Р	С	RPC
	Wachtplaats zuidersluis buiten	V	R	Р	в	RPB
Prins Willem Alexander- sluis	Remmingwerk Buiten IJ	VIa and VIb	S	Р	С	SPC
	Binnen IJ	VIa and VIb	S	P	В	SPB
	Binnen IJ Noord	VIa and VIb	S	Р	В	SPB
Noordersluis (utrecht)	Zuid	V	S	Q	D	SQD
Sluis Eefde	Boven Midden	V	S	Р	С	SPC
	Boven 1	V	S	Q	С	SQC
	Boven 2	V	S	Q	С	SQC
	Boven 3	V	S	Q	С	SQC

			د	materi	alupe	1 10ed
Complex	Name waiting place	CEMT-class	Der	' sei	No	Total string
	Beneden 1	V	S	Р	С	SPC
	Beneden 2	V	S	Р	С	SPC
	Beneden 3	V	S	Q	С	SQC
Sluis Hengelo	Boven 1	V	S	С	С	SCC
	Beneden 1	V	S	Р	С	SPC
Sluis Hagestein	Beneden 1	V	S	Q	В	SQB
	Boven 2	V	S	Q	В	SQB
	Boven 1	V	S	Q	В	SQB
Prinses Beatrixsluizen	Westzijde Zuid 1	V	S	Р	В	SPB
	Westzijde Zuid 2	V	S	Р	В	SPB
	Oostzijde Zuid	V	S	Р	В	SPB
	Oostzijde Noord	V	S	Р	С	SPC
Sluis Amerongen	Beneden 1	V	S	Q	В	SQB
	Boven 2	V	S	Р	В	SPB
	Boven 1	V	S	Q	В	SQB
Wilhelminasluis Andel	Boven 2	V	S	Р	D	SPD
	Beneden 1	V	S	Р	D	SPD
	Beneden 2	V	S	Р	D	SPD
Sluis St. Andries	Boven	V	S	Р	В	SPB
	Beneden 1	V	S	Р	В	SPB
	Beneden 2	V	S	Р	В	SPB
Sluis Empel	Boven	IV	R	Р	С	RPC
	Beneden 1	IV	R	Р	С	RPC
	Beneden 2	IV	R	Р	С	RPC
Sluis Hintham	Boven 1	IV	R	Р	С	RPC
	Boven 2	IV	R	Р	С	RPC
	Beneden	IV	R	Q	С	RQC
Sluis Grave noord	Boven 1	V	G	Р	В	GPB
	Boven 2	V	G	Р	В	GPB
	Beneden 1	V	G	Р	В	GPB
	Beneden 2	V	G	Р	В	GPB
Sluis Schijndel	Boven 1	V	С	Q	С	CQC
· · · · ·	Boven 2	V	F	Q	С	FQC
	Beneden 1	V	С	Q	С	CQC
	Beneden 2	V	F	Q	С	FQC
Sluis Heumen	Boven rechteroever	V	G	Р	D	GPD
	Beneden linkeroever	V	G	Р	D	GPD
Sambeek	Boven 1	V	S	Р	В	SPB
	Boven 2	V	S	Р	В	SPB
	Boven 3	V	S	Р	В	SPB
				1	1	1

			nation we veed			Joed
Complex	Name waiting place	CEMT-class	Dec) de	No	Total string
	Boven 4	V	S	Р	В	SPB
	Beneden 1	V	S	Р	В	SPB
	Beneden 2	V	S	Р	В	SPB
	Beneden 3	V	S	Р	В	SPB
	Beneden 4	V	S	Р	В	SPB
Zandkreeksluis	Binnen	V	F	Р	В	FPB
	Buiten	V	F	Р	В	FPB
Kreekraksluizen	Noordzijde 1	VIa and VIb	S	Р	В	SPB
	Noordzijde 2	VIa and VIb	S	Р	В	SPB
	Zuidzijde 1	VIa and VIb	S	Р	В	SPB
	Zuidzijde 2	VIa and VIb	S	Р	В	SPB
	Zuidzijde 3	VIa and VIb	S	Р	В	SPB
	Zuidzijde 4	VIa and VIb	S	Р	В	SPB
Terneuzen	Oost binnen west	VIa and VIb	G	Q	С	GQC
	Oost binnen oost	VIa and VIb	G	Q	С	GQC
	Oost buiten west	VIa and VIb	G	Р	С	GPC
	Oost buiten oost	VIa and VIb	G	Р	С	GPC
Sluis 16	Boven 1	II	S	Q	В	SQB
	Boven 2	II	S	Q	В	SQB
	Beneden 1		S	Q	В	SQB
	Beneden 2	II	S	Q	В	SQB
Sluis 15	Boven 1	II	S	Q	С	SQC
	Boven 2	II	S	Q	С	SQC
	Beneden 1	II	S	Q	В	SQB
	Beneden 2	II	S	Q	В	SQB
Sluis Panheel	Boven 1	II	S	Q	С	SQC
	Boven 2	II	S	Q	С	SQC
	Beneden 1	II	S	Q	С	SQC
	Beneden 2	II	S	Q	С	SQC
Sluis Linne	Boven1	V	S	Р	С	SPC
	Beneden 1	V	S	Р	С	SPC
Sluis Roermond	Boven	V	S	Р	С	SPC
	Beneden 1	V	S	Р	С	SPC
	Beneden 2	V	S	Р	С	SPC
Belfeld	Boven 1	V	S	Р	С	SPC
	Boven 2	V	S	Р	С	SPC
	Boven 3	V	S	Р	С	SPC
	Beneden 1	V	S	Р	С	SPC
	Beneden 2	V	S	Р	С	SPC
	Beneden 3	V	S	Р	С	SPC

			hat the Joed			Jued
Complex	Name waiting place	CEMT-class	00	\$°	No	Total string
	Beneden 4	V	S	Р	С	SPC
	Beneden 5	V	S	Р	С	SPC
Bosscherveld	Boven 1	V	F	Р	В	FPB
	Boven 2	V	F	Q	В	FQB
	Beneden 1	V	G	Р	В	GPB
	Beneden 2	V	G	Q	В	GQB

Corridors

 \square

Table F.1: Overview of lock complexes and in which corridor they are situated, retrieved from Rijkswaterstaat (2022c)

Complex	Corridor
Spooldersluis	Meppelerdiep
ljmuiden zuidersluizen (kleine sluis + zuidersluis)	North sea channel
Prins Willem Alexandersluis	North sea channel
Noordersluis (utrecht)	Nederrijn-Lek
Sluis Eefde	Twente channels
Sluis Hengelo	Twente channels
Sluis Hagestein	Nederrijn-Lek
Prinses Beatrixsluizen	Nederrijn-Lek
Sluis Amerongen	Nederrijn-Lek
Wilhelminasluis Andel	Other
Sluis St. Andries	Meuse
Sluis Empel	Brabant channels
Sluis Hintham	Brabant channels
Sluis Grave noord	Meuse
Sluis Schijndel	Brabant channels
Sluis Heumen	Meuse
Sambeek	Meuse
Zandkreeksluis	Veersemeer
Kreekraksluizen	Volkerak zoommeer
Terneuzen	Gent-Terneuzen
Sluis 16	Brabant channels
Sluis 15	Brabant channels
Sluis Panheel	Brabant channels
Sluis Linne	Meuse
Sluis Roermond	Meuse
Belfeld	Meuse
Bosscherveld	Meuse